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NEW GI BILL CONTINUATION ACT

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
., CoMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:13 a.m., in room SR-
418, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Alan Cranston (chairman
of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Cranston, Matsunaga, Rockefeller, Graham,
Murkowski, Simpson, Thurmond, and Stafford.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CRANSTON

Chairman CRANSTON. The hearing will come to order. I welcome
all of you who are present. This is the first hearing of the Commit-
tee on Veterans' Affairs in the historic 100th Congress. I am, of
course, delighted once again to be servir‘lgg3 as chairman, but I want
to acknowledge the excellent work of Senator Frank Murkowski
during his chairmanship of 'he committee and express my deep
gratitude for the many courtesies he extended to me and others on
our side during the last 2 years.

Working in a true bipartisan spirit, we compiled a fine record for
our Nation’s veterans. I look forward to working closely with
Frank in his new capacity as ranking minority member. He and I
and the majority and minority staffs on the committee will, I hope,
continue to build on our tradition of bipartisanship and full and
open communication.

It is thus fitting that our initial hearing in this Congress is on a
bill that we introduced together, along with our fellow committee
members, Senators Spark Matsunaga, Dennis DeConcini, George
Mitchell, Jay Rockefeller, and Bob Graham, as well as Senators
Ernest Hollings and Bill Cohen, with whom we worked very closely
in 1984 in pursuing Senate passage and ultimately the enactment
of the New GI Bill. -,

We are also joined, as cosponsors-of S. 12, by Senators Paul
Simon, Tom Daschle, and Frank Lautenberg.

I want to welcome back all the members of our committee from
the 99th Congress, who are continuing to serve on this committee
in the 100th-Congress, and to greet warmly Senator Bob Graham,
the committee’s newest member, who I am sure will prove to be a
tremendous asset.

Turning to the business at hand, this morning we will be hearing
testimony on S. 12, the proposed New GI Bill Continuation Act, a
bill to provide for the continuation beyond the current June 30,
1988 eligibility expiration date. Both the program of educational as-
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sistance for the members of the All-Volunteer Force under chapter
30 of title 38 and the program of educational assistance for mem-
bers of the Selected Reserve under chapter 106 of title 10, together
popularly known as the New GI Bill.

Under the current chapter 30 program, a servicemember enter-
ing on active-duty for the first time during the: 8-year period from
July 1, 1985, through June 30, 1988, who does not decline to partici-
pate in-the New GI Bill program is entitled to basic educational as-
sistance benefits—generally, $300 a month for 36 months for a
total of $10,800—in exchange for completion of a 3-year tour of
active duty or for a 2-year tour of active duty and a 4-year reserve
commitment. Alternatively, an individual who completes a 2-year
tour of active duty without service in the Selected Reserve is enti-
tled to 36 months of basic educational assistance benefits at $250 a
month. These basic benefits are funded through and administered
by thé- VA. In return, the servicemember incurs a nonrefundable,
$100-per-month, reduction in pay during the first 12 months of the
service period. In addition, the service branches may offer recruits
various ‘kickers” and other enrichments in order to enhance re-
cruitment in critical skill areas or to encourage longer enlistments.
These supplemental benefits are administered by the VA but are
paid for by the individual service branch.

Under the current section 106 program for the Selected Reserves,
all reservists who enlist, reenlist, or extend for a period of not less
than 6 years during the test period can receive a noncontributory
educational benefit of up to $5,040 for undergraduate college educa-
tion. These benefits are administered by the VA and paid for by
the Department of Defense.

We are proposing to eliminate the July 1, 1988 deadline on par-
ticipation, not only because of the great value of the New GI Bill as
a tool for recruitment and retention in the All-Volunteer Armed
Forces, but also because of its enormous worth as a readjustment
benefit for members of our Armed Forces who elect to return to
civilian life and as a highly beneficial and cost-effective investment
in our Nation’s human resources.

These educational benefits are truly a blue chip investment in
the development of a more highly trained, productive, and competi-
tive work force. Let me take just a moment to elaborate on the im-
portance of our New GI Bill to our Nation.

First, I have long believed and continue to believe that we need
to do everything necessary to avoid returning to conscription to
meet our uniform services personnel needs. The last thing our
Nation needs at this point, especially for its young people, is a
sett;tm to the devisiveness that inevitably accompanies a military

raft.

We already have preliminary data showing that the New GI Bill
is a cost-effective means of getting high quality young people to
enlist in our Armed Forces and Reserves. The New GI Bill now
allows recruiters, for the first time, to penetrate the college-orient-
ed market of young people that we need to operate our sophisticat-
ed weaponry and communications and other support equipment
ancif to enhance our preparedness for the complexities og modern
warfare.
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Second, the New GI Bill puts higher education and training
within the grasp of many who would not otherwise be able to
afford it. This GI Bill, as with past GI Bills, will provide service-
members who return to civilian life with an earnecf opportunity to
catchup with their nonveteran peers, to gain the skills and training
needed to compete in the civilian job market, as well as break out
of the student debt cycle associated with pursuing higher education
and training. . N

Third, the societal and economic values of the New GI Bill are
enormous. The GI Bill may be the greatest investment our count
has ever made, training. more than 18 million veterans and provid-
ing $60 billion in educational benefits since World War II. It has
contributed immensely to a healthy economy, returning $3.to $6 in
increased productivity, earning power, and tax revenues for every
$1 spent in GI Bill benefits. The educational assistance made avail-
able under the New GI Bill will contribute significantly to our vi-
tality as a Nation and our strength as a world economic. power by
promoting greater productivity for our citizens and our national
economy alike.

In my view, there is no reason to perpetuate any further the un-
certainty about the future of this program. I .believe it would be
very difficult to design a better, more cost-effective program than
the New GI Bill to keep our military forces strong while avoiding
devisive conscription and to provide opportunities for our veterans
and reservists to be better educated and more competitive in an in-
creasingly technological society.

I ask unanimous consent that a copy of S. 12 and my introducto-
ry statement on it be printed at an appropriate.place in the record
of this hearing. ..

[S.12and t. introductory statement appear on p. 55.]

Chairman CkaNSTON. Before closing, I want to acknowledge and
express my gratitude for the strong widespread support that
today’s witnesses have expressed for this measure. It is, of course,
also very gratifying that the administration has reversed its view
and joined in supporting the continuation of the New GI Bill. Un-
fortunately, the administration’s official position is that funding of
tt})u.i)lbalgic benefits under chapter 30 should be shifted from the VA

Given the clear role that the program has as an individual read-
justment benefit, as well as a great investment in enhanced pro-
ductivity for our Nation, along with its being a recruitment and re-
tention tool, I see no reason to make this change. We have many
witnesses this morning, and there is a great deal to cover in a lim-
ited amount of time. Thus, I would appreciate each witness’s coop-
eration in limiting his or her oral presentation to no more than 5
minutes.

Finally, I note that Tom Daschle is our leadoff witness this
morning. Tom served with distinction on the House Veterans’ Af-
fairs Committee and helped our great and good friend, Chairman
Sonny Montgomery, to make the New GI Bill a reality. Tom, we
are delighted to have you with us in the Senate as a forceful advo-
cate for veterans, especially Vietnam veterans, and to welcome you
as our leadoff witness at -our first hearing of the 100th Congress.

8
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I am delighted first to recognize Senator Strom Thurmond, a
great friend of veterans and a‘leader in efforts to establish the New
GI Bill. I presume you may have some opening remarks.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR THURMOND

Senator THURMOND. Thank you véry much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to be here for the first meeting of
the Veterans' Affairs Committee in 1987 to receive the testimony
on-8. 12,"The New GI Bill Continuation Act. Mr. Chairman, I want
o commend you for scheduling hearings on this legislation early in
the 100th Congress. The legislation would make the current 3-year
test program, popularly known as the “New GI Bill,” permanent.
The 3-year test period commenced in July 1985 and will end in
June 1988. The Department of the Army has indicated that the GI
Bill has been one of -its strongest recruiting tools. In addition, the
GI Bill has contributed toward a better-educated American society.

However, due te our huge national debt, no program should be
exempt from close Congressional scrutiny in order to better ensure
cost efficiency. Because we must reduce this deficit, all Senate com-
mittees face the difficult task of weighing competing demands for
limited resources.

Mr. Chairman, I .look forward to hearing from the distinguished
group of witnesses today. However, I have anotlier hearing I have
to go to, and I.will read their testimony later.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman CRANSTON. Thank you very much, Strom.

Frank, I just want to welcome you in your new role as ranking
minority member; and I earlier,expresseg' my gratitude for the op-
portunity to keep on working with you in our joint responsibilities
here, and I expressed my thanks for all your great courtesies
during the time that you were the chairman and I was the ranking
member. And I will do my best to be as fair and respectful as you
were. .

Senator MurkowskKI. Thank you very much, Alan.
Chairman CRANSTON. Do you have an opening statement?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR MURKOWSKI

Senator MurkOwskI. I have a very brief statement, and I do wish
to thank you, Alan, as you return to the center chair on this com-
mittee. I am certain that the chair, the gavel and America’s veter-
ans will be well treated under your stewardship.

I am certainly pleased that the first hearing which you have
called in the 100th Congress is on the New GI Bill. I am proud to
join with you, Alan, as an original cosponsor of S. 12, which will
make this important and necessary veterans’ education program a
permanent part of the benefit programs we rely upon to reward
our veterans for their service and to assist them in their readjust-
ment to civilian life.

I think you would agree that opportunities to forge a cost-effec-
tive program which benefits the Nation, the Armed Forces, and the
individual participants are all too rare in the Congress today; and
that the New GI Bill is such a program, and S. 12 is such an oppor-
tunity. I think it is important to remember that one of the reasons
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that we have this opportunity is the tireless perseverence of Chair-
man Montgomery of the House Committee on Veterans’ Affairs. It
was his advocacy on behalf of veterans’ education that laid the
groundwork for the pilot program we are now considering making
permanent.

I believe that there is a bipartison concensus regarding the im-
portance of making this program permanent and funding it
through the VA. This concensus is evidence that the cooperative
spirit for which this committee has been noted since its inception
will certainly continue.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, during my term as chairman of the
committee, I had the benefit of sound advice and vigorous advocacy
from you, Senator Cranston, while you served as the committee’s
distinguished ranking minority member. The veterans’ benefits and
health care legislation which emerged from the committee, I think
reflected that cooperation.

I want to personally thank you and note that America’s veterans
indeed were the beneficiaries. I want to assure you that I will do
my part to ensure that that tradition continues.

Chairman CraNsToN. Thank you, Frank, very much for those ex-
pressions of solidarity. We will continue to have a very fine work-
ing partnership, I am sure, in the leadership of this committee.

There is one other matter I would like to briefly cover, and that
is to welcome the n2w committee staffers on our side: Loretta Mc-
Millan, Claudia Kashin, Daphne Howard, Barbara Masters, Jane
Wasman, Ann Danelski, George Bentley, and especially Darryl
Kehrer and Jennifer McCarthy who worked so long and hard in
setting up this hearing.

We will now proceed to you, Tom; and let me say that, unfortu-
nately, I have to leave to make another commitment that I was
unable to get out of. So, now, Frank, you revert to being chair-
man—at least temporarily—until Spark Matsunaga arrives. Thank
yo;xhvery much for everything and for what we will accomplish to-
gether.

Senator Murkowsk1. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to
have to leave shortly for a Finance Committee meeting, but we will
manage here. And let me acknowledge Susan Theroux, the minori-
ty chief clerk, who has joined the minority as our only new staff
member.

As you may know, when there is a change of leadership, there is
an addition on one side of the ledger and a substantial subtraction
on the other. Rather than being the beneficiary of the change, we
were required to subtract somewhat from our staff. So, with the ex-
ception of one new member, our staff has been reduced by a total
number of seven. So, the minority will hold its own and make up
for that in other ways.

With that observation, I would defer to the first witness, Senator
Daschle. We are very pleased, Senator Daschle, to have you here
before us this morning, a new Senator from the State of South
Dakota. I would ask that you proceed with your statement.




STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS A. DASCHLE, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF SOUTH DAKOTA

Senator DASCHLE. Thank you, Senator Murkowski. To the Chair-
man, who has just left, I want to conimend the committee for hold-
ing this hearing and for demonstrating its commitment to the New
GI Bill. I am proud to be a cosponsor of Chairman Cranston’s bill,
and I feel the extension of this program is absolutel imperative.
. I lhave had the benefit li)f watching the N}(law GI Bih 1 w;)lrk effec-

ively, a8 opposed to similar programs in the past that have not.
Much support has already be%n demonstrated in past Congresses
for this program. That kind of support will ultimately lead to the
passage of this legislation into law.

For the past 2 years, I was chairman of the House Education and

ining and Employment Subcommittee of the Veterans’ Commit-
tee in the House, and I have had Lie opporiunity to witness what a
tremendous program the New GI Bill is. I am here simply to give
the four best reasons why this program ought to be parmanently
extended.

The first is simply to compare it to what we have had in the
past. The past programs have not worked. I think with virtual una-
nimity we had witnesses come before my subcommittee in the last
2 years to tell us that the VEAP Program was virtually a disaster.
The signup under VEAP was only 85 percent, and the quality of
recruits decreased during the time we had the Veterans” Educa-
tional Assistance Program. The first and perhaps the most impor-
{:)a;n:e reason to extend the New GI Bill is that there is nothing

tter.

The second reason is the positive impact that the New GI Bill
has had on the Armed Forces itself. There is no program with
greater beneficial impact in terms of recruitment and retention
than the GI Bill as it exists today. Recruiters have told me that
educational incentives are absolutely essential to drawing the
upper one-half of those in high school graduating classes, and that
fact has been borne out now since the program was initially begun.
By 1995, I am told, military recruiters are going to have to enlist
one out of every two 18-year-old males that do not go to _college.

» 8gain, it is imperative that we put as great an emphasis as
possible in secking educational benefits as a means to retain and
recruit those mple who can ensure the quality of the personnel
that we have been able to recruit in the last couple of years. It is
imperative that we look at the New GI Bill as a weapon, a weapon
Just as important as any hardware that we have in the arsenal

ay.

If we want the best, we have to be willing to commit to the best,
and there is no other way to commit to it today than to commit to
the GI Bill as it exists.

The third reason the New GI Bill should be made permanent is
the impact that this bill has on the veterans themselves. As I have
looked to case histories of veterans who have had the advantage of
the GI Bill and those who have not, there is a clear-cut difference.

I might point out that this body—and, as I understand it, the
House today—will pass a bill dealing with homeless. The homeless
are becoming an increasingly visible problem, one that is increas-
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ingly recognized to be serious in this country; but what many

ple do not realize is that one out of three people who are home-
ess are veterans. The number one reason for homelessness and un-
employment is the lack of education and the lack of adeiuate em-
pl(g("ment resulting from that lack of education.

, clearly, the impact on those vetercns that have not had the
benefit of gost-military education is crucia'. The difference between
college and noncollege careers has been estimat.d to be more than
$1 million in a lifetime. We are affording thise people an cpportu-
nity not only to remain and continue to be productive people
within our society, but we also give them inxe spportunity to gener-
ate substantially greater earning income as they go through the
productive years of their lives.

Finally, the fourth reason is that the I Bill is perhaps the most
cost-effective employment progran: that we have in the Federal
Government. The Army estimates that the New GI Bill saves the
taxpayer approximately $284 million in personnel costs a ~ear. And
while it is important to consider what costs are incurred in operat-
ing a program, it is also important to corsider the costs if we were
to lose it. We would experience the reduction of 6,000 recruits from
the upper one-half of high school classes. We would see an increase
in the annual attrition of 1,400 personnel at a cost cf $25 million,
and higher productivity levels, compared to those of the New CGI
Bill period, would be lowered. That productivity of th&(?re-New GI
Bill era was estiniated to be 10 percent less than it is today. )

So, clearly, the New GI Bill has worked—from the cost-effective-
ness point of view, from the positive impact that it has on veterans
themselves, from the benefits the Armed Forces realizes in in-
creased retention and recruitment, and from what we have to com-
gare it to in the past. It has worked in part because of the t. 2men-
dous quality of enlisted personael that we have in the military, but
it }lllas worked also because the Armed Forces have made it work so
well.

The administration of this program has been second to none. I
agplaud the armed services for their quality of administrative
effort, and I know that we can have a great deal of confidence in
knowing that this program is going to be equally well administered
as we go forward, with the same results, if not better.

So, again, I implore this committee to pass S. 12 at the earliest
possible date, to ensure the continuity of the program and to
ensure that we are going to have one of the finest programs that
we could ha e for recruitment and ultimately fcx the quality of rur
Armed Forces.

I thank the Chairman, and I thank the ranking member for your
time this morning.

Senator Murkowskr. Thank you very much, Senator Daschle. I
certainly concur .sith your statement, and I think it is evident that
the 3-year pilot program has been a success. I think that the tax-
anet:s of the United States can be assured, based on the way the

I Bill is structured, that servicemembers have to contribute to
this country in an honorable manner to get an appropriate dis-
charge in order to qualify for the: GI Bill. We have programs that
add inducements and bonuses for enlistment, but they do not nec-
essarily ensure that the task is completed; or that the benefits to
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society ‘which are associated: with the GI Bill are returned to the
taxpayer and returned to-our country. :

At this poirt, I want to recognize my colleague, Senator Matsu-
naga, on behalf of Chairman Cranston. It is my intention to turn
the chair over to him, the senior Democrat on this committee. He
is certainly a highlyiidecorated and distinguished veteran in his
own right, and he has’beén a_great leader in the effort to establish
this New GI Bill. I know .he will be a stalwart champion of our ef-
forts to make the program an enduring one through S. 12.

Sparky, we greatly appreciate your many contributions to the
committee andyour-availability and interest . . chairing this lead-
off hearing. I would also like to recognize Senator Rockefeller. I
don’t have his dossier before me, so I will have to defer from any
extraordinary introductions. Sparky, you have the gavel. Thank
you. )

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. It seems that the
former chairman can'’t get out of the habit of chairing this commit-
tee.
Senator MurkowsKI. Oh, I am ready to depart for the Finance
Committee now. [Laughter.]

Senator. MATSUNAGA. I, too, wish to join my colleague from
Alaska in congratulating you, Senator Daschle, for the great work
you did in the House and for the interest you.have taken now that
you have come to the Senate. I think you will be a real asset to the
Senate, and I am sure that I speak for all veterans when I say that
we know we have a champion in you.

Senator DascHLE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am
grateful.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR MATSUNAGA

Senator MATSUNAGA. And let me first congratulate Chairman
Cranston for scheduling this hearing on S, 12, the New GI Bill Con-
tinuation Act, so early in the first session of the 100th Congress. 1
am also a proud original sponsor of this legislation £nd of the legis-
lation in the Senate that formed the basis for the New GI Bill.
Eipcfg we have s0 much ground to cover this morning, I will be very

rief.

I do wish to emphasize that I very much share the view ex-
pressed by Chairman Cranston that we need not perpetuate any
further uncertainty about the future of this program.

The New GI Bill is cbviously an excellent tool for improving and
sustaining the quality of our All-Volunteer Force, but it is also a
valuable readjustment benefit and a cost-effective, prudent invest-
ment in our-Nation’s economy and global competitiveness. I will be
doing all I can to secure prompt, favorable action on S. 12.

From my own experience I can say that, had it not been for the
GI Bill of Rights, I would not have gone to Harvard Law School; I
would not have been able to afford it. And I would not today be a
U.S. Senator from Hawaii.

I would also like to add my voice to6 Senator Cranston’s in ex-
pressing appreciation to Senator Murkowski for his work in his
past chairmanship. He truly worked as a nonpartisan, and we were

‘ 13
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able to work scross party lines in true fashion in working for and
in behalf of the veterans.

In closing, I would like to welcome the distinguished list of wit-
nesses this morning. We will have a very comprehensive hearing
this morning, gaining viewpoints from the VA and the Department
of Defense, as‘well as from the fine organizations represented here
who represent the veterans of our Nation, members of the Armed
Forces, and the higher education community. I look forward to
hearing from each of the witnesses, but before I do-that, I would
like to call upon Senator Rockefeller to see if he has anything to
say at this point, before I go on.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROCKEFELLER

Senator RocKEFELLER. I do, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate your
indulgence and the witnesses’ indulgence.

I am anxious to begin work on all of the issues before this com-
mittee and on, particularly today, the New GI Bill. There .are a
number of us who fought thé administration’s earlier proposals to
terminate the New GI Bill, and we take special pleasure in the sit-
uation as it stands today. It seéms there is now unanimous support
for extending the program. I believe our job is to‘make the New GI
Bill as effective as possible in recruiting young people for the
Armed Forces and in helping them to develop their skills, in ways
that will benefit their entire lives and the Nation as a wholc. We
should provide them with a richly deserved educational experience.

I personally am very impressed by the early reports which are
emerging.now about the effectiveness of the New GI Bill. I was told
yesterday by the U.S. Army Recruitment Command that 77.1 per-
cent of all of their new recruits elect to enroll in this program. I
have also been told that the number of “high quality” recruits has
increased by about 15 percent during the year following when the
New GI Bill went into effect.

No evidence has come to my attention—as had originally been
feared—that retention rates have been harmed by this new pro-
gram and that people are taking advantage of it by leaving the
service early, as opposed to staying in the service for a respectable
period of time. That was a matter of some debate at the time when
the New GI Bill was being considered, but it seems to be turning
out that a tendency for men and women to “cash in,” so to speak,
on the program has not proved to be—insofar as I am aware—a re-
ality or serious problem.

There must be areas of the program that need to be improved,
but I would add, Mr. Chairman, a note of caution about making too
many changes very quickly. Local job training administrators are
bedeviled by congressional committees that want to make changes;
Congress has a propensity to try to “fix” legislation so often that
they sometimes contribute unintentionally to administrative prob-
lems at the Federal and loczl levels.- :

So, let’s base our work on legislation affecting the New GI Bill
on careful study of the program’s performance and on expectations
that can be met by the participating institutions.

I thoroughly: agree with our first witness, Senator Daschle, who,
as a member of the House of Representatives, was instrumental in
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the passage and survival of the New GI Bill. We need to move
ahead on S. 12 and to znsure the continuation of this very, very
important.program. Our Nation will venefit, in fact, in many ways
from a full commitment to the New GI Bill.

In closing, I think the program fulfills three important goals:
one, building a.strong-defense; two, offering a quality education to
our young people; and three, investing in our Nation’s future eco-
nomic competitiveness. The New GI Bill provides the opportunity
for some of our most dedicated citizens to both serve their country
and gain skills.which will last throughout their lives. I don’t know

of a better combination than that, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. Our next witness
then will be Mr. R.J. Vogel, Chief Benéfits Director of the Veter-
ans’ Administration, accompanied by Dr. Dennis R. Wyant, Direc-
tor 'of Vocational Rehabilitation and Education Service. We will be
happy to hear from you, John.

STATEMENT.OF R.J. VOGEL, CHIEF BENEFITS DIRECTOR, VETER-
ANS’ ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY DR. DENNIS R.
WYANT, DIRECTOR, VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION AND EDU-
CATION SERVICE; GRADY HORTON, DEPUTY CHIEF BENEFITS
DIRECTOR, PROGRAM MANAGEMENT; AND JAMES KANE, AS-
SISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL

Mr. VoGeL. Thank you. Good morning, Senator Matsunaga. In
addition to Dr. Wyant, who is the Director of Vocational Rehabili-
tation and Education Service, I have to my far left Grady Horton,
who is the Deputy Chief Benefits Director for Program Manage-
ment, and to my right, James Kane, Assistant General Counsel, of
the Veterans’ Administration.

I am most pléased to be here today before you to share with dyou
the views of the Veterans’ Administration on legislation pending
before the committee. That particular legislation is S. 12, The New
GI Bill Continuation Act. As has been stated, we have expiration
dates for programs-of educational assistance, known as chapter 30
and chapter 106, generically called the “New GI Bill.” Before:dis-
cussing our experience-to date with the New GI Bill and offering
some projections for its expected growth, I believe it is useful to
provide a brief historical perspective of our educational assistance
programs.

Mr. Chairman, our country has a proud tradition of assisting in
the smooth transition of veterans from military to civilian life
through educational and training assistance for over 42 years now.
Since June 1944, over 18 million veterans and service personnel
have received educational assistance under three GI Bills. These 18
million veterans ar. service persons.include 7.8 million under the
World War II GI Bill, almost 2.4 million under the Korean-conflict
GI Bill, and over 8 million trainees under the post-Korean Viet-
nam-era (I Bill. All of these programs operated in conjunction
with the draft and afforded a ;readf'ustment opportunity for many
people whose lives were involuntarily disru .

The programs undertaken have taken place in classrooms, busi-
nesses, on farms, at schools of higher education, and even at ele-
mentary schools. In terms of content, they range from remedial
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'mathematics to advanced calculus and everything in between. The
costs of these three GI Bills totalled close to $60 billion. Out of this
figure, $14.5 billion was spent on the World War II GI Bill; $4.5 bil-
lion was spent on the Korean-conflict GI Bill; and some $40 billion
for the post-Korean Vietnam-era GI Bill.

Undér the current post-Korean Vietnam-era GI Bill, over 8 mil-
lion Vietnam-era veterans and service personnel have received
training. This number of trainees, as a percentage of the Vietnam-
era veterans- population—10,150,000, including- those with service
between May 7, 1975 .and January 1, 1977—gives a Vietnam-era
participation rate of 68 percent, compared with 50.5 percent for the
World War II and 43.4 percent for the Korean-conflict GI Bills.
Participation in. college level training is greater under the post-
Korean Vietnam-era program than under either the World War I
or the Korean-conflict program. College participation for World
War II veterans was 14.4 percent; for Korean-conflict veterans, it
was 22 percent; and for post-Korean-conflict veterans and service
personnel, who served between 1955 and 1976, it was 922.1 .percent
through September of this last year.

Vietnam-era veterans and service personnel who served between
August 5, 1964 and January 1, 1977 have participated in college
level training to a greater exient than any other group of veterans.
They have a college participation rate of 43 percent.

The GI Bill programs have been widely acclaimed as the best in-
vestment America has ever made. During the 4 decades since the
original GI Bill, we have worked with Congress in the oversight of
our programs, and we have assisted schools in obtaining course ap-
provals and in meeting their enrollment reporting obligations. We
have had to be flexible in our adiinistration of educational bene-
fits programs so as to adapt to changes in policy and practice
within the educational community, changing veterans needs, and
shifting governmental priorities. Through it all, we have learned
much about how to efficiently administer veterans’ education pro-
grams.

Moreover, we are proud.of our role in implementing laws which
have promoted quality education for our Nation’s veterans, provid-
ing them the opportunity to be the best that they can be. The post-
Korean Vietnam-era GI Bill is, of course, set to expire on December
31, 1989. Each year, from now until 1990, it is predicted that fewer
and fewer veterans will participate. Congress, in October of 1984,
enacted Public Law 98-525, bringing into being the New GI Bill
test program. This new law, as amended by Public Law 99-576, pro-
vided a program of education benefits: not only for service persons
and veterans, but also for reservists, and it repealed VEAP, the
DOD-funded, VA-administered peacetime education benefits pro-
gram which had been in effect since 1976. The effective date for the
new programs was July 1, 1985,

The New GI Bill-Reserves was the program with the first signifi-
cant number of trainees. Through the end of December 1986, 43,130
resorvists have trained under the New GI Bill-Reserves. Current
projections would indicate that the number of trainees will peak in
1989 to about 140,000.
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Over time, we expect that the larger program will be the New GI
Bill-Active Duty, known as chapter 30. We expect close to 180,000
trainees in fiscal year 1992.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Inasmuch as we have such a long list of
witnesses, your statement will appear in the record as though read
in full; ang I would like to_go to quéstions right now, if I may. As
set.forth in chapter 30 of title 38, the first purpose of the New GI
Bill is, and I quote: “to provide a new educational assistance pro-
gram to assist in; the readjustment .of members of the Armed
Forces to civilian life after their separation from military service.”

Another thing is that the Veterans’ Administration recognized

the New GI Bill as ‘a readjustment tool for members of our Armed
Forces who return to civilian life.
_ Mr. VogeL. Yes; wé do, Mr. Chairman. All the previous GI Bills
had, as part of the title, “readjustment benefits act.” And that has
been the traditional role and the manner in which the VA has ap-
proached the administration of those programs.

Senator- MATSUNAGA. And does the VA support the New GI Bill
as a tool to aid our country in developing technical skills and profi-
ciency in our work force?

Mr. VogeL. Yes, we do, Mr. Chairman. )
._Senator MATSUNAGA. And John, do you personally believe :the
VA should continue to fund the New GI Bill basic benefits?

Mr. VogeL. There was a significant amount of give and take be-
tween the Administrator of Veterans’ A:fairs and the Executive
Office of the President on that issue. And ultimately, the decision
was made that the Department of Defense would fund it and we
would be very proud to coniinue to administer those education pro-
grams, regardless of who provides the funding.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Now, as to your personal preference, and
we are depending upon you as a man of integrity, a man of ability;
and I would like to know what is your personal preference?

Mr. VogeL. My personal preference would be that if the funding
came under the VA, we would be in a better position to manage
the programs. The oversight roles of both the House and Senate
Veterans’ Affairs Committees would be much more effective, and
we would be much more effective in dealing with them with re-
spect to education procedures and policy, if the funding and the ad-
ministration was resident in the Veterans’ Administration.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank ]}(Iouf very much.

I appreciate that, and I think the members of the Committee on_
Veterans’ Affairs would very much appreciate having your person-
al vi:w. Now, did the Administrator appeal the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget’s decision to propose that the basic benefit for the
New GI Bill be funded through the Department of Defense?

‘Mr. VogeL. Yes, he did, sir.

Senator MATSUNAGA. And what reasons did the VA present to
support its positicn that it should fund the basic benefits?

Mr. VogeL. I wasn’t privy to the discussion that the Administra-
tor personally had. However, the information that I provided to the
Administrator was along the lines of our traditional role in admin-
istrating Public Law 78-346. I guess it was Public Law 78-16, sir,
that you were trained under; .and all through to the present time,
we indicated that we would just be in a better position to make ad-
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justments in the program and to recommend them to the Congress
if we'were both in the funding and the administration roles.

Senator MaTsuNaGa. Was there a written appeal?

Mr. VogeL. I am sorry, sit; I don’t recall whether the appeal was
written or not.

Senator MATsuNaGa. If there was, could you provide this com-
mittee with a copy of that written appeal?

Mr. VogeL. Yes, sir. We would.be pleased to do that.

Senator MATSUNAGA. We would appreciate it.

Now,. could you describe any difgculties you have had with the
administration of chapter 106 program for the Selected Reserves?

‘Mr. VoGEL. We have had a few administrative problems. I think
that is-to be found often in comparatively new programs. There are
so many thousands of reserve units, and for the Department of De-
fense to make eligibility criteria clear to those individuals who cer-
tify eligibility to us has been a-bit of a problem. We have worked
with them on a compiter matching system, in which we match our
records against their eligibility records; and there has been some
_ misunderstanding -about the 6-year Reserve requirement, about the
necessity of-having.a high-school diploma or equivalency to partici-
ate in chapter 106 programs. We are working those matters out
with the Department of Defense. -,

We wrote in September to the Chairmen and the ranking mem-
‘bers-of both ‘the ‘Senate and House Veterans’ Affairs Committees
and described the problem. We -are working it out, and we believe
that the program will work out that kink and we will be off and
running.

Senator MATSUNAGA. So, have you found any aspects of program
coordination which you believe could be improved?

Mr. VoGeL. Yes. I think some of the program coordination can,
in fact, be improved. In-addition to advising this committee about
some administrative snafus last fall, the Administrator also com-
municated directly to the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Re-
serve Affairs about it; and we received correspondence and had
.conversations with officials there, and they mean tc work them
out. With respect to getting benefits out in a timely fashion, the
VA has had no difficulty on that score at all.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Are there.are aspects of the administration
of chapter 106 program that you believe Congress should consider
in deciding whether or not to switch funding of the besic benefits
to the Department of Defense?

Mr. VoGeL. There has been nothing suggested in the administra-

tive area which really would speak to the funding issue at all. Of

the 43,000 plus trainees, there are 12,000 with a question as to pro-
gram eligibility. X

I don’t think that it suggests that the funding, whether resident
in the VA or DOD, would work pro or con to handle those adminis-
trative problems.

Senator MATsUNAGA. Thank you very much. I note that Senator
Graham has joined us; and on behalf of the chairman, Senator, I
wish to welcome you to this committee and certainly we are happy
to note that you are attending the first hearing of this committee
in the 100th Congress. And I look forward to working with you
toward improving the benefits of the veterans of all wars. Do you
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have?any questions or a statement you would wish to put at this
time? ’

Senator GRAHAM. I have no questions or statement at this time.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MATSUNAGA. If not, then thank you, John, and thank
ﬁgu, Mr. Kane, Dr. Wyant, and Mr. Horton. We appreciate your

ing here. :

Mr. VogeL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Vogel appears on p. 63.]

Senator MATSUNAGA. Our next witnesses are the Honorable
Chapman B. Cox, Assistant Secretary of Defense for Force Manage-
ment and Personnel, and Dennis R. Shaw, Principal Deputy Assist-
ant Secretary of Defense for Reserve Affairs. We will be happy to
hear from you, Mr. Cox.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHAPMAN B. COX, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
OF DEFENSE, FORCE MANAGEMENT AND PERSONNEL

Mr. Cox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning. ,

It is indeed a pleasure for us to be here. I want to-thank you for
the opportunity to appear before this committee, which has done so
much over the years for our American servicemen and women. The
men and women of the Armed Forces are proud and patriotic citi-
zens; they are the backbone of our Nation’s defense structure, and
they are grateful—very grateful—to this committee for your ensur-
ing their fair treatment.

I also want to add that we in the Department of Defense are also
grateful to you for that.

Today, you have requested that I comment on the administra-
tion’s position with respect to the New GI Bill. This program,
which is administered under you, oversight, is a good example of
the important role which you play in providing for American mili-
tary personnel in their transition back to civilian life. For over 40
years, veterans have been eligible for Federal education. assistance
under a variety of programs, and these assistance programs have
been authorized for several reasons. I would like to list those rea-
sons.

The first reason is to provide servicemembers with a compensat-
ing benefit for the adversities which they endure such as low pay,
harsh environments, physical dangers, and undesirable tasks. The
second reason is to make the Armed Forces a more attractive place
to serve. A third reason has been to provide training and readjust-
ment to civilian life for those who have served in the Armed
Forces. And finally, the benefits have been offered to provide edu-
cation to those citizens who might not otherwise have been able to
afford it.

These programs have been of considerable value, both to the
Nation and to its servicemembers. The Educational Assistance Test
Program confirmed that educational benefits, if sufficiently gener-
ous, can attract high quality people to the Armed Forces. In a sepa-
rate study conducted by the Congressional Budget Office, the re-
sults were validated for the test program, and also pointed out that
enlistments of high school graduates with above average aptitude
test scores increased with generous education benefits.
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We in the Department of Defense believe that the New GI Bill
has the potential to be an effective recruiting incentive, and for
this reason, we support making the program permanent. However,
to fit into the overall context of the DOD recruiting program, we
believe -that it should be more of a targeted benefit; and for this
reason, we will be submitting a legislative proposal that will re-
'itsructure the basic benefit so that it will vary with the term of en-

istment. . . .

The legislation will also continue the targeted incentives which
are in.the current bill, known as “kickers,” and it will transfer
funding of the basic benefit from the Veterans’ Administration to
the Department of Défense.

Placing the policy and fiscal responsibility for the New GI Bill
with the Department of Defense will permit a concentrated ap-
proach to using the educational benefit as a recruiting incentive.
We will also be able to build on the level of the variable basic bene-
fit with additional targeted incentives that recognize special re-
cruiting needs of the individual Services, such as hard-to-fill skills,
test scores, and other criteria. )

Sir, this concludes my prepared statement. I thank you again for
the opportunity to appear and for this committee’s strong interest
and service to our servic: people. I will be pleased to respond to
your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Cox appears on p. 69.]

Senator MaTsuNaGa. Thank you very much, Mr. Cox.

Mr. Cox, in 1985 an Army Research Institute survey revealed
that a prospect of financial help for college is now the leading
reason young men and women enlist, replacing a negative motiva-
tion, that is the inability to get a civilian job. In your view, doesn’t
this speak well for the effectiveness of the New GI Bill, as com-
pared to the effectiveness of the so-called “targeted incentives,”
such as enlistment bonuses?

Mr. Cox. I think the study does confirm that it is an effective
recruiting tool. The study does not confirm whether or not it could
be improved as a recruiting tool. Our proposal is to try to make it a
better recruiting tool, sir.

We agree that it is a good recruiting incentive, and we support
making it permanent.

Senator MaTsuNaca. Now, on page 4 of your testimony, you
state, and I quote: “educational benefits are much less cost-effective
than targeted incentives Such as enlistment bonuses.” However,
your statement does not address the issue of cost-effectiveness spe-
ciﬁcailly in the context of recruiting the best qualified young

ple. -

Did the study to which you referred, or any other studies or sur-
veys, provide any data with respect to differences that may exist
between those recruited through the enlistment bonus approach
and those recruited through the educational benefits approach in
terms of the levels of education of these two categories of recruits,
the quality of their performance on the job or the frequency with
which they reenlist?

Mr. Cox. That is a multifaceted question, sir, and I think each
one of those factors is one that should be studied. To try to give
you a general answer to your question, the comment in my testimo-

rirry
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ny related to a study of the educational test program, which did
show that the bonuses were slightly more cost-effective than educa-
tional benefits; but that does not mean that we do not support edu-
cational -benefits as a recruiting incentive. We do, and we support
making the bill permanent. We are looking to these studies as a
way to improve the effectiveness of the educational incentive, and

‘our proposals for modifying it are in an effort to make it more cost-

effective by targeting it and.by making it relate more to the term
of service.

Senator MATSUNAGA. As you say, it is a multifaceted question.
Perhaps you can provide a multifaceted response in writing.

Mr. Cox. We would be happy to, Senator.

There is one more thing that I want to say, and that is that our
information does show that, with rezfect to your question.gbout
quality, in the Army. the educational benefit has enhanced the
quality of the people who are being recruited by a significant
amount. We can provide those-figtires for the record. It does not
appear-to-have done'so in the other services.

[Subsequently, Mr. Cox provided the following information:]

Question. Now, on page 4 of your testimony, you state, and I quote: “educational
benefits ‘are much less cost effective than targetted [sic] incentives such as enlist-
ment bonuses.” However, your statement does not address the issue of cost effective-
ness specifically in the context of recruiting the best qualified young people.

Did the study to which you referred, or any other studies or surveys, provide any
data with respect to differences that may exist between those recruited through the
enlistment bonus approach and those recruited throtigh the ediicational benefits ap-
proach in terms of the levels of education of these two categories of recruits, the
quality of their performance on the job or the frequency with which they reenlist?

er. Although there are no statistics f/et available, reserve retention should
be enhanced since eligibility for New GI Bill benefits is contingent upon continued
satisfactory participation in the Selected Reserve. For the active forces, it is too
early to assecs the impact the New GI Bill will have on retention, since no one who
enlisted under that program has thus far completed his term of service.

As far as recruiting effects are concerned, we have completed analyses on both
active and reserve accessions under this program. With respect to (iuantity of acces-
sions for the active forces, the New GI Bill has had little appreciable effect over the
previous educational incentive af)rograam. The Services met their accession goals
under the Veterans’' Educational Assistance Program and continue to do so under
the New GI Bill. For the reserve components, we looked at the length of the terms
of service of new accessions since a reserve recruit must enlist for a six-year term in
order to qualify for benefits under the New GI Bill. During the first 15 months
under the New GI Bill, 59 percent of the accessions signed up for at least six years.
For t::ee same period immediately before its introduction, 57 percent had taken six-
year terms. . .

In terms of quality, we have examined active component accessions for the same
15 month periods. Before the New GI Bill, DoD recruited 54 percent high school

aduates scoring in the top half of the aptitude range on the enlistment test.

nder the New GI Bill, that figure incre to 59 percent. The Army accounts for
most of the change. Its rate rose from 47 percent to 58 percent, while the other
Services’ rate rose from 58 to 59 percent. It should be noted that the Army College
Fund (additional benefit of up to $14,400) is added to the New GI Bill basic benefit
for many Army recruits, greatly enhancing its attractiveness. .

While educational benefits have been shown to have a role in recruiting, we
would caution that the changes'in recruit quality cannot be attributed to any one
cause. During the time the New GI Bill has been in effect, several changes were
made in active and reserve component recruiting programs (additional recruiters,
and enhanced recruiting budgets) which raight have also affected recruit quality.

estion. As you say, it is a multifaceted question. Perhaps you can provide a
multifaceted response in writing? -

Answer. My observation that educational benefits are much less cost-effective
than targeted enlistment incentives such as enlistment bonuses is based on research
conducted by the Congressional Budget Office (CBO). In its report entitled: “Improv-
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ing. Military Educational Benetits: Effests on Cost of Recruiting, and Retention”
(March 1982), the CBO rank ordzred, on the basis of relative nost-effectiveness, sev-
eral methods for increasing high-quality recruit supply. Expanding the recruiting
force was the most cost-effective, followed closely by increasing the enlistment bonus
program. Expanded education benefits and increased-military pay were judged the
least cost-effective. The reason is straight-forward. Bonuses can be targeted for high
quality recruits into specific skills or used to extend terms of service. On the other
hand, education benefits such as the New GI Bill are paysble ¢ evetyone who en-
rolls, includihg those who meet only minimum entrance requirements. As a result,
we end up incurring an obligation to:pay education benefits to many who would
have enlisted anyway. The exception to this is the Army College Fu:id and the Navy
Sea College Program. These education benefits offer additional “kickers” (in
amounts up to $14,400) that are paid in addition tn basic New GI Bill benefits and
are targeted only to'high-quality applicants.

While retention data are not vet available (original participants have not yet com-
pleted their first term of service), educational programs like the New GI Bill, may,
In fact, be a disincentive to reenlist and encourage many to leave the Service in
order to use their benefits. If this reduces first-term retention, it will increase re-
cruit requirements accordingly. This will further increase the number of New GI
Bill participants as we attempt to meet these higher recruiting requirements--a
problem that is avoided by the use of targeted benefits such as bonuses.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Now, what value does the Department of
Defense attach to the contribution that the New GI Bill can make
to individual servicemembers and to our society and national econ-
omy by increasing the productive abilities and capacities of the
young servicemembers and veterans?

Mr. Cox. Sir, it is not the position of the Department of Defense,
nor are we qualified, to comment upon the societal benefit or the
economic benefit to our commercial and gross national product of
the GI Bill.

hge;aator MATSUNAGA. Then, you will rely upor: the VA to provide
that?

Mr. Cox. If you would want somzone to comiment on that from
the administration’s perspective, I suppose that it should be some-
one in the economic field or in the Health and Human Services De-
partment, the VA, or in education.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Yes, we have the VA’s response to that.

Is the Department of the opinion that the New GI Bill serves as
a good transition tool for servicemembers who elect to return to ci-
vilian life?

Mr. Cox. That is our position, sir.

Senator MAaTsuNaGaA. All right. Now, Mr. Cox, the New GI Bill in
chapter 30, section 1401 of title 88, recites the purpose of the new
program. The first purpose it lists is “to provide a new educational
assistance program to assist in the readjustment of members of the
Armed Forces to civilian life after their separation.” If Congress
believes that this readjustment purpose as well as the purpose of
enhancing America’s strength and security generally by increasing
the education and skills of its citizenry are major purposes of the
New GI Bill, does the Department of Defense have any objections
to Congress, in view of that belief, continuing to fund the program
as it is presently funded?

Mr. Cox. No, sir, but I think the administration does. [Laughter.]

Senator MaTSuNAGA. That is a very good answer. [Laughter.]

I appreciate your frankness. That 1s what we want before a hear-
ing such as this, and I thank you-very much. Now, we shall hear if
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Mr. Shaw has anything to add; we would be happy to hear from
you.

STATEMENT OF DENNIS R. SHAW, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY
ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE, RESERVE AFFAIRS

Mr. Suaw. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga. I appreciate the com-
mittee’s time constraints, so I will make a brief oral statement, in
addition to the written statement that I respectfully request be en-
tered into the record. i

Senator MATSUNAGA. It will be so done.

Mr. Suaw. With respect to the New GI Bill and the Reserve com-
ponents, I want to show you a few graphic illustrations that depict
our experience during the last 1% years—almost 2 years—in the
Selected Reserve with the New GI Bill. This first chart indicates
that the New GI Bill is a popular program with members of the
Selected Reserve. I have broken out the numbers of people who are
participating—that is, using their benefits under the New GI Bill—
by each quarter since the enactment of that legislation.

Oftentimes, we are accused of showing statistics in large blocks—
in this case by quarters—because there are things in the middle
that we don’t want you to see, for example peaks and valleys in
this graph.

The next chart, however, will show you there are no peaks and
valleys in the use rate for the Selected Reserve. If we look at the
rate in 1986, month by month, participation is up and only up; and
we expect that trend to continue.

There are two other statistic areas that are of interest, although
they don’t absolutely quantify the recruiting and retention value of
the GI Bill. I haven’t seen any data yet that allows us to do that;
but we can make som~ general conclusions.

One of the things we can conclude about the GI Bill for the Se-
lected Reserve is that, if we look at the 15-month period immedi-
ately following the enactment of the GI Bill and compare that with
the corresponding 15-month seasonal period before the GI Bill, we
had a 2 percent increase in 6-year enlistments. And that 2 percent
increase represents about 8,300 individuals.

In order to qualify for GI Bill benefits in the Selected Reserve,
our people must enlist or agree to serve for a period of 6 years. So,
g-.)ﬁaar enlistments are an indicator of the impact of the New GI

11l

The next chart, although there doesn’t appear to be too much dif-
ference between the two stovepipes, is a comparative look at fiscal
years 1984 and 1986. It shows that we have had a 5 percent in-
crease in the number of high school graduates recruited in those 2
fiscal years—the one just prior to enactment of the GI Bill and the
one il:,e which the GI Bill had had a full 1 year period in which to
operate.

And, that 5 percent difference represents 85,000 additional non-
prior service enlistees who have a high school diploma or an equiv-
alent certificate.

If there is anything that we can do in order to change the cur-
rent program, it is the Department’s position—although I speak on
behalf of the reservist components—that the GI Bill be made a per-
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manent feature of what we consider to be a balanced and broad
program of recruiting and retention incentives.

I don’t think we can look to any one of these programs, like the
GI Bill or our targeted incentives, to exclusively produce the num-
bers and quality of people we need in specific skill areas and in
areas that are short of people. We need a broad and balanced pro-
gram, and the GI Bill is a part of that. )

I want to thank the committee for providing me this (g) rtunity
to speak to you on this important program, and I woul happy
to answer your questions at this time.

he preﬁ‘r\ed statement of Mr. Shaw appears on p. 74.] )
nator MATSUNAGA. Mr. Shaw, on page 2 of your written testi-
mony, you state that “educational benefits have been shown to
have a_positive role in recruiting,” while at the same time you say,
“the effect of increased recruiting and advertising budgets, for ex-
anll%le, cannot be discounted.” .
you have any data to quantify the extent to which advertising
increased recruitment for the Guard and Reserves?

Mr. Suaw. I don’t think we can show a relationship of dollars to
individuals recruited and quantify it to that degree; but I can pro-
vide the committee with the statistics on what our recruiting suc-
cesses have been and the amount of advertising, bonuses, and addi-
tional recruiter resourcing that we needed to bring in new people
to the Reserve convu)onents; and, I would be happy to provide that
to the committee. We have that data.

Senator MATSUNAGA. We would eag:preciate that. )

[Subsequently, Mr. Shaw provided the following information:]

Senator MATSUNAGA. Mr. Shaw, on page 2 of your written testimony, you state
that “educational benefits have been smgwn to have a positive role in recruiting,”
while the same time you say, “the effect of increased recruiting and advertising
budgets, for example, cannot be discounted.” Do you have any data to quantify the
extent to which advertising increased recruitment for the Guard and reserves?

Answer. Quantifying the effects of advertising on military accessions is highly
subjective at best. Too many variables intervene between the advertisix}lg and the
accession for a meaningful, consistently accurate correlation to exist. To suggest
that a nationally televised military recruiting commercial or magazine advertise-
ment, whose purpose is to generate increased awareness of and a positive attitude
toward military service, impacts positively on the total number of accessions, is
more than reasonable; to quantify the effect of the commercial on_ accessions is
almost impossible and perhaps misleading, given the lag effects of advertising and
the myriad of other variables impacting on a prospect’s decision to enlist.

The chart below reflects the resources that the Department of Defense has re-
quested by way of advertising, bonuses and the funding of additional recruiters that
will be needed to bring new people into the reserve components.

RESERVE COMPONENTS DISTRIBUTION OF RECRUITING AND RETENTION RESOURCES
[Coltars i mions—inckides new and aanversary payments)

Fiscal year 1986 Fiscad year 1987  Fiscal year 1988 Fiscal year 1583
3:3! mﬁ'm- prograramed ¥ anemed

prog:
Recruiters/support, includes mifitary payroll costs .l 4197 423 4288
Advertising (Incentives) 47 SLS 63.7 649
Enlistment Bonuses 2 4.2 848 847 864
Gl Bl (New C106) 1062 2009 1863 1863
Total 6122 1569 162.0 7664

1 Bxsed oa 00 subevts, September 1985.
'MMumhmhwwmmwmw.mmeovm

'\‘

)
Y4

e




20

Mr. SHAw. I might add that the funding for the GI Bill for the
Selected Reserve is about 25 percent of our total costs for recruit-

ing.

genator MATSUNAGA. Yes. Senator Graham, do you have any
questions of either of the two witnesses at this time?

Senator. GRAHAM. Mr. Cox, as a percentage of direct compensa-
tion, what is the cost to the military services of these additional
benefits, whether they are educational, direct enlistment bonuses,
or other items which are intended to secure initial enlistment,
extend the period of enlistment, or reenlistment?

Mr. Cox. As I mentioned to Mr. Matsunaga, that is a very diffi-
cult question to answer because there are so many pieces to the
puzzle of what we do to get a high quality person to become a
member of the Armed Forces. It has to do with comparable com-
pensation. It has to do with bonuses, advertising, increased recruit-
ing resources—all these things are part of the mix.

nator GRAHAM. I was asking an accounting question, just num-
bers; as a percentage of direct compensation, what are those addi-
tional costs to the Department of Defense or the Veterans’ Admin-
istration which are related to securing the initial enlistment, ex-
tending the period of enlistment, or securing reenlistment?

Mr. Cox. The reason that I didn’t give you a direct answer is
that there is an argument over how much of the cost is included in
those things that are required; but if you are just asking the:total
GI Bill cost, I think it is approximately $1 billion a year, when it
gets into a full steady state. . .

As you know, we are talking about the 1990’s. The total person-
nel accounts of the Armed Forces are approximately $70 billion. I
would be happy o give you a more detailed answer for the record
50 you can see precisely what the figures are and the breakout of
the advertising, recruiting and other costs; but I think that is a
general answer to your question.

Senator GRAHAM. I would like to see that type of analysis. I was
interested in the direction that Mr. Shaw’s comments were going,
indicating that there had been some effort to do a quantitative
analysis of the relative impact of these various alternatives. Has
that same -analysis been done for the Regular, as opposed to Re-
serve, recruitment effort? .

Mr. Cox. We are in the process right now. We have contracted
out a very expensive study to try to isolate each one of these fac-
tors and see how much they bear on the recruiting equation in an
effort to enhance it and make it better, to spend our money where
it is more cost-effective.

Senator GRAHAM. Can we see a copy of the study outline?

Mr. Cox. We will give you a copy of that study. Yes, sir.

[Subsequently, Mr. Cox provide! the following information:]

Question. Can we see a coi)ly of the study outline? L.

Answer. This research will improve recruiting resource allocation by determining
the cost-effectiveness of geveral alternatives. These alternatives inclu’e advertising
expenditures, number of recruiting personnel, enlistment bonus structure, educa-
tional benefits, and military pay and benefits. Earlier research in each of these sep-
arate areas has been conducted. However, the present work will determine how
these alternatives interact and identify the most cost-effective combinations.

. The research will be conducted in three phases by the Rand Corporation. The first
is an extensive review of the literature on enlistment supply. This review will com-
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pare and evaliate existing analyses quantifying the magnitude and precision of esti-
mates of the responsiveness of eligible, high-quality individuals to recruiting re-
sources. In the second phase, a set of criteria for comparing the cost-effectiveness of
alternative programs will be developed. In the final phase, these criteria will be ap-
plied to determine the most efficient means of allocating our scarce ‘recruiting re-
sountaﬁ:. The effort began in October 1986 and should be completed within 18
months.

Senator GRAHAM. One of the concerns that I have had expressed
to me relative to these benefits is their reliability; that is, if a
person makes a decision in 1987 that I am going to join the mili-
tary service based on a set of represented benefits, their decision is
heavily influenced by the degree of reliability that they will actual-
3' be there, whether they are educational benefits that may come

ue in a relatively short period of time or retirement benefits that
may not be availaole for 20 years.or more. . -
at is your sense of the degree of reliability which is currently
being afforded these benefit %ackages? And what might be done to
enhance their reliability in the eyes and decision influence on the
person that we are trying to influence?

Mr. Cox. From my perspective in the Department, they are total-
1y reliable; and it is our position in every hearing we appear before
in this body and in the House that we have a moral obligation to
our people to make sure that they get the thinﬁs that they expect
to get when they are enlisted. With respect to the educational ben-
efits, it has been our position that if they come in under a program,
they will receive that program as it was presented to them when
they came in, and that any changes would grandfather all those
members who are already in the service.

In fact, that-was our position with the retirement bill, and we
strongly opposed this body and the House from changing retire-
ment benefits for that purpcse, If there is any way to increase the
reliability of our compensation benefits to the people in the force, I
would.sagothat the way to do it is for the Congress to be more con-
cemtzd about reliability when they tamper with our compensation
matters.

Senator GRAHAM. Would you advocate that there bz a dedicated
source of funding for these programs in the nature of a State or
local government which would typically have a dedicated source to
fund its employee benefit programs, so that there would be greater
reliability?

Mr. Cox. I don’t think that is necessary. I think that we have
protected the funding of those bene its all along, and my comments
are primarily focused on the retirement changes that caused the
people in the force a lot of anxiety about broken faith,

" Senator GRAHAM. I know that there was a lot of disappointment
relative to tue military retirees who feel as if they have had some
broken faith in terms of not getting the cost-of-living benefits and
others that they see are being made available te Social Security re-
cipients, for instance.

r. Cox. I don’t think that is an issue with the educational bene-
fits though, Senator. I really don’t.

Senator GRAHAM. It is with the retirement ber.efits?

Mr. Cox. It is a general problem with respect to the force at any
time that the Congress tampers with what servicemembers expect
to receive as part of their compensation.
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Senator GRAHAM. I don’t think the tampering that I have just
discussed is-exclusive paiticularly with the Congress.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Congress never tampers. [Laughter.]

Witnesses appearing before this committee should bear that in

‘mind. [Laughter.]

Mr. Cox. I apologize, sir.

- Senator MaTsuNAGA. Do you have any further questions?
- Senator GRAHAM. No, Mr. Chairman. »

‘Mr..SHAwW. Senator Matsunaga, I would like to go back to one
question, with.vour permission, if I may. k

Senator ~ .. SUNAGA. Certainly. '

Mr. SHAW. Your question was whether or not the GI Bill was a
better recruiting-tool than are the targeted incentives.

The point I would like to make is that there is evidence, as you
cited earlier;:that this is one of the most effective—the GI Bill is
one of the most effective—recruiting tools we have. It.bririgs people
in, but our targeted incentives put-them in specific areas where we
really need them. The GI Bill doesn’t do that. So, that is why we
need a mix of incentives; they are all véry important to us.

Senator‘MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much.

Mr. SHAw: Thank you, sir. .

* Mr. Cox. Thank ycu, Senator.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Our next witnesses are a panel consisting
of Lt. Gen. Robert M. Elton, Députy Chief of Staff for I  anel,
US. Army; Vice Adm. Dudley L. Carlson; Deputy Chief  Naval
Operations, Departinent of the Navy; Lt. Gen. Thomas A. fickey,
Deputy Chief of Staff for Personnel, U.S. Air Force; and wt. Gen.
Ernest C. Cheatham, Deputy Chief of Staff for Personnel, U.S.
Marine Corps. ‘

Thank you, gentlenien, for -appearing before this committee. As
you know, we have not asked you for any prepared statements in
the hope that we may get the frankest of responses. I would like to
begin by asking you, General Elton, if each of you would please de-
scribe for the committee the recruitment and retention value of the
New GI Bil! thus far for your active duty forces?

We are-particularly interested in the extent of the impact of the
New GI Bill on the quality of recruits, ‘the atirition of personnel,
the length of enlistments, and the frequency of reenlistments. So,
shall we start with General Elton?

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. ROBERT M. ELTON,'DEPUTY CHIEF OF
- STAFF FOR PERSONNEL, US. ARMY

General EvrToN. Thank you very much, Senator. I appreciate the
opportunity to answer questions on the GI Bill.

We in the Army feel that education in America is a lifelong proc-
ess, and we want to believe that we have positioned ourselves in
the minds of young Americans so that we contribute in that par-
ticular process. And so, education incentives per se are an extreme-
ly powerful tool in .our recruiting program. We had, as you know,
the Veterans Education Program:prior to the advent of the New GI
Bill, and we tried.to use that as effectively as we.could as. an incen-
tive for enlistment. We found, however, that subsequent to the ini-
tiation of the GI Bill, that we did in fact have major increases in
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Kw total quality of young men and women who enlisted in the U.S.
rmy.

It was their opinion that the GI Bill—whatever equity that rests
with that name—in the minds of their parents and in other influ-
ences that it began to open up the market perhaps of another half
a million than had otherwise been untapped in our recruiting
quest. .

I am not.sure how the other services would compare that, but
since we have probably the most difficult overall problem in re-
cruiting, I think that it has been extremely helpful for us. As far as
specific details, in a year’s period—we would take a 12-month
period and compare it with 12 months of the old Veterans Educa-
tion Program. Howevér, quality enlistments have, by total number,
increased; this is a- high.school graduate who is also in the upper
mental categories. That is mental category I through IIi(a), which
are considered the upper mental categories; and that has increased
a total of about 10 percent, or about 6,000.

We ordinarily try to recruit:between 50,000 and 60,000, and that
has increased. The total -enrollment in that year alone was in-
creased by .6,000. You could say: What is the overall benefit of
?:vinlg done all that? This is now active components I am talking

only. ,

We find that those particular individuals stay the course. They
stay their enlistment. And since 1983, since we have begun to
achieve the quality enlistment goals-which we have established for
ourselves, we have found that we have managed to save about a
division’s worth of manpower each year because of this high qual-
ity; and it was referred to earlier as a savings of potentially $200 to
$250 million. Those are in the way of additional recruiting costs
and agditional training costs because those individuals just stay
around.

They are much more easily trained. They follow particularly
strong leadership and work into the units and do the kinds of
things that soldiers are expected to do with a great performance.

We think that that has made a tremendous impact on the total
culture in the Army—the fact that they still pursue education, and
they do so in the service; and they are trying to do so.post-service.
There was one question earlier asked: Do you feel that this has
been a drain on our retention? And the answer to that is “No.” We
have asked those people who are not reenlisting if it is in fact a
major issue for their. not signing up to reenlist; and they tell us
“No.” There are other reasons they do not want to reenlist.

They know that they can use their educational benefits in the
service, and they can do 8o starting 2 years after the initial entry
into the service. So, they say that tlgney undérstand that those bene-
fits are available to them up to 10 years after they leave; and this
is not a major decision of theirs, as far as getting out.

Thare are some, however, who come in for a 2-year tour who are
bent on additional education. They do not have the resources to get
there; and they tell us that they would like very much to be able to
continue their education and to continue on in the Reserve compo-
nent role. And of course, that is one hand helping the other, and
we look very much forward to implementing that.

~

[




24

' Sénator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. General Elton, you
wrote a letter to Senator Murkowski, addressing him as Mr. Chair-
man—] suppose once you are chairman, you can- always be ad-
dressed-as “chairman” so that is all right. Just as once a Senator,
always a'Senator,. you‘know.

. And in the third paragraph of your letter, you state, and I quote:
“I agree with. you completely that the VA should continue to
budget the cost:of the basic benefit because the primary purpose of
the GI Bill'is readjustment. First and foremost, the GI Bill is a pro-
gram for veterans.”

Now, I heartily agree with you and, without objection, we are
going to include your letter in the record.

General ELTON. That would be fine, sir.

{The letter appears on p. 81.] Lot

General ELton. I would like to add one thing, however.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Yes? :

General ELTON. And that is the Army is so strongly in favor of
the GI Bill that we are willing to pay for all of it for the Army, and
that is Mr. Marsh’s stated position. And now that it has turned to
the Department .of Defense wanting to pay that bill, my thoughts
are in there and they are accurately portrayed.

Senator MATSUNAGA. We appreciate that.

General ErtoN. The point is. that we really feel strongly about
this incentive.

Senator MaTsuNAGA. We appreciate it very much. I wish my con-
stituents-would say: “We believe in you so much that we will pay
for your election next year.” [Laughter.]

May we hear now from Admiral Carlson on the same question?

STATEMENT OF VICE ADM. DUDLEY L. CARLSON, DEPUTY CHIEF
OF NAVAL OPERATIONS, DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

Admiral CArLsoN. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very much. It
is'always a pleasure to come over in such a warm group which sup-
ports us in what we are trying to do and recognizes the importance
of the GI Bill and has done so much in the New GI Bill which we,
in the Navy, totally endorse.

And we recognize that the GI Bill is a major part of the total
package that is ‘used in recruiting the men and women that we
need to man our Navy. ) .

We share with the Army the gréat enthusiasm for the program.
We have seen our percentage of signing up for the GI Bill in our
new recruits has increased dramatically over time; and in Decem-
ber, we were having new recruits signing up for the GI Bill at 58
percent of those coming-on board, which was a very significunt in-
crease from what it was-a year-or so ago when we were in the low
20’s. So, it does have an impact. It is part of an overall package.

We don’t think we have people join the Army or the Navy based
on the benefits because they are largely the same; but they do play
a very important role, and it is a big retention or a big recruiting
incentive. It does contribute to retention. certainly in a way, and I
subscribe to all the things that General Elton has said. In fact, the
Army has been so successful with their college fund that we have
blatantly copied it. We call ours “Navy Sea College Fund.” And we
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also want our -people to “be all théy can be,” but in a different col-
ored clothes. [Laughter.]
Senator MATSUNAGA. May we next hear from General Hickey?

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. THOMAS A. HiCKEY, DEPUTY CHIEF OF
STAFF FOR PERSONNEL, U.S. AIR FORCE

General Hickey. Yes; Senator. I would also reiterate what my
contemporaries from the other services have already said about the
very positive feeling -we have about the GI Bill, and my pleasure in
being here and appearing before you this morning.

We do, in fact, see the"New GI Bill as a very potent recruiting
tool. Over 60 percent of our new recruits specify education and fur-
ther education as one of the .two or three primary things they are
interested in and.one of their reasons for reenlisting. We have en-
joyed a seven-fold increase in participation under the New GI Bill
‘over the former Veterans Education Assistance Program, the old
VEAP Bill.

Not only have we had . a significant increase in participation of
our new recruits, we have found that the vast majority of those
who do participate are in the top two mental categories. So, we are
getting the kinds of quality that we-are interested in, in participat-
ing in that.

By every measure that we can find, we are doing the best in
terms of quality now within the U.S. Air Force that we have ever
done in the quality of our recruits that-are coming on board. It also
has a very positive retention impact, and one of the strong features
is the fact that, after a certain period of time, they tend to take
advantage of the bill while they are still on active duty. And that
has been very positive for us.

It has also had a very positive impact.on the Selective Reserve,
as was mentioned by an earlier witness. As a matter of fact, within
the Air Force—the Air National Guard and the Air Force Re-
serve—the New GI Bill is the No. 1 reason for their enlistment,
more often than other single reason in our surveys.

So, we commend the efforts of this committee to make the bill a
permanent part of our incentive program. ‘

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. We will now hear
from General Cheatham. ,

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. ERNEST C. CHEATHAM, DEPUTY CHIEF
OF STAFF FOR MANPOWER, U.S. MARINE CORPS

General CueaTHAM. The GI Bill is a superior program as far as
the Marine Corps is concerned. We have found that it has assisted
our recruiting effort, and we are having unprecedented recruiting
success. .

I believe that in excess of 65 percent—and I am not sure of the
exact figures—but in excess of 65 percent of the people that come
in to talk about enlisting want to know about the GI Bill. It brings
people to us—good quality people. We support it, and we love it;
but unlike the Army, I can’t afford it. [Laughter.]

It is a No. 1 priority for our young people.

R
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; Senator MATSUNAGA. If any of you have any specific data quanti-
o fying personnel cost savings for Active-Duty Forces that could be
X attributed at least in part to the New GI Bill, the committee would
appreciate your submitting-such data for the record.

hGeneral ELtoN. We have some, and we would be happy to do
that.

t' [S\jbsequently, General Elton provided the following informa-
ion: .

Education benefits are the most important personnel.policy the Army has to re-
cruit quality soldiers. The Mew GI Bill and Army College Fund are important incen-
. tives which have had a significant role in increasing quality in recent years.

- Quality soldiers save the Army dollars-because they are more likely to complete

: their enlistment, are easier to train, and are less prone to indiscipline.

i Recruit-quality has improved significantly since*1980. In 1980 only about half of

3 the army recruits were high schoo] diploma graduates (HSDG) and about 52 percent
were AgQT Category IV. Indiscipline rates were high, and morale and training per-

3 formance low.

: Toddy approximately: 9 percent of the Army recruits are HSDG and only about 4
percent are AFQT Category IV. Indiscipline rates are down, and morale and trajn-
ing.performance are up.

e increase in the HSDG content (from about 50 percent to 90 percent) has re-
sulted in significant manpower savings to the Army. Since HSDG are more likely tc
complete ‘their initial Army enlistment term (i.e., more HSDG reach their ETS—
Expiration Term of Service decision point), there are less losses to be offset by the
recruiting mission.

As a result of its current HSDG recruiting success, the Army saves having to re-
place from 12 to 14 thousand soldiers (this is-approximately one Division) at a re-
placemer.t (training and recruiting) cost of aréund $230M.

, In addition, the actual pool of quality soldiers available for reenlistment is larger,

N thus resulting in a larger number of quality reenlistments.

: uality recruits learn faster and require less remédial training. While no specific

dollar savings are kept, we'know that smarter soldiers cost less to train.

As recruit quality goes up, indiscipline rates (e.g.,, AWOL, violent crime, desertion,
etc.) go down. This lowers the costs of processing administrative and criminal proce-
dures resulting from indiscipline, _

her, there has been a decline in the dollar amount of property losses and
damage caused by soldiers. Equipment accountability -can be tracked in terms of

Army Reports of Survey. A Report of Survey is used to account for any lost, dam-

aged, or destroyed equipment. From 1983 to 1986 the total dollar amount of Reports

of Survey has fallen' by nearly 30 percent, saving the Army over $29 million.

. Senator MATSUNAGA. Good, thank you. Any of the others? .
General CHEATHAM. Yes, sir. We have some facts we can give to
the committee.
Senator MaTsuNaGA. We would appreciste it very much.

[Subsequently, General Cheatham provided the following infor-
mation:]

. Recognizing that the new GI Bill has not been in effect long enough for our ana-
- l{lsts to do a rigorous evaluation of the advant%es of the program, I am confident
that the trends we see will continue; The new GI Bill is one element of a benefits
package that helfs us attract the high quality, Marine we need today.
Between FY 84, the last year before the new GI Bill, and FY 86, the first full year
of the program, our high school graduate percentage went up from 95.4 to 97. (up
i% perceng and our upper mental group percentages increased from 60.7 to 65.2 (up
N < 4.5 percent). : .
To show some of the effect of quality, each one percent increase in high school
raduate percentage brings approximately 320 additional graduates into the Corps.
is added quality can be expected to reduce first term non-EAS attrition by about
50 Marines. These 50 Marines represent an initial investment of $650,000 that is
lost when they get out.

Senator MaTsuNAGA. Now, for the Active-Duty Forces, how does
the New GI Bill compare as a recruitment and retention tool with *
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other incentives, such as regular recruiting bonuses? We can start
off with General-Elton. ; ‘

General ELTON. Senator, we have looked very closely at all the
incentives:that we-can use as far as our recruiting eftort; and we
found that we draw upon a dual market. That is the market of the
: yout:f men and women who are headed toward employment, or ori-

en toward employment; and they seek different things from
their service than those who are.oriented:toward college.

* And so, we have gotthe two primary markets from which to
draw recruits. Those who are headed toward the employment
sector or the private sector eventually-are :more interested in the
bonus. And.the enlistment,:bonus program in the Army is roughly
about $60 to-$70 million a year and .is taigeted on specific military

skills. It is very hard for us to-recruit, and the boaus is for a 4-year -

term .of service. That is extremely. helpful to-us because it helps an
individual who i$ highly motivated, and.it gives us a young man or
woman who will stay the route. .

On the other hand, we have the GI Bill and we have the college
fund. The Army'’s college fund is a series of kickers for either the 2-
year, 3-year, ‘or 4-year recruit; and it is also highly targetéd on
those skills which we find very difficult to recruit. I am talking pri-
marily about the combat arms and some of our intelligence skills
!mtii those skills that are very difficult for us to recruit and to
retain.

".So, that just gives them additional dollars with which they can
go to college subsequent to their term of service.

I might add, however, that just like the GI Bill, if they don’t go
to college, they don’t get a dime. So, we end up retaining some of
those individuals, and they do quite well for us.

So, there are two distinct markets we have found. We need all of
the incentives, we think, in the correct proportion, and we are
working very hard to demonstraté that we are shepherding very
carefully the public treasury in that regard.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Are you saying that the GI Bill is working
the way it should be working as far as the Army is concerned?

General ELToN. ‘Absolutely yes, sir, very much so.

Senator MATsuNAGA. You have been able to penetrate the col-
lege-oriented market? ’ .

General ELton. We feel we have. We feel that, in addition to the
targeted incentives, has opened up—as I think I mentioned—about
half a million to three-quarters of a million additional individuals
who have told us they wouldn’t even have considered the service
had these benefits not been available.

Senator MATSUNAGA. And I tdke it that the rest of you will agree
that ghis is truly an important group to penetrate in your recruit-
ment?

Admiral CArLsoN. Yes, very much so.

General:HicKEy. Yes.

General CHEATHAM. Yes.

Senator MaTsuNaGa. So, if you have anything to add, Admiral
Carlson, we would be happy to hear from you, along the lines of
my question.

Admiral CArLSON. Yes, sir, I understand. Our experience is not
unlike that of the Army, that recruits are quite different. There
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-are some who jbin‘ for the educational benefits. For the 17 or 18 or

19-year-old” youngster that is going to join, their .perspective and
their view of tHe futire may be the next 30 minutes. So, the GI Bill
appeals to & lot  ofparents of recruits more than it may appeal to
the recruits. ,

So, that is. a special market that we target. And there is the
other individual, maybe a married person, who is about to join the
military. They are not interested in‘the GI-Bill, especially since the
starting salary is anything but dramatic. So, you know, you start at
$600-a month, and if you want to.consider that 20 percent of that
goes for income .tax you-are now in the high $400’s. Then you give

‘another’ $100 to-the GI Bill, and if you- are ‘a married man, you

have only $380 left. So, you know, there may not be lot of enthusi-
asm on the part of those people that we bring in.

But the GI Bill is‘enormously important and it becomes miore im-
portant-over time for'the individual who signs up for it. I subscribe
to what General Elton said. '

Senator MATsuNAGA. Thank you very much. General Hickey?

General Hickey. 1 also agree with both of my contemporaries
again; and I'would also like to.reiterate that it is a very powerful
tool, but it is a part of a total package of recruiting, which goes
along within the Air-Force, with the community college of the Air
Force, and with a very dedicated recruiting force.

d as-you mentioned, Senator, I think the GI Bill as it is cur-
rently structured is really doing a superb job and fits just about as
well as I could imagine it ‘into the overall recruiting package.

Senator MATSUNAGA. General Cheatham?

General CHEATHAM. The Marine Corps is in a unique situation.
We are a manpower-intensive organization, but many of our Ma-
rines do not receive the high skill levels of training that can apply
to skills marketable in the civilian community. The GI Bill has
been a significant benefit to these individuals when they leave the
Corps. I'm thinking of the infantryman.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Yes. I used to be one.

General CHEATHAM. Yes, sir, I know. I also believe we should dif-
ferentiate between using the GI Bill as an enlistment and readjust-
ment incentive, and using reenlistment bonuses to assist us in re-
taining quality Marines. The GI Bill gets us the quality people. We-

.have got to remember that enlistment bonuses and.selective reen-

listment bonuses provide us.the opportunity to manage and shape
the force. They are force management tools we can use after that
good man is in. .

I would.never want to get to the place where we would try to
lump those as one package—the GI Bill, reenlistment bonuses, etc.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you. Could each of you provide for
the record the percentage of recruits who participate in the New
GI Bill as compared with the percentage of recruits who participat-
ec under VEAP? We would appreciate that.

[Subsequently, Admiral Carlson and General Cheatham provided
the following information:]

Admiral CarLsoN. Navy participation in the VEAP has historically averaged 24

percent. For the last two months (December 1986 and January 1987) 58 percent of
Navy eligibles are participating in the new GI Bill.
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General CHEATHAM. Our cimulative participation under VEAP was 33.7 percent
as compared to our cumulative participation rate, through January 1987, of 62.6
percent for the New GI Bill.

Senator MATSUNAGA. And now, would each of you describe the
impact of the New GI Bill on the quality of the Selected Reserve?
General Elton?

General ELTON. Senator, we have some very specific data on the
impact of this bill on our Reserve components. It has been abso-
lutely dyniamic to'see the change, and yet we must realize that we
are asking this 17-year-old to sign up for 6 years in a unit; and they
know that if they drop out of the unit, the GI Bill goes away. And
80, that is:a tremendous commitment that they are making, know-
ing that the desire is there for their education.

Having said all that, we have seen-in a 12-month period, the first
12 months is the data that I will talk to—this is July of 1985
through July of 1986—we saw an ‘increase of 24 percent in the
upper mental category recruits for the Army Reserve. We saw =
increase_of high school graduates of about 9 percent; and as 1
recall, Chapman Cox mentioned 2 percent in DOD"overall. So, 7ou
can see that it has really helped the Ariny Reserve.

-Now, in the National Guard, high school’ graduate increase was
13 percent. And then, those 6-year enlistiments, which are very dif-
ficult but very important for filling the unit, have-increased by 28
percent overall in the Army Reserve. Now, that is just the first
year: people beginning to-understand it; advertising getting out on
the street, people beginning to talk about it and ask their neighbor.
And this is very important to us, and we think that that particular
part of the GI Bill is extreinely important. And we hope very much
that it will not disappear.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Yes. Admiral Carlson?

Admiral CariLsoN. We also use that, Mr. Chairman, as a recruit-
ing incentive for the Reserves. It has been significant. The exact
numbers that we have s¢en grow I do not have available, but I will
provide that for the record.

Senator MAaTsUNAGA. Thank you. |

[St]1bsequéntly, Admiral Carlson provided the following informa-
tion:

Admiral CARLSON. There has been a definite increase in the quality of our non-
prior service recruits into the Selected Reserve, and our recruiting command at-
tributes a large portion of this to the GI Bill. The following information expands on
the increased quality and retention we have been experiencing. .

The number of high school graduates increase from 71 percent in FY 84 to 83.5
percent in FY 86. In FY 87, based on members in Delayed Entry Training (DET), we
expect the number of high'school graduates to increase to 91.9 percent. We are also
realizing a smaller percentage of lower mental group accessions. For example, in FY

84 we accessed a 12 percent Mental Group IV, and in FY 86 that number decreased
to five percent with none accessed to date in FY 87.

(In petcent]

Fiscal year—
984 1985 1986 19871

HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES
Percent . 7 1K} 835 93
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(In percent}
fiscal year—
1984 1985 1986 19811
MENTAL CATEGORIES
Y 63 55 63 69
11 Jower % 35 R 3]
v 12 10 5

0L 1, 1986-Jan. 29, 1982.

Senator MATSUNAGA. General Hickey?

General Hickey. Yes, sir. I must apologize, too, Senator. I don’t
have the precise numbers 6f increases we have had in success, but
we know it has been successful. We have over 12,000 new partici-
pants in the GI Bill for the Selected Reserve. So, it is a very popu-
lar program; and as I said, in our surveys, it is the No. 1 incentive
for their joining the Reserves right now.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you. General Cheatham?

General CugaTHAM. I will provide, as the others do, Senator, in
the same detail; but we have a few figures here. Our 6-year enlist-
‘ments:-have jumped 18 percent, and our retention has improved by
8 percent, This totals out to almost 2,800 additional Marines that
we have-in Selected Reserves.

Senator MATSUNAGA. This is within what time frame?

General CHeATHAM. The year 1985-86, sir. .

We figured it saved thé Marine Corps in other payments and
trglilping and transfer and education and other things about $37
million.

{Subsequently, General Cheatham provided the following infor-
mation:] .

General CHEATHAM. In additior, the participation continues to grow. During the

first quarter of FY 87, 87 percent .:f the 6-year non-prior service enlistments partici-
pated in the RNGIB. .

Senator MATSUNAGA. Did any of the other services quantify its
man(foyver savings as was done by the Marine Corps?

Admiral Carrson. No, Senator.

General ErtoN. Other than what I gave you, the overall number
of individuals who have started college in the Reserve and the
Guard, based on this’ program since it starfed up through Decem-
ber of last year, it is almost 30,000. So, it is-comparable to the
Marine experience.

Senator MATSUNAGA. If you could go back to people who are fa-
miliar with the figures an ﬁrovide us with those figures, we would
appreciate having that for the record, including the amount of dol-
lars saved. .

General Erton. All right. .

[Sllxbsequently, General Elton provided the following informa-

tion:
. The GI Bill is having a significant imFact on the selected reserves. As stated in
LTG Elton’s testimony above, the GI Bill is partially responsible for increased en-
listment among upper-half mental category and high school degree graduate re-
cruits and incre six-year enlistments,

The effect of the GI Bill on reenlistment within the selected reserve is also signifi-
cant. For example in the USAR, -extensions and reenlistments have incre ap-
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groximate_ly 45 percent since_introduction of the GI Bill. Six-year reenlistments

ave increased .47 percent, and six-year reenlistments as a fercentage of total reen-
listments have increased by 18 percent. The Army National Guard has experienced
similar trends.

-Longer enlistments and reenlistments and improved quality represent a savings
in recruiting- and traini:lx% costs to the Army. Reliable specific dollar amounts are
not currently available. The GI Bill for the reserve components is such a significant
ch;  over.past education incentive programs that attrition comparisons are not
possible. The Army fully expects attrition to be reduced as a result of higher quality
recruits and increased incentives to comglete longer enlistments and reenlistments.
Nonetheless, specific dollar savings will be available only after post-GI Bill attrition
rates become available.

. ‘Senator MATSUNAGA. Now, General Elton, in an October 22, 1986
memoranduin .to the Deputy Secretary of Defense, following up on
the Deputy Defense Secretary’s visit to an Army commanders’ con-
ference, the Secretary of the Army stated, and I quote;

We were-all extremely encouraged by your remarks, particularly those concern-
ing the New GI-Bill. Over 80 percent of our new soldiers are presently participatio,
in the New GI Bill, which is double the rate that opted for VEAP. The New GI Bil
has shown that it is the education incentive best able to attract quality recruits.
Because of the individual’s improved occupational advantage, the economic return
to the local, State, and Federaf Governments in terms of tax revenues is estimated
to be $3 to $6 for every $1 in GI Bill benefits paid. Without a doubt, the New GI Bill
is,, across the board, the best educational incentive the Department of Defense has
to offer. The Army appreciates your continued support for this valuable program.

Are you familiar with this document?

General ELTON. Yes, sir, I am..

Senator MATSUNAGA. Has there been any change since October
22 in the Army’s views on the New GI Bill?

General ELTON..No, sir, there has not. In the context:of that par-
ticular comment, we got. Mr. Taft in-the room and closed the door,
with all the four star commanders in the Army; and they told him
how important the GI Bill was in terms of the young soldiers that
they were seeing coming to their units, and -that prompted that
communication.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Then, without objection, this-memorandum
will be included in the record very .prominently. Thank you very
much, and that concludes the questions that'I have, gentlemen.

[The memorandum appears on p. 82.]

Senator MATSUNAGA. Oh, I see that Senator Stafford has just
joined us. He has been a very staunch supporter of veterans, and 1
would ask Senator Stafford ghe has any statement at this time, or
any questions he would wish to put to the witnesses?

nator STAFFORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have had other
commitments-that prevented my getting here earlier. I have nei-
ther an opening statement or questions at this point.

Senator MATSUNAGA. I appreciate that very much because we are
-sort of running short on time. [Laughter.]

Senator Graham? )

Senator GRAHAM. In light of your last comment, I will limit my
questions to one. [Laughter.]:

Each member of ‘the panel commented about the greater effec-
tiveness of the current program over its predecessor, VEAP. I
think, General Hickey, you mentioned a seven-fold increase. What
are the characteristics of the current program relative to its prede-
cessor that have made it so much more effective?
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General Hickey. All right. I will take that. First of all, it is the
balance of payment and method of payment versus the return that
is available to the individual. And then, one of the other features
of the VEAP, as I remember it, was that you in fact could not take
advantage of it until you comgleted your 1nitial tour of duty. In the
Air Force this amounts to either 4 or 6 years. So, we were actually
encouraging people to leave the service instead of having a positive
retention incentive.

As a-matter of fact, since you asked that question, and Admirai:
Carlson alluded to it earlier, if there were any adjustments that
were made in the bill, I would like to make the pitch that one of
the things that would probably even more increase the participa-
tion rate of the people in the U.S. Air Force would be if that with-
drawal of $100 per month for 12 months couldbe extended over
time and reduced to something on the order of $60 a month for 20
months. Don’t take .less in total; it would still be the same $1,200
contribution, but; make it less of an impact on that individual’s
early income in the service which, as the Admiral said, is not a
very bif stipend, anyway.

-- And I think we could do a great deal more good. Thank you.

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you.

Senator‘MATSUNAGA. I must comment at this time that what we
are looking forward to is making the GI Bill permanent, and per-
haps any improvements might be made subsequent to the program
being made permanent. In that regard, we might save a lot of time
in enacting the measure:

General ErLTON. Senator Graham, I would like o add just a
couple of comments:to Tom’s comment on the comparison between
the VEAP and.the GI Bill. First of all, the programs were, I would
say, day and night. One is opt in—that is the VEAP—and the
otﬂer 18 opt out—that!is the GI Bill. And so, the.method of market-
ing that with the individual is considerably. different. There was a
tremendous outlay on the part of the individual under -the VEAP
program—$2,700 with a return of only 2 to 1. So, the individual
said to himself: “Well, I am not sure that I can handle that much.”
On the other hand, the GI RBill is a contribution of $1,200, and with
almost an 8 to 1 return.

So, I think that-that in itself makes the program much more lu-
crative to the individual. But still, it.is an opt-in and opt out; and
in the Army and in all the services, I know we counsel them about
the benefits of this investment in their future, and it is done in the
early stages of their enlistment. Then, they make that decision to
either not go with it or to go with it; but they must sign a piece of
paper on-doing that, and it js not spread out. We make a concen-
trated effort to provide educatiss in that regard.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Gzneral Cheatham?

General CHEATHAM. I would support an initiative to give our new
recruits a little bit ionger to pay their portion of the bill. I think
this is a key. The stresses that are on a.young recruit in the initial
stages of entering the Marine Corps—those first few weeks—if he
had a little bit longer to ‘adjust and find out the world really isn’t
that.way every day—— [Laughter.L

Then we would havé a better chance of getting him in the pro-
gram.
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Senator MATSUNAGA. Fine. Now, before I excuse the panel, I
have been asked by Chairman Cranston to express his appreciation
for the most forceful and effective manner in which each of you,
represénting your. respective servicz, has assisted this committee.
And esgecially since you come from California, he asked me to
extend his appreciation for your effort, General Cheatham and Ad-
miral Carlson.

General CHEATHAM. Thank you.

Admiral CArLsoN. Thank you.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Fine. Senator Mitchell has grepared a
statement, and that statement shall appear in the record in the ap-
propriate place.

he prepared statement of Senator Mitchell appears on p. 60.]

nator MATSUNAGA. Our next witnesses consist of a panel of
Mr. Richard W. Johnson, Director of Legislative Affairs, Non Com-
missioned Officers Association; Col. C. Judson Lively, Director for
Retirement, Reserve Officers Association of the United States; Maj.
Gen. Robert F. Cocklin, AUS (Ret.), Executive Vice President, Asso-
ciation of the U.S. Army; Col. Charles C. Partridge, U.S. Army
(Ret.) islative Counsel, National Association for Uniformed
Services; Mr. Rudy L. Clark, Director of Military and Government
Relations, Air Force Sergeants Association; and Mr. Robert W.
Nolan, National Executive Secretary, Fleet Reserve Association.

You all have come with prepared statements?

Mr. NoraN. Yes, sir.

Senator MATSUNAGA. We will begin then with Mr. Johnson.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD W. JOHNSCH, DIRECTOR OF LEGISLA-
TIVE AFFAIRS, NON COMMISSIONED OFFICERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. JonnsoN. Thank you, sir. I ask that my prepared statement
be entered in the record, and I would like to make just a few brief
comments this morning.

Senator MATsUNAGA. Without objection, your full statement will
be included in-the record.

Mr. JounsoN. First, the Non Commissioned Officers Association
offers its strong endorsement to S. 12 and encourages the commit-
tee to enact the measure. The New GI Bill has proven to be a very
effective tool, not only for recruiting new people into the Armed
Forces, but also as a benefit for veterans. And I think that we need
to emphasize that this is a veterans readjustment benefit.

To enact S. 12 will assure the benefits and rewards of a higher
education to the next generation of young men and women who are
serving their country today and wilf’ serve in the future. Therefore,
we strongly endorse that program.

We also ask the committee to retain funding responsibility for
the basic benefits of the New GI Bill at the Veterans’ Administra-
tion. I think it is apparent from prior testimony this morning and
testimony received during the creative process of the New GI Bill
that the Department of Defense heart is not particularly pure on
the readjustment value of the benefit. During the creative process,
DOD sought to selectively use the New GI Bill as a recruitment
tool. Failing that, DOD sought a trigger authority which would
allow service secretaries to turn on benefits.for the New GI Bill in
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periods of slow recruiting and to turn it off again in periods of
better recruiting.

Since the New GI Bill was created, DOD has asked in its funding
request for fiscal year 1987 that the New GI Bill be:éliminated.
And as a prior witness stated this morning, DOD is-already work-
ing on a proposal which would cut benefits for people who are re-
cruited under the New GI Bill after July 1, 1988. In this sense, the
Department of Defense misses the primary reason for that bill to
exist, and that is as a readjustment benefit for veterans.

It has a secondary purpose of assisting recruiting, but it is pri-
marily a readjustment benefit for veterans. As such, we think it
should be continued under VA funding and under full VA supervi-
sion.

Also addressed in our prepared statement, Mr. Chairman, are
three additional improvements that we have asked for in the New
GI Bill. We have asked that the committee consider eliminating
participation fees, which discriminates against many young men
and women who, by virtue of prior commitments or other financial
commitments, are unable to participate in the New GI Bill. It is a
“rich get richer” situation. Those who can afford to participate will
have the benefits of a higher education. Those who unfortunately
cannot afford the $1,200 pay forfeiture required in the first year of
service will remain poor. They will remain poor both financially
and in education. The fee, as noted earlier, Mr. Chairman, was
forced into the program by proponents of the draft; and it has
failed to diminish the value of the program. However, it directly
discriminates against those who would be drafted.

In the Democratic response to the State of the Union address,
House Speaker Jim Wright specifically praised prior GI Bills as the
very best financial investment this country ever made. He went on
to say, and I quote: “It has actually repaid the Treasury about $20
for every dollar invested in the program.” In the opinion of NCOA,
that is enough. We do not and should not haveto have a pay forfeit-
ure.

But as General Hickey of the Air Force said here this morning, if
there must be a pay forfeiturc, it should be made easier on the
people who participate. It should be a refundable forfeiture for
those who subsequently caunot take advantage of their GI Bill ben-
efits; and at the same time, if it is to be continued, we concur in
the Air Force recommendation that the contributions be allowed to
be made over a longer period of time.

The final two-aspects that we have addressed in our prepared
statement concern standard eligibility. One would allow participa-
tion upon reenlistment by those who previously declined participa-
tion. This is fully: consistert with the original purpose of the bill of
encouraging people to continue in service. And we have also asked
that the committee take a look at benefits again for career service-
members.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you, Mr. Johnson. We will now hear
from Colonel Lively.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Johnson appears on p. 84.]
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STATEMENT OF COL. <. YUDSON LIVELY, JR,, US. ARMY (RET),
DIRECTOR FOR «ETIREMENT, RESERVE OFFICERS ASSOCIA-
TION OF THE UNITED STATES

Colonel Livery. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
the Reserve Officers Association appreciates allowing us this oppor-
tunity to express our support for S. 12.

As this committee knows, 3 years ago ROA worked with many of

ou in support of a New GI Bill. We believed then that the existin%
{’EAP educational program was nct doing the job. A New GI Bil
of the type that was under consideration and which later became
law as a test program, would have a beneficial impact on recruit-
ing, retention, and on the quality of the force. We also believe that
we have been proven right on all three counts.

All the reports that ROA has received indicate that the New GI
Bill has been a great success. In fact, when continued funding for
this program was not included in the administration’s budget re-
quest for fiscal year 1987, ROA’s Mid-Winter Conference, which
happened to be going ¢ '\ just at the time that the administration’s
bugget was relea.seti last year, adopted an emergency resolution
urging the administration to continue, extend and fund this effec-
tive educational assistance program. We are pleased to note that
the Congress did just that. S

The distinguished chairman of this committée mentioned in his
floor statement wnen he introduced S. 12, and the same point was
reemphasized by Generai Elton of Army, their statistics show a
marked recruiting improvement under the New GI Bill. Data ob-
tained from the Reserve and Guard components of the Army and
Air Force also show improvements in enlistment, reenlistment and
retention since the start of the New GI Bill.

The attractiveness of this program to the individual service-
member is clearly illustrated by the fact that in the Active Army,
during the period of July 1985 to September 1986, 74 percent of
those eligible enrolled in the program. And in the Army Reserve
components at the same time, over 21,000 applied for this New GI
5)11513'0 %%c(l) ay General Elton said, by December of last year, it was up

And remerber that these were Reserve personnel who had en-
listed for 6 years. They had completed 6 months, and they complet-
ed the basic skill training. So, these were new pluses.

_Chartered by Congress with the goal of furthering national secu-
rity, ROA supported the New GI Bill as a recruiting benefit appli-
cable to the total force. As a voice for Reserves, we would be remiss
in not emphasizing the importance of this program for the Reserve
component.

The New GI Bill provides educational assistance to a large
number of members of the Reserve component for the first time.
Without the bill, Reserves would be without eligibility for assist-
ance. Given the shrinking number of persons eligible for military
service, competition from the private sector, and the high retention
rate of the Active Force, the importance of this educational assist-
ance for ‘the Reserves cannot be overemphasized, especially at a
time when budget cuts are shifting more and more missions to the
Reserves, we have the 'need for added personnel.
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ROA believes that this New GI Bill is good not only for the serv-
ices and the individual, but it is also good for our country. If we are
to remain a vital and a competitive countty in today’s world, edu-
cating the population is essential. This is recognized by the large
amount ‘of dollars that go for nonmilitary service related education-
al loans and ts. For example, the Department of Education
spent over $3.§rginllion in Pell Grants.just in fiscal year 1985, and
that, of course;:is for a Gl Bill without’a GI. So, ROA believes that
if an 'individual wants to serve his country, either in the-Active or
in the Reserve component, it is highly appropriate for that service
to be recognized through an educational assistance program.

Thus, we a8 an association applaud this committee for the efforts
it is making to eliminate the termination date, and we support the

.objectives of S. 12. And we appreciate everything this ~ommittee

has done for those who have served in the past and are currently
serving. ,

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. We will now hear
from General Cocklin. ‘ 7

[The pyepared statement of Colonel Lively appears on p. 91.]

STATEMENT OF MAJ. GEN. ROBERT F. COCKLIN, AUS (RET.),
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATION OF THE U.S. ARMY

General CockLIN. Thank you, sir. I appreciate the chance to tell
you how strongly our association supports S. 12 and the-effort to
make the GI Bill permanent. In the interest of the committee’s
time, I have only four: points that I would like to bring forward
that we think are particularly important. .

First, the GI Bill is not'an outright grant. As you well know, the
active duty soldier contributes $100 a month for 12 months for his
or her participation in the GI Bill,"and that sum is subject to for-
feiture if at . later time the college education is not pursued. The
Reserve component soldier contributes 6 years of service in lieu of
a cash outlay for his participation in the benefits. So, it is not an
outright grant. , :

We have heard a lot of discussion this morning, with which we
thoroughly agree, and that concerns the impact of the GI Bill on
quality enlistments. I don’t think that can be overestimated, and I
think the figures that the various service personnel directors pre-
sented this morning show that.

Student loans' and grants administered by the Department of
Education are ‘estimated to cost about $8 billion annually. And as
you heard this morning, the peak figure estimated for the GI Bill is
$1 billion. That is quite a difference. In addition, the Government
retains the military services of those who use the GI Bill, which is
not so for thnse who get loans and grants. I didn’t hear this this
morning, and I think this is a point you need to consider as well:
that the colleges and universities of our country are well aware of
the impact of the GI Bill—how it impacts on their diminishing en-
rollments and budgets. And this has nurtured a recently arrived at
agreement between the Arn.y and the Association of the Collegiate
Registrars and Admissions Officers which provides Army counsel-
ing and assistance to thos- leaving the service and getting their
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college placement lined up prior to their departure from the serv-
ice; this is a new deal.

T have. detailed in my formal statement additional advantages
‘which accrue from the permanent GI Bill, but it certainly seems to
us that the“true beneficiaries are the country, the Army, our col-
leges and universities, the parents, and certainly our soldiers. We
have got a real winner m the GI Bill, and we ought to make it per-
manent.

We support wholeheartedly the points that NCOA has made in
thmgs that could make the bill better; but I sort of share the chair-
man’s view that maybe we ought to get it made permanent, and
then massage it into a better form.

Thank you, sir.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. We shall now hear
from Robert Nolan of the Fleet Reserve Association.

[The prepared statement of General Cocklin appears on p. 96.]

'STATEMENT OF ROBERT W..NOLAN, NATIONAL EXECUTIVE
SECRETARY, FLEET RESERVE ASSOCIATION

Mr. Novran. I, too, shall summarize, Mr. Chairman. We support
this committee’s endeavor to make the GI Bill permanent. The idea
is very straightforward; practical, cost effective, and logica! when
viewed from every consideration. Just let me cite the experiencé
we have had and the information we have learned at the Sea serv-
ices recruiting areas..

Based on statistics over-a penod from July 1, 1985 through Sep-
tember 30, 1986, over 56 percent of eligible racruits have chosen to
partlclpate in. the GI Bill. At the Naval Training Center in Crlan-
do, from October 1985 through mid-February: 1986, 29 percent of all
recruits participated in the New GI Bill program. From mid-Febru-
ary 19?6 through October 1986, this-participation rate rose to 40
percen

In fiscal year 1986, 54 percent of all ehglble Marine recruits at
the ‘Marine Corf)s Recrult Depot at Parris Island participated in
the New GI Bill. Now, that is a clear 2 to 1 improvement in the
participation rate, which was 23 percent of the recruits who par-
ticipated in VEAP.

Naval Reserve officials state that the Naval Reserve would be
hurt significantly if the New GI Bill’s termination date is not ex-
tended beyond 198%. The Naval Reserve states that it also is enjoy-
ing a substantial increase in reenlistments and extensions under
the bill, with corresponding increases in réadiness and units’ abili-
ties.

Last week, the FRA participated in hosting the Navy’s Recruiter
of the Year Week here in Washington, D.C. We met and discussed.
recruiting with the top 20 officer and enlisted recruiters of 1986.
Each and every one of them unequivocally stated that the New GI
Bill‘is their most attractive lure to young potential enlistees in the
upper mental categories.

As you know, Congressman Montgomery, Chairman of the House
Veterans’ Affairs Committee, is introducing identical legislation to
S. 12 as H.R. 1400. He has informed me that gresently his measure
has over 150 co-sponsors in the House, including every member of
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the House Veterans'-Affairs Committee and a vast majority of the

Housé Armed Servicés Committee memberships.
+ Mr. Chairman, we sincerely appreciate the hard choices the
100th Congress faces in deciding what programs to fund, but the
one thing we must fund is military readiness, and the one absolute-
ly indispensable weapon we must assure ourselves of having is
people. The New GI Bill is the best recruitment and retention tool
we have today. Without it, our military readiness and stability
would deteriorate- dramatically, while training costs, attrition, and
discipline problems- would increase. Therefore, we urge you to
enact the provisions of S.12 immediately so as to send young Amer-
ica a message that the New GI Bill is here to stay.

We thank you;'Mr. Chairman.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you, Mr. Nolan. We will now hear
from-Colonel Partridge. .

[The prepared statement of Mr. Nolan appears on p. 99.]

STATEMENT OF COL. CHARLES C. PARTRIDGE, U.S. ARMY (RET.),
LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR UNI-
FORMED SERVICES

.Colonel PARTRIDGE. Thank you, Mr. C.airman. I appreciate the
opportunity to express our support for S. 12.and making the New
GI Bill'permanent. It has proven to be a great readjustment device
for veterans, and we strongly urge that the funding of the basic
benefit be continued by the Veterans! Administration. The supple-
ments and kickers can be funded by the Department of Defense.

We believe that it should not be.a taygeted program.

You asked a question earlier—and I won’t go through the rest of
my statement, sincé most of it has been covered—but you ssked
the question earlier about data concerning cost. I don’t have data
concernihg dollar cost, but I-do have some results of studies that
the Army did concerning performance on the battlefield by soldiers
in the higher mental categories, I through II(a), which the GI Bill
attracts. The difference in the performance was interesting to me,
and I think it will be to the committee. ‘

Air defense gunners who fire the Stinger missiles had successful
engagements in 67 percent of the time of enemy aircraft—simulat-
ed enemy aircraft—if they were in the mental categories of I
through III(a). Those below that mental category were successful in
less than 50 percent of the engagements. The performance in the
Canadian Cup for armor crewmen, which is the tank crewman’s
equivalent of the America’s Cup, in NATO each year, these crew-
men in the I through Ill(a) categories had a 7 to 1 kill ratio in
tanks compared to 1% to 1 for those in the lower mental catego-
ries.

And in the basic combat arm—the one that you served in in the
infantry—the rifleman in the I to IIl(a) .categories killed opposing
infantry at a ratio of 2 to 1 versus 1 to 1 in the lower mental cate-
gories. So, I think the GI Bill has proven its ability to attract smart
youny people in the military.

It is not only good for the Nation and our military services, but
it is going to have an effect on the battlefield. Thank you.
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Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. We will fiow hear

from Mr. Clark.
[The prepared statement of Colonel Partridge appears on p. 106.]

STATEMENT OF RUDY I CLARK, DIRECTOR, MILITARY AND GOV-
ERNMENT RELATIONS, AIR FORCE SERGEANTS ASSOCIATION

Mr. CLark.. Thank you, sir. Thank you for the opportunity to
present the views.of the Air Force Sergeants Association in support
of 8. 12, the New GI Bill Continuation Act.

There is solid proof that the New GI Bill is a potent recruiting
tool. However, the present success in recruiting quality of young
men and women could be jeopardized by changing conditions in the
future, conditions for which we must be prepared or suffer the con-
sequences as we did in the 1970’s. With a diminishing manpower
pool throughout the decade of the 1980’s and into the 1990’s, the
risk of trying to cut corners in compensation for military personnel
cannot be ignored. The New GI Bill is a proven winner, unlike the
VEAP program which produced a dismal 6 percent average partici-
pation rate for Air Force recruiters during 6% years. The New GI
Bill has attracted a solid 42 percent participation rate in a relative-
ly short period of time.  * .

Based on my conversations with enlisted men and women nt nu-
merous Air Force bases, we feel there is an opportunity to double
that 42 percent signup rate by making a few minor modifications
to the existing program.

First, we would ask this committee to consider reducing the
monthly contribution from $100 a month to $60 a month and
spread the payments out over a 20-month period. When you consid-
er that $100 a month represents almost 20 percent of an airman’s
pay after taxes, that presents a difficult decision for a new recruit
to make upon entering the service.

The second modification to attract more participants is to allow
the services to refund contributions to the member if he or she de-
cides not to utilize the New GI Bill after separation from the serv-
ice. Also, if the servicemember died, the money he or she contribut-
ed should.be refunded to the beneficiary.

We urge the committee to consider these recommendations sir,
one of your distinguished colleagues, the Honorable Bill Armstrong
from Colorado, summed up the value of the.New GI Bill when he
made the following comment: “The GI Bill should not be viewed
solely as a recruitment measure, The GI Bill is an investment in
America’s future, one from which everyone benefits—the benefici-
aries who obtain a college education, the colleges and universities
they attend, our society as a whole.”

Thank you again, sir, for the opportunity to present our views.

[él‘he prepared statement of Mr. Clark appears on p. 111.]

enator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, each and every one
of you. I think youvhave made a great contribution to the commit
tee. As I recall, T think every one-of you appeared here about 7
years ago. I think it was through your efforts that the educational
incentives were provided to those on active duty and to the Reserve
Forces. And in large part due to your leadership and support, we




e

, x .
'L:} ] Yo 45';‘,§\

40

now have a peacetime GI Bill, which we hope to continue without
interruption.

And I thank you again for your continuing support. I would like
to pose the same question to each of you regarding the longer term
need for the ‘GI Bill as we enter the 1990’ Specifically, to what
extent do we. need the GI Bill as a recruitment tool as the pool of
17 to 2C-year-olds decreases to 13 million by late 1991, which means
that the services would have to draw a higher pércentage of re-
cruits from a smaller pool? i

Mr. JounsoN. Mr. Chairman, the services will~alwaivs be compet-
ing with colleges for top quality-recruits. The GI Bill is about the
only attraction the services have to compete with. They are also
competing with $7 billion—at least this year—in education outlays
in grants and loans through the Department of Education. So, a GI
Bill is a very integral part of provid‘i’ng the services with a competi-
tive basis to get college-bound recruits. As previous GI Bills have
shown, interest among recruits in joining the services has ranged
from 34 to 44 percent generally who will come to you for a-GI Bill.
There is no reason for us to suspect that figure will do anything
but improve in the years ahead: .

-Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you. Colonel Lively?

Colonel LiveLy. Mr. Chairman, I agree with what my colleague
has said. The way you get people into the.service is a combination
of your pay, your bonuses, and the educational benefits. Each of
these combinations can aflpeél to different ones. The Army has
found with the New GI Bill that they have been able to appeal to
and attract a much higher percentage .of high school graduates in
the mental catégories of I to III(a). :

These individuals are quicker to learn; they complete their tours
of service; and they don’t' abuse their equipment. Thus, they don’t
cost the service as much during the time they are in. We know
that they are going to get out and take advantage of the GI Bill,
but they are a definite asset while they are there.

, I think you are going to see a continued need on into the
%}919%’.51,1 as our recruitment pool shrinks, for this triad, including the
ill,

Senator MaTsunaGa. General Cocklin?

General CockuIN. I would just make the point, sir, that I think
the GI Bill will become increasingly important in the 1990’s, both
because of the smaller pool, but also as the service representatives
here this morning pointed out, the GI Bill brings in the higher
quality soldier. And-we are going to need higher and higher quality
soldiers to deal with the technical improvements that are constant-
ly.entering the equipments of our Armed Forces.

So, I would think the GI Bill in the 1990’s would be even more
important than it is now.

nator MATSUNAGA. Thank you. Mr. Nolan?

Mr. NoraN. Mr. Chairman, it appears to the FRA that the GI
Bill ha3 become a part of American life—“Americana” if you will—
over the past three generations. I think we would be most foolish
not to capitalize on that good strong feeling and understanding and
the fine reputation that the GI Bill has as a tool. And certainly, it
would seem to me that it would be most wise to keep a basic pro-
gram such as we have now today in force so that it could be adjust-
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ed or finetuned to meet the various changes that society would
imggse' uponus in the future.
- Senator MATSUNAGA. And Colonel Partridge?

Colonel'PARTRIDGE. Mr. Chairman, we think it is going te become
more and more important because the manpower pool is dwindling;

-and we" are going to need top quality people, as General Cocklin

said:. And although many of these people will come in with the ini-

" tial .idea of doing a.certain number of years and gc: out, many of

these are going to stay. So, the military is going to have access to a
large group-of .people they would not otherwise have had who will
make thejmilitary-a full career. .

Senator MATSUNAGA. Mr. Clark?

Mr. CLARK. Just one: comment that hasn’'t been covered, and it
was mentioned once this morning. I am not so sure how the re-
cruiting goes, but I know how the recruting of the parents goes.
That is.exactly where it happens—in the living room. And I know
parents are concerned ahout the New GI Bill. Is my son or daugh-
ter g,oing to be provided an opportunity to further his or her educa-
tion? s

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, all of you. You have
been‘truly helpful and, of course, the chair more-or-less knew what
your answers would.be;.but; we want your answers in the record.

Mr..NoraN. Thank you:very-much.

Colone] Livery. Thank you, sir.

General CockLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

. Senator MATSUNAGA. Our next -panel of witnesses consists of !Mr.

Dennis- M. Cullinan, Assistant Director, National Legislative Serv-
ice, Velerans of Foreign Wars of the United States; Mr. Joseph E.
Miller, Assistant Director, National Legislative Commission, and
James Hubbard, Deputy Director, National Security Commission,

The American Legion; Mr. Richard F. Schultz, Associate National

Legislative Director, Disabled American Veterans; Mr. Bob Moran,
Associate Legislative Director, Paralyzed Veterans of America; and
Mr. Ralph Spencer, Regional Vice Chairman, accompanied by June
Willenz, Executive Director, American Veterans Committee.

All right, then. May we begin .with Mr. Cullinan of the Veterans
of Foreign Wars?

STATEMENT OF DENNIS M. CULLINAN, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, NA-
. TIONAL LEGISLATIVE SERVICE, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS

OF THE UNITED STATES :

Mr. CuLLINAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be brief.- Again,
I would like to thank the Chairman and the members of this com-
mittee for this opportunity to spresbnt the views of the Veterans of
Foreign Wars with respect to S. 12. This bill enjoys our-full support
inasmuch as it would make permanent a program which is both.a
potent recruiting toolfor the Armed Forces and very importantly a
valuable:readjustmént benefit, facilitating the transition of ‘hose
members of the Armed Forces who elect to return to civilian life.

We thank and congratulate those responsible for S. 12’s introduc-
tion, As you know, the VFW has long stood for a strong natic nal
defense. We firmly believe that the very foundation of our ability

to protect and defend our country lies in a strong, capable true

h
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force, which is ready, willing, and able to respond to the civil and
martial exigencies of this modern age. We believe that our Armed
Forces now are in a position to do just this and. that the New CI
Bill- is playing an essential role in achieving and maintaining this
) crucial capability. ;

HER The New GI Bill is a low cost and highly patriotic means for this
Nation’s young peoplé who could not otherwise afford-it to further
their education and then fully achieve their potential, both as
i mature individuals and as informed citizens.

‘ . The VFW is highly concerned with the career and personal
needs of those in the service of their country, both while in the
Armed Forces and after they have returned to the private sector.
The VFW has long understood that the.education and training re-
ceived while in the military often is not sufficient to adequately
meet career goals once out of the service. . -

In this regard, the New GI Bill-is designed to provide the finan-
cial resources so very necessary to achieve the professional or voca-
tional skills.necessary for success in this age. T%e‘military environ-
. ment invests the young person with an unusually high degree of
maturity and self-confidence. . P

Nonetheless, the transition from the rigor and disciplineofmili-
tary life to the moré capricious andvindefinité contingencies of ci-
vilian society is often not easy. This:is whére the -New GI Bill can
serve as an invaluable readjustment aid. The New GI Bill provides
not only the means of achieving the professional or vocational

vy
y .

W

ing civilian life the opportunity to entér an academic or education-
al milieu, wherein their values and ‘views may be considered in a
relaxed yet intellectually disciplined fashiori:

They are given a chance to caréfully compose the intellectual

of their lives, and out of such carefully constructed principles are
point: young men and women may very wisely choose to enter the

choose to’leave it. Even so, leaving the certainties:of military serv-
< > ice for the uncertainties of civilian life is for many an intimidating
t . step to take. .
E This is especially true for anyone who comes from a lower eco-
*  nomic sector of society and who, therefore, cannot be expected to
have an especially happy or clear view of what the world outside of
. the military holds for them. . .
- Once again, the New GI Bill .can be tremendously beneficial for
‘such young‘mén and women. Due .to the aid provided by the New
GI Bill, these individual§ know they have the means of at least
achieving a near-term goal, namely educational or vocational bet-
terment, which may lead to social and financial well-being in the
future. In other words, they do not have to :feel that leaving the
military will.result in their being left out in the ¢old. :
, Because of the New GI Bill, these young-men and women know
- they have a chance. As a readjustment aid -for veterans: returning
. to civilian life, an incentive to attract high quality young people
into the military, and a prudent investment in our Nation’s human

Q -

skills necessary for financial success, but also affords those reenter-

and moral principles which will guide them through the remainder .
born the finest citizens this Nation has to offer. One additional -

: military and then upon completing their enlistment, just as wisely -
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resources, it would be dlfficult to design a better program than the
New GI-Bill.

Therefore, the Veterans of Foreign Wars strongly supports S. 12,
which would make an invaluable readjustment program perma-
nent. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. -

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you ‘very much, Mr. Cullinan.

We will now hear from Mr. Spencer.

[The prepatred statement of Mr. Cullinan appears on p. 114.]

STATEMENT OF RALPH SPENCER, VICE CHAIRMAN, AMERICAN
VETERANS COMMITTEE, ACCOMPANIED BY JUNE WILLENZ, EX-
’ECUTIVE ‘DIRECTOR"

Mr. SPENCER Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
.committee. The American Veterans Committee welcomes the op-
portunity.to, testify before you today on behalf of the proposed leg-
islation, S. 12, which would provide for the continuation of the cur-
rent GI Bill and: the program of educational assistance for. mem-
bers of the Selected Resérve.

My name is Ralph Spencer and, as Vice Chairman of the Ameri-
can Veterans Committee, I am very pleased to present the views of
AVC to’ this committee on behalf of the important legislation.
During World War II, I served i in.the Army Air Force overseas and
was a captain 'in the Reserves after World War II. Our Executive
Director, Ms. Willenz, I believe is the only'woman executive direc-
tor of a.national veterans .organization. She has served our organi-

. zation:well for'more than 25 years:

AVC has always supported educational benefits as a positive
means of assisting veterans’ return to civilian life. Many of the
- AVC members, including myself, have utilized past GI Bills and
have achleved a professmnal status as a result of this historic vet-
erans’ ‘benefit. AVC’s platform spells out a clear-cut support for
permanent GI Bill. AVC believes that experience has shown that
the Federal funds used to pay educational benefits for veterans
have been repaid to the: Treasury many times over in the form of
‘higher income-tax collected from those whose education, financed
by the GL Bill, has resulted in higher earnings.

AVC supported the original World War II GI Bill and those that
camie afterward. In 1972, AVC held a landmark national “confer-
ence on-the educational problems of Vietnam veterans, at which
new directions for upgrading that GI Bill for Vietnam veterans
were discussed and formulated. AVC ‘has always preferred the
World War II model of the GI Bill providing veteran students sepa-
rate tuition and living allowances, which gave veteran students a
g-reater ‘choice among colleges and universities; but that form was.

ropped:in favor of the présent single suksidy.

As General Omar Bradley has remmdedrus, the-GI Bill-is invest-
ment in human beings; it-is not a subsidy or a handout, We also
would like to point out that, while AVC was formed at the end of
World War II in the hope of achieving a more peaceful-world, four
decades later the task is still before' us. Acknowledging that the
world we live in is not the best of all worlds, AVC recognizes that
our national defense is.a key ingredient to achieving this objective.
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And the highly sophisticated weaponry and complicated technol-
ogy that characterize our present military force place many more
intellectual .demands upon military personnel than the simpler
weanons systems of the past.

Evaluation of the current GI Bill reveals that it has been able to
attract more high school graduates than the previous VEAP pro-
gram. There is a strong reason to believe that continuation of the
present program will continue to attract the high school graduates
who aspire to higher education.

We do-suggest that there are important questions that still need
to be addressed by..the American public. While the GI Bill- hopeful-
ly will attract a more representative mix, is.that enough? Does-the
burden of military service still fall only upon part of the popula-
tion? Does the All-Volunteer Force fail to- draw upon the more
privileged and wealthy? What are the implications for a society
that-fails to' include all segments of the population in the shering
of the defense.of the Nation? .

Is:it more.desirable.to:have a sampling of all economic and social
classes Earticipating in meeting the military manpower needs?
Would the Nation be better off with a form of national service?

Do not these .questions call for-a national debate as future man-
power policies are reviewed?

On: philosophical grounds as well as for practical reasons, AVC .
supports the indefihite continuation of the present GI Bill. We spe-
cifically urge the responsibility for administering the GI Bill be
kept by the. Veterans’ Administration -and not: transferred to the
Department of Defense. AVC supports-S. 12 The bill should pro-
vide permanent educational benefits from a grateful Nation. It is
about time that public policy be established.that a GI Bill is in the
national interest and should not need to be reenacted by every con-
gress. L. ‘

Mr. Chairman, the AVC thanks you for the opportunity to testify
on behalf.of this important legislation. ,
Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you, Mr. Spencer.

We will now hear from Mr. Miller. g
[The prepared statement of Mr. Spencer appears on p. 119.]

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH E. MILLER, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR' NA-
TIONAL ‘LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION, AND JAMES HUBBARD,
DEPUTY, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL SECURITY COMMISSION, THE
AMERICAN LEGION

Mr. MiLLer. Mr. Chairman, I am Joseph Miller, the Assistant Di-
rector of the National Legislative Commission of The American
Legion. YWith-me is Jim Hubbard, Depaty Director of our National
Security Commission..Since his program division has primary juris-
diction over defense-related issues, we would like him. to deliver
our testimony, with your permission. ‘

Senator MATSUNAGA. We would be happy to hear from you, Mr.
Hubbard. - )

Mr. HusBArp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It.is really nice. to be

in a no-lose situation, and the 2.7 million members of The Ameri-
" can Legion are pleased to add our voices to the chorus in general
support.of S. 12. You may recall that we were the originators of the

~
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original-GI Bill after World War II. As such, we are proud to offer
our continuéd support for.programs of this nature.

The All-Volunteer Force is now 14 years old, Earlier attempts to
provide contributory educational assistance had such low participa-
tion rates that they served little practical use in attracting high
quality-individuals to military service.

The Armed. Setvices, as we have heard this morning, all agrze
that the New GI Bill with its aggregate percentage participation
rate of 58.percent, has clearly reversed the recruiting difficulties
experienced by them in some cases over the last 14 years and has
clearly opened.up a.brandnew market for military recruits.

For these reasons, the Legion. feels that removing the expiration
date for eligibility for educational assistance under the New GI Bill
is an essential first step in ensuring that the services will have
access to high quality recriifs now and in the future. I would also
add our voice to that of our colleagues in what has been generally

As I said, it is nice to be in a no-lose situation. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Scnator MaTsuNAGA. Thank.you very much.

Mr. MiLLer. Mr. Chairman, we would like to have ourfull state-
ment be entered in the record. :

Senator MATsuNAGA. Without objection, your statement will be
included in the record as though presented in full.

Mr. MiLrer. Thank you.

Senator MATSUNAGA. We will now hear from Mr. Moran.

. [The Q%riapared statement of Mr. Miller and Mr. Hubbard appears

on p.-124,

STATEMENT OF BOB MORAN, ASSOCIATE LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR, PARALYZED VETERANS OF AMERICA

Mr. MoraN. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga. On behalf of Para-
lyzed Veterans of America, I would like to say we support £. 12 and
commend you and the chairman of the committee for the introduc-
tion to make the program permanent. Although we do understand
it helps recruit quality individuals, we view it as a readjustment
benefit; therefore, we feel it should stay with the Veterans’ Admin-
istration funding and adjudication.

Thank you very much.

Sc%ex;ator MATSUNAGA. Thank you. We will now hear from Mr.
ultz.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Moran appears on p. 127 J

STATEMENT OF RICHARD F. SCHULTZ, ASSOCIATE NATIONAL
LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR, DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS

Mr. ScHurtz. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga. On behalf of the
more than 1 million members of Disabled American Veterans, 1
wish to thank you for thé opportunity to appear here todaﬁ/.

Mr. Chairman, as you know, the DAV is composed of honorably
discharged Veterans who were wounded, i jured, or utherwise dis-
abled during time of war and, quite naturally, our concerns are for
those programs that are under chapter 31 and chapier 35 for dis-
abled veterans and their dependents and survivors.




46

We nevertheless are .concerned with those Federal programs
which have been designated to enhance the educational opportuni-
ties of veterans in general. I also wish to add that we are quite con-
cerned with and we do fully support a strong national defense.

In closing, I just would'like to add that the DAV is well aware of
the great contributions made by the prior GI Bills, and we fully
hope and we fully expect that the current New GI Bill will follow
in its footsteps. I would also like to add that we feel that the New
GI Bill will serve as an excellent transition mechanism by enhanc-
ing the future employment opportunities for those individuals who
elect to return to civilian life following their-tour of active duty in
the military service. That concludes my statement.

Thank you. '

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, all of you, for your
fine statements and your strong suég)rt.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Schultz appears on p. 131.

Senator MATSUNAG. Did you have anything to add, Ms. Willenz?

Ms. WitLeNz. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga. 1 would just like
to add that the American Veterans Committee also endorses the
idea that the $1,200 contribution is a rather heavy burden and
that, at thé minimum, it should be spread out over a longer period
of time. Furthermore, the period of time for the young person to
decide whether to E’aa:rticipate‘ih the program is much too short. We
would like to see that extended: ,

One other thing we wanted to emphasize.as the others—my col-
leagues—have is that the GI Bill should' primarily be seen as a re-
adjustment benefit, and that the Nation-has a kind of an obligation
to help in the transition of young people who give several years of
their lives to serve their country in the military services, and that
this is a concept of making up for opportunities and time lost that
they might otherwise be doing other things and workin%e

So, therefore, I think the original concept should not be lost sight
of. One other thought is that in thinking of it:as a readjustment
benefit, we must remember that the GI Bills have been proven to
not only enhance the tax dollars and the quality of life for many of
our citizens, but their children and their grandchildren, of raising
aspirations for education. It has changed the whole character of
our gociety, and we must not only think,in terms of tax dollars. We
want a more highly educated citizenry, and that is another benefit.
Thank you. . :

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much. Again, I thank you
all. Of course, your respective organizations have been advocates of
the GI Bill now for some four decades, and your support for the
New: GI Bill Continuation Act means a lot fo this committee. A
continuum of the New GI Bill requires a continuum of leadership,
and we thank each of you and your organizations for providing
that leadership. .

There is a vote on the floor now. Five bells will go off now,.which
means that [ have 72 minutes to get there.

I would like to pose the same question to each of our panelists
regarding the longer term need for the GI Bill as we enter into the
1990s. I believe you heard my question earlier when you were in
the audience relative to the pool of 17 to 20-year-olds getting small-
er—to 13 million—by 1991 and thus providing a smaller source
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from which to recruit. We will have to draw a higher percentage
from that pool. If you will submit for the record your reaction to
that question, I would appreciate it.

[The information requested appears on p. 135.]

Senator MATSUNAGA. I will now turn over the hearing to the
Chief Counsel of the Committee, Mr. Steinberg, and he will contin-
ue-to take testimony. I will go and vote and return immediately. I
willtask Mr. Steinberg to call the next panel for testimony. Thank
you again. I will be right back.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We will give each of the veterans’ organizations a copy of that
brief question so you.will have that to respond to in writing.

The next panel consists of Allan W. Ostar, President, -American
Association of State Colleges and Universities; Edward J. Liston,
President, Community College of Rhode Island, on behalf of the
American Association- of Community and Junior Colleges and ‘the
Association 6f Coinmunity College Trustees; and Dr. Edward C.
Keiser, Past President, National Association of Veterans Program
Administrators. Would'you’all please come forward and be seated?

Mr. Ostar, would ‘you lead off, please?

STATEMENT OF ALLAN W. OSTAR, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
ASSOCIATION OF STATE COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES

Mr. OsTAR. All right. I will be glad to. Mr. Steinberg, my name is
Allan Ostar. I am President.of the American Association of State
Colleges and Universities. On behalf of the Association, we want to
thank you for the opportunity to testify on what we regard as a.
matter of vital national importance. ",

Clearly, the members of the committee are aware that the New
GI Bill influences much more than military service. It is a model
military higher education- partnership, if you will, which benefits
the military services,.all seginents of American hlgher education,
the economy, and society as a whole.

The 372 .members of our Association are publicly supported 4-
year institutions that grant Baccalaureate, Masters, and Doctoral
degrees enrolling more than 2.5 milljon students.

Our- institutions are committed to maintaining the- speclal role
that public collegés are destined to fulfill in American society—
that of providing educational opportunity for all individuals, re-
gardless of ethnic background or economic conditions..Historically,
the American investment in higher education, particularly when
linked to national service, has been extremely successful. The roots
of the experimental program under consideration today are based
on the World War II Gl Bill. Personally, I am somewhat biased in
favor of that program because it put me through college, just as it
did many members of the committee.

However, even the most objective analysts have agreed that the
original GI Bill was a‘substantial factor in | building the tremendous
strength of our American economy through the 1950’s and 1960’s.
Indeed, the praises of this program’ continue to be sung. Only a
week ago, the Honorable Jim Wright from Texas in his response to
the State of the Union address called the GI Bill one of the great-
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est investments America has ever made. For every $1 the Govern-
ment invested, it received $20 in increased tax revenues.

Thus, the historical foundation and the economic justification for
a New GI Bill could not be stronger. The committee has heard and
will continue to hear the military experts speak about the substan-
tial benefits: of the New GI Bill for our defense needs. I believe
these benefits are justification enough for making the New GI Bill
a permanent benefit. However, I would like to add some additional
points from an educator’s perspective.

The New GI Bill also benefits. the individual recruit as both a fi-
nancial incentive, an intellectual challenge for readjustment to ci-
vilian life through continued education. It is also an important aid
to the quality of American education in general in that it provides
confident, motivated students who bring diversity and a sense of re-
sponsibility to our Nation’s college. classrooms. In the light of
cg:nging. demographics and the aging of American,society, it is
vital that we :achieve the cheolute maximum potential from our
young people. Ultimastely, the principal beneficiary of the GI Bill
may well be the people in the Government of the United States, in
the boost that it provides the American economy and increased tax
revenues it generates.

In my 21 years as president of our association, I have cited that
the strength of our society is based on a strong and balanced rela-
tionship between three major elements of American life: the na-
tional defénse, a productive, healthy economy, and an effective
system of education. '

America cannot-be strong if ahy one leg of the three-legged stool

-i8 weak. In effect, the New GI Bill is a model program for this

triad. It strengthens all three. This-program uses a military higher
education partnership, whi¢h strengthens both partners, in our
economy and society as well.’ :

With the.increasing costs of -attending college, reduction in real
benefits of Federal student aid, the shift from loans as a principal
means of financing higher education, the GI Bill will make it possi-
ble for-hundreds of thousands of potential students to make college
opportunity a reality. It is particularly important for minorities, es-
pecially Blacks, whose participation in higher education has been
dropping dramatically. The GI Bill represents a way to reverse this
decline and to make more of our’ disadvantaged' citizens contribut-
ing members of society. :

I thank the-members of the committee and the staff for your out-
standing work on behalf of the GI Bill. You have the support =nd
gratitude of America’s State colleges and universities.

Mr. STeINBERG. Thank, you very much, Mr. Ostar.

Mr. Liston?

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ostar appears on p. 137.] -

STATEMENT OF EDWARD J. LISTON, PRESIDENT, COMMUNITY
COLLEGE OF RHODE JSLAND, ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN
ASSOCIATION OF COMMUNIfY AND JUNIOR COLLEGES, AND
THE ASSOCIATION OF. COMMUNITY COLLEGE TRUSTEES

Mr. ListoN. Yes, Mr. Steinberg. I am Edward Liston. I am Presi-
dent of the Community College of Rhode Island, and I am here to
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testify on behalf of the American Association of Community and
Junior Colleges, as well as The Association of Community College
Trustees, and also on.behalf of the American Council on Education,
and the State Directors of Community Colleges throughout this
country.

The community colleses commend the committee for moving
ahead so viforouslya'ud’ decisively on the reauthorization of the
New GI Bill. Chairman Montgomery of the House would be the
first to tell you, we believe, that the community colleges were his
rrincipal supporters in the higher education community in the
ong struggle that produced this exceptional program.

And our members of community colleges Q1ave found no reason to
regret that support. On the contrary, we are convinced that the
New GI Bill is exceeding -its expectations as a 3-year pilot and is
now making a vital contribution to the national interest on at least
three frorts: national security, post secondary educational access,
and a more competitive American skill base.

The most important innovation in the New GI Bill in our view is
the college incentives it offers for Reserve and National Guard
members who take 6-year enlistments. Those of us who have su
ported this innovation from the beginning have often referred to'it
as an “&i front” GI Bill. By allowing the Guard and Reserve enlist-
ees to take college courses while serving their military obligation,
the defense system is reaping a direct benefit of the enhanced
skills. This is in contrast with the traditional GI Bills, of which I
and my contemporaries are products, in which skill enhancement
comes after the service. Regardless of the sophistication of our
weapons system, our defenses can only be as strong as the skills
that the personnel who staff those systems.

It seems axiomatic, in fact, that the more sophisticated arma-
ments become, the more dependent our security is on these skills.
This mixing of military service and college training strengthens
both the national security and the economy in both the long and
the short run.

The college benefits that Guard and Reserve members receive
during their enlistments will surely strengthen their civilian ca-
reers. Many will apply the skills so gained in defense work or in
extended enlistments or both.

A perhaps more subtle benefit of the New GI Bill is its potential
for alleviating the competition among the military, industry, and
higher education for the reduced flow of high school graduates—
competition ‘that imiposes hardships for all three sectors; This com-
petition, of course, will become keener in some States more than
others, particularly the States in the Northeast, where vre face—in
a State like Rhode Island—a potential 40 percent drop in high
school graduates over the next 8 years or so.

In the jargon of affirmative action, great numbers of the Guard
and Reserve enlistees who use the New GI Bill benefits will become
“two-fers” and “three-fers”; that is, they will be college students
serving as part-time soldiers whose training then may lure them
into part-time employment as well. .

It is ' worth noting, Mr. Steinberg, that a recent analysis by Carol
Frances, a-consulting economist who is the former chief economist
of the American Council on Education, shows that the biggest
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single etep a working American takes up the pay ladder is the com-
pletion of-a 2-year college degree. It shows that a worker with a 2
year:college degree earns an average of 80 percent of what a bache-
lor degree holder earns.

Mr. STEINBERG. Dr. Liston, in fairness to the other witnesses and
everyone who had to adhere to the 5-minute limit, I wonder if you
might summarize the rest of your testimony. Your entire statement
will appear in the.record.

Mr. ListoN. Yes, I would -gladly do that, Mr. Chairman. My own
personal experience in a small State like Rhode Island, which is
heavy in Guard and Reserve members, I serve as'a member of the
State committee on the National Guard and Reserves; and I work
directly with the ‘Adjutant General, General Kiley. We formed a
contract at.our community college with the National Guard.

Two years ago, we graduated our first citizen soldiers in May;
and this year we will have five times as many graduates at-our
commencement. So, we are seeing the direct benefits of this New
GI Bill, and we support-‘it.in every detail.

I would also like to-ask that the article on the New GI Bill by
Frank Mensel in the current issue of the AACJC Journal be includ-
ed in the record. Thank you'very much.

Mr. SteiNBERG. We would be delighted to have that, and we are
very interested in your prepared:statement and what you recount-
ed about your Rhode Island experience.

Mr. ListoN. Thank you. ‘

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you for providing that. Dr. Keiser?

[The prepared statement of Mr. Liston and the article by Frank
Mensel appear on p. 144.]

STATEMENT OF DR. EDWARD C. KEISER, PAST PRESIDENT, NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF VETERANS PROGRAM ADMINISTRA-
TORS

Dr. Keiser. Thank you very much, Mr. Steinberg. I am Ed
Keiser. I am Past President of the National Association of Veter-
ans Program Adrministrators. .

In the interest of brevity, I would like to have our report entered
into the record, and I will highlight a few of those comments.

Mr. STEINBERG. Thank you.

Dr. Keiser. NAVPA, strongly su%ported the passage and imple-
mentation of the New GI Bill, which we viewed as a prudent, wise,
and cost-effective investment in our Nation’s human resources. By
the same token, NAVPA now strongly supports S. 12, which pro-
vides .continuation of chapter 30 and chapter 106 of the New GI
Bill benefits. :

It must be noted that a large percentage of the high school grad-
uates going into the service choose to participate in the New GI
Bill program as a way to earn money for college. Ma * of these
young people wouid qualify for Pell grants. Nonetheles., .hey are
making a commitment to their country through military service,
and at the same time earning funds that will subsequently enable
them to attend college and gain additional training necessary to
become more competitive in our technological society. The:Senators
and Congressional Representatives who established. chapter .30
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must be pleased by the fact that so many young men and women
have chosen to participate in the program, demonstrating by this
choice their initiative and responsibility for earning educational
benefits to attend college.

As educators, we in- NAVPA are confident that these young
people are highly motivated.and will be more mature and serious
about their ccllegiate studies when they leave the military. It
makes sense to provide educational incentives in order to retain
gvt;a}lfl‘igd and trained reservists. The benefits of chapter 106 are

ofo

First, qualified, trained personnel stay with their units longer;
and second they enhance their knowledge and training by attend-
ing college.

Demographic studies indicate that the traditional pool of recruits
from 17 to 20 years old will diminish. The recruitment of highly
qualified individuals in this group will become more difficult, if. not
impceasible, if the New GI Bill is terminated. It is reasonable to pre-
dict that without educational benefits, the notion of an All-Volun-
teer Military Force would not be feasnble, and we would have to
return to conscription.

This Nation spends billions of dollars every year on developing
more and new sophisticated weaponry. It follows that there is an
equally urgent need to recruit and retain highly qualified technical
-personnel to operate these weapons.

As indicated previously, the New GI Bill has already contributed
significantly to meeting this need..

In addition, NAVPA supports the position that funding for the
New GI Bill should be a Veterans' Administration budget item.
Historically, the VA has been the agency prov1dmg readjustment
benefits and services to veterans. While there is certainly room for

1mprovement of VA functlonmg, most would agree that it has an

excellent record of providing services to veterans.

Fmally, there exists much concern about the need of this Nation
to be more competitive in the world market. We believe that S. 12
will provide the incentive and a means to keep.our military forces
strong while providing the educational opportunity for veterans to
be better educated and more competitive in our industrialized tech-
nological society.

Thank you.

Mr. STeINBERG. Thank you very much, Dr. Keiser.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Keiser ap ars on p. 151.]

Mr. STesNBERG. Before I pose a question, let me on behalf of Sen-
ator Matsunaga and Chairman Cranston, thank all of you who
have been i in attendance this morning and continue to be in attend-
ance remaining with us for such.a lengthy hearing.

It is gratifying to the committee to have your interest and your
endurance, and we appreciate specifically the representatives from
the uniformed services, the Department of Defense, and the numer-
ous representatlves, including several of the witnesses from the
Veterans’ Administration, the service organizations, and the active
and reserve association representatives who have remained here;
and we would also note the presence of the representative from the
National Association of State Approving Agencies.
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So, we do appreciate very much your interest and, to the extent
that you have already expressed it, your support for S. 12 and the
continuation of the New GI Bill.

We have just one question that we would address to Mr. Ostar,
but-perhaps the other ‘panelists might wish to comment on it if
they have any information as well.

On page 7 of your testimony, you refer to the fact that minority
participation in higher education is declining. If you have any data
on that decline that you would share with us now or that you
would like to provide for the record, we would very much like to
have that, including a comparison between the percentage of the
adult population naticviwide that is made up of minorities as com-
pared to the percentages of minority participation in higher educa-
tion and training.

Do you have any. comment that you would like to make?

Mr. OstaRr: *¥e do have that data, and we have a study that our
association did on that subject; and I will be glad to submit that to
the committee.

[The izformation requested appears on p. 155.]

Mr. SteiNserG. Do any of the other panelists have any comments
they would like to share on that point?

Mr. ListoN. Just that that is a concern of all of the segments of
higher education over the past several years. The ‘minority partici-
pation in higher education has been declining, and I think for a va-
riety of factors. Studies are under way now to try and discover and
correct whatever probl' ms may exist.

Mr. STeINBERG. Dr. Keiser?

Dr. Keiser. We would agree. I have no further comnient, but we
would agree. ' ’

Mr. STeNBERG. One point that we would be interested in having
you perhaps think about and perhaps submit a response for the
record, and this would go for our other witnesses as well, would be
whether, in view of that decline in participation in higher educa-
tion by minorities, the way the $100 deduction in pay is presently
constituted has had or is likely to have an effect on discouraging
participation by minorities in the New GI Bill.

That is certainly something that we will be looking at, as Sena-
tor Matsunaga stated earlier. Our intention at this point is to move
or try to move S. 12 forward to continue the program as a clean
bill; but we are over the next several months and during the re-
mainder of the 3-year period for the New GI Bill going to be look-
ing at changes that could be made and certainly minority partici-
pation is one issue that we would be very much interested in. So,
for the others of you that are still here and for this panel, if you
would like to share some thoughts with us on that, it would be very
helpful to the committee.

Senator Matsunaga, your timing is impeccable. The hearing has
just concluded. [Laughter.]

Unless you had some questions?

Senator MATSUNAGA. No. I have other meetings to go to, and per-
haps we can just adjourn. I do appreciate your taking your time to
testify before this committee, ang I regret that I was not able to
listen to your testimony; but I have your written statements, and I
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will have a chance to go through the record to read answers to any
questions which may have been asked. Thank you again.
Unless anyone has anything else to say, this meeting is ad-

journed.
[Whereupon, at 12:02 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

e




APPENDIX

100TH CONGRESS
18T SESSION o 1 2

To amend title 38, United States Code, to remove the expiration dute for
eligibility for the cducational assistance programs for veterans of the All-
Volunteer Force; and for the other purposes.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

JANUARY 6, 1985

Mr. CRaNsTON (for himself, Mr. MurkowsK1, Mr. MAaTsuNAGA, Mr. DECon-
ciNy, Mr. Mrrcuern, Mr. ROCKEFELLER, Mr. GRAHAM, and Mr. CoHEN)
introduced the following bill; which was read twice and referred to the Com-
mittee, Veterans' Affairs

A BILL

To amend title 38, United States Code, to remove the expira-
tion date for eligibility for the educational assistance pro-
grams for veterans of the All-Volunteer Force; and for the
other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.
This Act may be cited as the “New GI Bill Continu-
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ation Act”.
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2
SEC. 2. CONTINUATION OF THE ALL-VOLUNTEER FORCE VET-

ERANS’ EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM.

(8) Section 1411(a)(1XA) of title 38, United States
Code, is amended by striking out “during the period begin-
ning on July 1, 1985, and ending on June 30, 1988,” and
inserting in lieu thereof “after June 30, 1985,”.

(b) Section 1412(a)(1)(A) of such title is amended the
striking out “‘during the period beginning on July 1, 1985,
and ending on June 30, 1988,” and inserting in lieu thereof
“after June 30, 1985,”.

SEC. 3. CONTINUATION OF EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE FOR
MEMBERS OF THE SELECTED RESERVE.

Section 2132(a)(1) of title 10, United States Code, is
amended by striking out “during the period peginning on
July 1, 1985, and ending on ‘June 80, 1988,” and inserting
in lieu thereof “‘after June 30,‘ 1985".
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STATEMENT

SENATOR GEORGE J. MITCHELL
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS
FEBRUARY 4, 1987 -

Mr. Chairman, I want to join with other members of the

Committee in extending my congratulatijon té you, Alan, as the

new Chairman of the Committee. It is truely a pleasure to have
you back and it's a measure of your dedication to the service

of America's veterans.

I also want to congratulate Senator Murkowski as the new
ranking member of the Committee., Under his leadership the last
two years the Committee continued its record of addressing
veterans legislation in a largely bipartisan and always cordial

manner.

I look forward to working with the Committee leadership in
this, the 100th Congress, as we continue to excercise our
responsibilities to oversee the programs and benefits that

affect veterans, their dependents and survivors.

I'd also like to welcome Senator Graham to the Committee.
Veterans in the state of Florida face extraordinary challenges
as we enter the next century. fThey are well-served by having

Senator Graham as a member of this committee.
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Mr. Chairman, we're here today to examine legislation that
will permanently extend the "New GI Bill," a program enacted as .
a three-year test in the FY 85 Defense Authorization Act to
replace the Post-Vietnam Era Veterans' Educational Assistance

Program (or VEAP).

_, The benefits are provided to members of the Armed Services
* (under chapter 30, Tigle 38 U.S.C:) and members of the Selected
Reserves (under chapter 106, Title 10 U.S.C.). Benefits under
the chapter 30 program are administered and paid- for by the
VA. The VA also administe;r the benefits under the chapter 106

'}

program, but benefits areﬁfor by the Department of Defense.

I think the evidence shows the "New GI Bill" is a good and

cost-effective recruitment tool. In 1985, Congress moved up
the program's,starting date when several service branches
complained that too many individuals were delaying their
entrance in order to qQualify for the benefits. Last March, a
General Accounting Office report said, "Army statistics show a
marked recruiting improvement since the "New GI Bill" was

started.?

Dispite the evidence, the Administration's FY 87 budget
proposed to terminate the "New GI Bill." The proposal was
correctly rejected by Congress. In its FY 88 budget, the
Administration says it will submit legislation to make the

program permanent under the Department of Defense.

O

FRIC 73-642 - 87 -3 .
* ‘

.
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Senator Cranston has introduced legislation that would make :

the program permanent, but would retain the VA's administrative
\ook

role. I llok forward to reviewing the testimony this morning

regarding the proper course Congress should take in making the

this program permanent.

Mr. Chairman, my questioning this morning,-~eepeeiaiiy-of
the va witnesseq/ will center around the role of state
approving agencies in administering benefits under the "New GI

Bill" and other VA educational assistance programs.

As you know, it is the SAAs that insure that participating
institutions actually offer the courses with properly
accredited instructors and that program recipients-actually
register and complete the education for which benefits are
provided.

I am Quite concerned that the funding for SAAs which was
reduced by the VA last year, again this year, and in the
proposed FY 88 budget threaten the ability of SAAs' to perform

their approving function.

I also have other concerns with the manner in which the VA
appears to excludes the SAAs from its budget preparation and

with the accounting practices it uses with the state agencies.
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(2 STATEMENT OF
R. J. VOGEL
CHIEF BENEFITS DIRECTOR
VETERANS ADMINISTRATION
BEFORE THE
SENATE COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS .
FEBRUARY 4, 1987

Mr. Chairman and members of the Comamittee:

I am'most pleased to be liere today before you to share with you the
views of the Veterans Administration on legislation pending before
your Committee. The particular legislation is S. 12, the New GI
Bill Continuation Act. This bill would remove the expiration date
for programs of educational assista;ce provided under title 38,
United States Code, chapter 30, and under title 10, United States
Code, chapter 106. These are the programs that we refer to
respectively as the New GI Bill-Active Duty and the New GI

Bill-Reserves.

Before discussing our experience to date with the New GI Bill and

offering some projections for its expected growth, I believe it is

useful to provide a brief historical perspective of our educational

assistance programs.

67
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Mr. Chairman, our covntry has a proud tradition of assisting in the
swooth transition of veterans fr9| military to civilian life through
educational and training assistance for over 42 years now. Since
June 1944, over 18 million veterans and service personnel have
received educational assistance under three GI Bills., These 18
million veterans and servicepersons include 7.8 million under the
World War II GI Bill, almost 2.4 million under the Korean conflict
GI Bill, and over 8 million trainees under the post-Korean Vietnam
era Gi Bill, All of these programs operated‘ln conjunction with the
draft s«nd afforded a readjustment opportunity for many people whose
lives were involuntarily disrupted. The programs undertaken have
taken place in classroonms, businesses, on farms, at schools of
higher learning and even at elementary schools. In terms of
content, they range from renedlél mathematics to advanced calculus

and everything in between.

The costs of these three GI Bills totalled close to $60 billion.

Out of this figure, $14.5 billion was spent on the World War If GI
Bill; $4.5 billion was for the orean conflict GI Bill; and some $40
billion for the post-Korean Vietnam era GI Bill.

68
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Under the current post-Korean Vietnam era GI Bill, over eight
million Vietnam era veterans and service personnel have received
fraining. This number of trainees, as a percentage of the Vietnam
era veterans population (10,150,000 including those with service
between May 7, 1975 and January 1, 1977), gives a Vietnam era
participation rate of 68.0 percent, compared with 0.5 percent for
the World War IT GI Bill and 43.4 percent for the Korean conflict GI
Bili.

Participation in college level training is greater under the
post-Korean Vietnam era program than under either the World War II
or the Korean conflict program. College participation for World War
IT veterans was 14.4 percent; for Korean conflict veterans, it was
22 percent; and for post-Korean conflict veterans and service
personnel, who served between 1955 and 1976, it was 22.7 percent
through September 1986. Vietnam era veterans and service personnel
who served between August 5, 1964 and January 1, 1977 have
participated in college level training to a greater extent than any
other group of veterans. They have a college participation rate of

43 percent.

The GI Bill programs have been widely acclaimed as the best

investment America has ever made. During the four decades

ERIC
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since the original GI Bill, we have worked with Congress in the
oversight of our programs, and have assisted schools in obtaining
course approvals and in meeting their enrollment reporting
obligations. We:have had:to be flexible in our administration of
educational benefits programs so as to adapt to changes in policy
and practice within the educational community; changing veteran
needs; and shifting governmental priorities =" .ough it all, we
have learned much about how to efficiently administer veterans'
education programs. Moreover, we are proud of our role in
implementing laws which have promoted quality education for our
Nation's veterans, providing them the opportunity to be the best

that they can be.

The post-Korean Vietnam era GI Bill is, of course, scheduled to end
on December 31, 1989, Each year, from now until 1990, it is
predicted that fewer and fewer veterans will participate. Congress,
in October of 1984, enacted Public Law 98-525, bringing into being
the New GI Bill test program. This new law (as amended by Public
Law 99-576) provided a program of education benefits not only for
servicepersons and veterans, but also for reservists and repealed
VEAP, the DOD-funded, VA-administered peacetime education benefits
program which had been in effect since 1976. The effective date for

the new programs was July 1, 1985.
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The New GI Bill-Reserves was the program with the first significant
number of trainees. Through the end of December 1986, 43,130
reservists have trained under the New GI Bill-Reserves. Current
projections are that the number of trainees will peak in Fiscal Year
1989 to about 140,000. Over time, we expect that the larger program
will be.the New GI Bill-Active Duty. We expect close to 180,000
trainees in Fiscal Year 1992. The number of actual trainees is low
now, but that is to be expected because few individuals have yet
served long enough to become -eligible. 1In Fiscal Year 1987, the
number of these trainees will pick up because that is when those
with two-year enlistments become eligible for .training. We expect

800 of these trainees in Fiscal Year 1987.

I previously mentioned, in passing, Public Law 99-576, the Veterans'
Benefits Improvement and Health-Care Authorization Act 9£ 1986.
. This legislation, which was signed into law this past fall, made a
number of significant changes to the New GI Bill-Ac;ive Duty. It
added apprenticeship and on-fob training, as well as co;respondence
training and work-study, just to mention a few. The VA has great

experience in administering these programs and will be honored to

continue to do so.
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X‘ As you know, the Administration supports making the New GI Bill
program permanent -- the purpose of S.12. The Administration also

- proposes to (a) continue funding the additional "kicker" benefits at
| their current levels, (b) continue VA administration of the program,
. (c) maintain the basic benefit level for six-year terms of
enlistment, and (d) continue the reserve benefits at their current
level pending completion of the Sixth Quadrennial Review of Military
Compensation which is conducting an extensive review of Reserve

compensation,

An additional two changes in the current operation of the program
are proposed in the President's 1988 Budget: (1) To skhift funding
responsjlLility for ths basic benefit from VA to DOD, and (2) to
restructure the basic benefit to offer progressively lower benefits
for shorter terms of service. These two modifications are proposed
to ensure that the educational enlistment benefits of the New GI
Bill will be productive f£.. the armed services. Because these
changes relate ‘to the neeas of the arme& services, we defer to DOD®

for a detailed explanation of the rationale. .

The Administration strongly urges the Committee to amend é.lZ to
include all of the changes to the New GI Bill which are proposed in

the President's Budget.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my testimony. I would be happy to
respond to any questions you or the members of the Committee may

have.
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Testimony of

HONORABLE CHAPMAN B. COX
ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

(FORCE MANAGEMENT AND PERSONNEL)

Before the

SENATE COMMITTEE on VETERANS' AFFA1RS

Regarding the

NEW GI BILL

4 February 1987

Roor 418, Russell Senate Office Building .
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Good morning Mr. Chairman.

J It is a privilege to appear before this committee which has

done so much over the years for American Service men and women.

; The men and women of the Armed Forces are the backbone of our

' nation's defense structure. They are-proud and patriotic
citizens.and I know they are grateful to this committee for

ensuring their fair treatment as they return to civilian life.

Today, you have requested that I comment on the
Adninigtration's position with respect to the New GI Bill. This
} program, administered under your oversight, is a good example of
¢ the important role you play in providing for American military

personnel in their transition back to civilian 1life.

For over 40 years, veterans have been eligible for Federal

e

education assistance under a variety of programs. These

assistance programs have been authorized for a number of reasons:

1 to provide Service members with a compensating benefit for
adversities they endure sur. as low pay, harsh environments,

physical danger and undesirable tasks;

2 to make service in the Armed Forces more attractive;

Q 74
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3 to provide training and zeadjustment to civilian life for

those who have served in the Armed Forces; and

4 to provide an educaticn for those citizens who might not

otherwise be able to afford oun=a. !

These programs were of considerable value both to the nation and

.

to its Service members. However, both military service and the

gationale for educational benefits have changed markedly since
the inception of the All-Volunteer Force in 1983. Today, our
recruits make a voluntary decision to undertake military service,
many of them motivated by the competitive levels of pay and
inproved quality of life in our Armed Forces. In this
environment, we view the New GI Bill not as a readjustment
benefit, but rather as one of many recruiting tools, all of which

contribute to the maintenance of a high-quality volunteer force.

The Educational Assistance Test Program, which we conducted
during 1991, confirmed that educational benefits, if sufficiently
generous, can attract high quality people to the Armed Forces. A
separate study, conducted by the Congressional Budget Office in
March 1982, validated the results of the Education Assistance

Test Program and also pointed out that enlistments of high school
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graduates with ahove average aptitude test scores increased with

generous education benefits.

The study found. however, that educational benefits are much
. less cost effective than targeted incentives such as enlistment
bonuses. Further, the study pointed out that negative retention

effects may offset gains made in recruiting.

B We believe the New GI Bill has the potential to be an
effective recruiting incentive. For this reason, we support
making this prégram permanent. To fit into the overall context
of the DéD recruiting program, however, we believe that it should
be more of a targeted program. For this reason, we are

submitting a legislative proposal that will:

1 restructure the basic benefit to provide a benefit that

varies with the term of enlistment;
2 continue targeted incentives (known as "kickers”); and

3 transfer funding of the basic benefit from the VA to DoD.

Placing both policy and fiscal responsibility for the New GI

Bill with the Department of Defense will permit a concentrated

ERIC 78
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approach to using of educational benefits which emphasizes their

effectiveness as a recruiting incentive.

We will be able to build on the level of variable basic

benefit with additional targeted iucentives that recognize

special recruiting needs of the individual Services. These

“kickers" can be varied as necessary and tied to hard-to-fill

test scores or other criteria.

gkills,

This concludes my prepared statement. Thank you again for
the opportunity to appear. I will be pleased to respond to your

questions.
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STATEMENT OF THE PRINCIPAL DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
* FOR RESERVE AFFAIRS

MR. DENNIS SHAW

BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS
8 UNITED STATES SENATE
FIRST SESSION 100TH CONGRESS

FEBRUARY 4, 1987
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Mr. Chairman and members of the committee:

I want to thank you for inviting me to appear and offer

testimony on the New GI Bill for the Selected Reserve.

As you are aware, the GI Bill program for the Selected
Reserve is a non-contributory, general entitlement program.
Reserve officer and enlisted personnel become eligible for GI
Bill benefits after initial active duty for training and after
completing 180 days of service in the Selected Reserve.
Eligibility for GI Bill benefits also requires that reserve
component members enlist or agree to serve in the Selected
Reserve for six years. Participants have up to 10 years in which
to use the full entitiement, provided they remain members of the
Selected Reserve. Benefits are paid at the rate of $140 per
month for full-time study leading to a baccalaureate degree, with

smaller prorated amounts for less than full-time study.

In the current recruiting environment, our readiness and
manpower objectives for the reserve components present a
challenge ~- one that can be met only if we have the proper set
of force management tools. The new GI Bill is but one of these
tools. And, when combined with other targeted Jj.centives and
entitlements, the GI Bill will permit us to attract and retain

the numbers and quality of people we must have.
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In November 1985, we testified before the House Committee on
Veterans' Affairs, Subcommittee on Education, Training ang .
Employment, that we did not have 2 firm basis on which to
evaluate the impact of the new GI Bill on recruiting and
retention. Our data now indicates there has been some

improvement in recruiting since July 1, 1985.

For example, since a reserve recruit must enlist for a 6
year term in order to qualify for benefits under the GI Bill, we
can compare the length of terms of service for new accessions.

buring the first fifteen months of the New GI Bill, 59 percent of

Selected Reserve recruits enlisted for at least 6 years. During
the same time frame prior to the enactment of the New GI Bill, 57
percent of Selected Reserve recruits enlisted for at least 6
years. In other words, there was an increase of 8,321 six year
enlistment: during the first fifteen months immediately following
enactment of the New GI Bill.

While educational benefits have been shown to have a
positive role in recruiting, I also would point out that other
actions taken by the Services during this same period contributed
to this improvement. The effect of increased recruiting and

advertising budgets, for example, cannot be discounted.

We have observed a sharp rise since the program began in the
number of members reported by the Services as eligible for
benefits. And, nearly one-third of these members today are
attending college and using their entitlemen.

T'T
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SELECTED RESERVE GXI BILL
SERVICE-REPORTED ENLISTED ELIGIBLES

Reserve Component F285 FY86 Total
DOD 13742 118150 131892
ARNG 6653 63231 69914
USAR 921 15463 16384
USKR 1139 10607 11746 :
USMCR 7 4676 4683
ANG 3397 15567 18964
USAFR 1595 8606 10201

SELECTED RESERVE GI BILL

ENLISTED ENROLLMENTS .

LA

Reserve Component FY85 FYs6* Total
DOD 11783 29146 40929
ARNG 4301 13702 18003

3501

USAR 5164

USNR 723 2720

115

USMCR 1269

4771

ANG 1795

USAFR 1348 1520

1986)

J£ November 29,
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We continue to monitor closely the administration of tha GI
Bill program. A close working relationship exists between the
DOD and the Veterans Administration in refining the accuracy of
our data systems to ensure only eligible members receive this
inportant educational benefit. As of November 1986, more than
40,000 new applications for the GI Bill were processed by the
Veterans Administration. Applications to the Veterans
Administration have increased from a weekly avexage of 752 in
October 1985 to a weekly average of 374 in October 1986. 3he
largest number of enrollments so far, have occurred in the Army
National Guard followed by the Army Reserve. Of the morz than
40,000 new applications, more than 29,000 Selected Reserve
members, or nearly 69 percent, have applied for full-time
benefits -- a relationship that has remained constant since the
program began in July 1985. It is interesting to note that most
of the reservists applying 7-~v the New GI Bill do not have an
entitlement under an earlier GI Bill program and are using

veterans' educational benerits Zor the first time.

Cooperation from the Veterans Adninistrution on the exchange
of infcrmation and developmant of an accurate cata base has been
excellent and is important to us in estcblishing effective

program management.

In terms of quality, we have examined high school graduate

&4




79

non-prior service (NPS) accessions during FY' 1984 and FY 1986.
During FY 1986, 5 percent more Selected Reserve recruits (or
34,500) were high school graduates than in FY 1984. fThis is a
significant improvement in terms of the quality of NPS

accessions.

We see great potential in the reserve compouents for
continued participation in the new GI Bill. Nearly 73 percent of
Guard and Reserve members recruited during FY 1986 possessed a
high school diploma, General Education Development (GED)

certificate, or above. More than 81,000 enlisted members have

two years of college (8 percent of the total Selected Reserve
enlisted strength). The chart below displays the component

percentage of those members who have 2-years of college.

ENLISTED EDUCATION LEVEL BY RESERVE COMPONENT
(Those With 2 Years Colleget)

Reserve Component 2 Years College (%) Enlisted Strength >

DOD 81082 ( 8.3) 972197
ARNG 33232 ( 8.3) 402623
USAR 19780 ( 7.8) 253070
USHR 14516 (12.5) 116640
USMCR 816 ( 2.1) 38123
ANG 5964 ( 6.0) 99231
USAFR 6774 (10.8) 62505

(* Data from DOD 1147/1148 Report, FY 1986 Summary)
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our analysis shows reserve component enlistment and
reenlistment incentive recipients tend to honor their contracts
and serve longer with the component. wWhile it is still too early
to tell, we believe this behavior also will hold true for GI Bill
recipients as well. Therefore, in order to track participation
and further evaluate the effectiveness of the new GI Bill
entitlement, we have asked the Sixth Quadrennial Review on
Military compensation (QRMC) to examine both the short and long-

texrm effects. Their report is due later on this year.

In conclusion Mr. Chairman, no single incentive or
entitlement is likely to meet all Selezted Reserve manpower
needs. The Department will continue to require a broad range of
incentives -~ those that can be targeted toward critical skill
areas and shortages as well as general educatior.:l incentives

such as the GI Bill.
Mr. Chairman, this completes my testimony. I thank you once

again for the opportunity you have given me to appear before the

Committee. I am prepared to answer any questions you may have.
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DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY

£FFICE OF THE DEPUTY CHIEF OF STAFF FOR PERSONNEL
WASHINGTON, DC 20310-0300

RERLY TO
ATTENTION OF

January 22, 1987

The Honorable Frank H. Murkowski
United States Senate
Washington D.C. 20510

“ear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for sponsoring the "New GI Bill Continuation Act™
in the Senate. Continuing the GI Bill pexrmanently will reap
benefits for the-veteran, the Armed Services and the Nation.

The supporting evidence which accompanied the act in the
Congressional Record ghows how successful the program has been.
Senator Cranston's and your statements clearly shos what an
effective incentive as well as excellent readjustment program it
is. In the Army's case, the GI Bill in conjunction with the Army
College Fund is critical in recruiting quality young mei. and
women.

[E-agree with you completely that the VA should continue to
budget the cost of the basic benefit because the primary purpose
of the GI Bill is readjustment. First and foremost, the GI Bill
is a program for veterans.

I stand ready to help you with current information or to
agsist you in any way possible. Again, thank ycu for your
efforts in continuing the tradition of excellence of the GI Bill.

Sr([onaa'r M. ELTON

Lieutenant General, General Staff
Deputy Chief of Staff
for Personnel

h s
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SECRETARY OF THE ARMY
WASHNGTON

22 October 1986

MEMORANDUM FOR THE DEPUTY SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
SUBJECT: New GI Bill -- INFORMATION MEMORANDUM

I want to thank you for taking time to visit with us at the
Army Commanders' Conference on Thursday. We were gll extremely
encouraged by your remarks, particularly those concerning the New
GI Bill. As you may know, not all share our opinion that the New
CI Bill is a winner for the soldier, the Army and the Nation.

Let me share with you some of the reasons why we think this is
true.

The New GI Bill is thke most attractive option available to
the soldier, primarily because of the improvement of benefits
over VEAP. Over 80 percent of our new goldiers are presently
participating in the New GI Bill which is double the rate that
opted for VEAP. This benefit for the soldier manifests itself in
greater benc{its for the Army and the Nation, as shown below.

It is clear the New GI Bill is the best option for the Army.
In recent years, the guality of Army recruits has improved in
terms of education and AFQT scores. This is due, in part, to
improved recruiting incentives. Today over 90 percent of Army
recruits are high school graduates compared to 54 percent in
1980. The reduced attrition resulting from this increase in high
school graduates saves the Army about 13,000 personnel annually
-- almost an entire division. The New GI Bill is significantly
improving upon our past increases. During the first 12 months of
the New GI Bill, the average monthly percentage of high quality
graduate contracts written increased l4 percent compared to the
last 12 months of VEAP. C(Contracts for I-III recruits also
increased 14 percent over th: same period. Further, our most
constrained market, high-quaiity, graduate males, has seen a 10
percent increase in contracts (6,000 soldiers) as a result of the
New GI Bill. The Reserve Components receive similar benefit from
the New GI Bill. In the first 12 months siace enactment of the
New GI Bill, the U.S. Army Reserve I-IIIA enlistments increased
24 porcentage points, high achool enlistments increased 7
percentage points and six year enlistments increased 19
percentage points as cowpared to the last 12 months of VEAP. The
Army is in an extremely competitive recruiting market whose
out-year demographics make the recruiting mission even more
difficult. The best incentives are absolutely essential to

86
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attract America's quality young men and women. The New GI Bill
has_shown that it is the education incentive best able to attract
quality recruits, Yo

Our Nation provides billions in education incentives every
year to improve our human capital. Department of Education Pell
Grants alone totaled $3.8B last year. Our Nation is served best
by an educational incentive which most improves our people
resource., Particigation rates indicate 'that the New GI Bill is
the incentive which will be most used by our soldiers and will,
therefore;, provide the greatest improvement to society as a
whole. Because of the individual's improved occupational
advantage, the economic return to the local, state and federal
governments in terms of tax revenues is estimated to be three to
six dollars for every one dollar in GI Bill benefits paid. This
is definitely the smart way to invest our dollars.

Without a doubt, the New GI Bill is, across the board, the
best educational incentive the Department of Defense has to
offer. The Army appreciates your continued support for this
valuable program and, we look forward to working with you during
the PBD ?rocess in an evaluation of the New GI Bill and other

R s i~

John 0. Marsh, Jr.
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THE NON COMMISSIONED OFFICERS ASSOCIATION :
OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA ,

“STRENGTH INUNITY"

STATEMENT OF

Richard@ W. Johnson
Director of Legislative Affairs

before the

Committee on Veterars Affairs
United States Senate

on

The New G.I. Bill

February 4, 1987

x NCOA
S APA : N
@ NATIONAL CAPITAL OFFICE ; .
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The New G.I. Bill is a remarkably successful program in
meeting its objectives. Already members of reserve com»onents
are using its benefits and, in less than two years, many other
veterans will bpgin training under the program. Its benefits,
although not overly generous, should assure the opportunity of a
college education to thousands of young men and women who have
served their nation. Indeed, the New G.I. Bill is a program of
which its sponsors should be proud. Yet NCOA has 'several ideas
which we believe wiil make the program better.

Foremost, NCOA believes Congress should act to eliminate the

June 38, 1988 cut-off date for enrollment under the new program.
Thus NCOA wholeheartedly supports the chairman's bill, S.12.
Additionally, the association believes the treatment of career
servicemembers should be modified to provide venefits under the
program to some who are excluded by the circumstances of the
test. NCOA believes the enrollment fee should be eliminated or
modified to allow greater participation and believes
servicemenbers eligible for the Veterans Educational Assistance
Program (VEAP) should be allowed to participate in the New G.I.
Bill. Finally, the association objects to the transfer of G.I.

{11 funding to the Defense Department. Frankly, NCOA does not
believe the Defense Department would sustain the program. The
first and last of these recommendations are the most immediate
concerns. )

\

Extending and Funding the Program

While there is no disputing the success the New G.I. Bill
has had in achieving its secondary objective of assisting in
military recruiting, NCOA believes its primary objective of
assisting veterans in obtaining an education is the most
important benefit of the program. Certainly the New G.I. Bill
produces smarter soldiers. Recruiting in both quantity and
quality has soared since the program was created. More than 98
percent of new recruits are high school graduates and rore than

-1-

ERIC 89

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



[E

86

98 percent are in mental categories I to III, ile most desirable
and trainable recruit. Yet, more important than the guality the
program brings to the armed forces is the quality of citizens it
creates and the quality-of life it provides for veterans.

This nation's success is:a product of previous G.I. Bills.

How many members of Congress would hold their seats today if
not for their G.I. Bill education? If we took all the G.I. Bill
trained engineers out of the space program, would the U.S. still
be reaching for the me ? How much tax revenue would have been
lost; how many colleges-would have closed; how many veterans
would be struggling to feed their families because they lacked
the education or training opportunity offered by the G.I. Bill?
The questions are impossible to answer. Indeed, we are fortunate
that we will not know the snswer. But if the New G.I. Bill is
allowed to expire, the next and future generations may know the
answer.

NCOA believes the veteran should be the first to benefit
from the billions of dollars spent annually to supporc
post-secondary education. From 1976 until 1985 Congress spent
billions on a G.I. Bill without the G.I. Allowing this program
to expire would return us to that sad state.

Transferring funding responsibility from the VA to the
Defense Department might have an effect equal to the terminating
of the program however. The current VA budget proposal suggests
this change which NCOA adamautly opposes.

During the creative process leading to enactment of the New
G.I. Bill, the Defense Department sought authority to use the
program as a selective recruitmen> tool:; offering its benefits
only to those who would join the sexvice for no other reason.
Having: failed, DoD sought to create in the program a trigger
mechanism allowing service secretaries to turn the program on and
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off with swings in recruiting. Last year DoD and OMB sought to
have the New G.I. Bill terminated before the test was barely six
months old. And, only a few weeks ago it was announced that DoD
was working on a plan to reduce benefits under the new program
$186 per month after three years of service for those who enlist
after July 1, 1988.

Clearly, DoD does not recognize the social value of the
program, nor does it recognize the need of veterans. NCOA
believes that the basic benefits of education should accrue
equally to all who serve. Its value to veterans and the nation
make it an infinitely desirable program. Accordingly, NCOA urges
that funding of the basic benefits be continued as a readjustment
program of the Veterans Administration.

Pay Forfeiture

NCOA continues to object to provision requiring a pay N
forfeiture of $1,288 among participants for one fundamental
reason. It discriminates against soldiers, sailors, airmen,
marines and coast guardsmen whose financial obligations do not
allow them to participate. Kkecruits who join the service today
make $688.40 per month during the first four months of service.
The average first year earnings of most recruits is about $7,788.
If they participate in the G.I. Bill, that drops to $6,5080, a
below minimum wage income for an individual who works a forty
hour week. But any servicemember would be grateful for a
workweek of only 46 hours. As a result many recruits who have
mothers, wives or children to support cannot participate. No
matter how great their desire they are out. They are locked in a
cycle like so many other disadvantaged individuals, lacking the
opportunity of even the G.I. Bill to escape. Accordingly, NCOA
urges the committee to eliminate the participation fee for
participation in the basic program.

At least, as an alternative, NCOA bLulieves the committee

31
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should make the contributions refundable and sfould extend the
period of time ovar which the contributions can be made. Some
individuals might 'be comfortable making $488 monthly payments
during their first three months of service while they are
isolated in recruit training while others may be comfortable
making payments of only $25 per month over the course of a four
year enlistment. There is no profit in the current payment
system and no discernable advantage to retaining it.
Concurrently, NCOA does not understand the logic of not refunding
the pay forfeitures of those who do not use the program.

Government need not profit from the G.I. Bill other than to
produce better citizens through education and better
servicemembers through enticement. Neither should the program
become a veterans helping veterans program, supported by its
participants as the Administration would like to do with the VA
Home Loan Guaranty Program. Those who subsequently decide not to
participate should be refunded their money. At least refunds
should be given to those whc cannot participate because of
hardship or disability and to the survivors of those who die
before using their benefits.

Eligibility

In addition to creating a necessary replacement for the
Veterans Educational Assistance Program {(VEAP) the New G.I. Bill
was in part created to stem the hemorrhage of talented
noncommissioned and petty officers who were leaving service to
use benefits they earned under the Vietnam Era G.I. Bill. The
new G.I. Bill provides benefits to those individuals who remain
on active guty until June 38, 1988 to replace the loss of those
benefits. Uniortunately, there is a group of servicemembers
caught in z vacuum between the cld and anew G.I. Bills. Because
of service regulations and federal law many servicemembers have
been or will be required to leave service before becoming
eligible for benefits under the new prigram but without
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sufficient time to use the benefits of the old program. Most
servicemembers are forced to retire or accept discharge on the
basis of a compression of their rank and years of service. For
example, an E-6 who fails selection to E-7 may be discharged at
24 years of service., If that individual conpletes 24 years of
service between July 1, 1985 and June 38, 1988, some education
benefits will be lost. Accordingly, NCOA urges the committee to
provide benefits under the new program (after 1989) to any
individual who retires from service for longevity during the
current test period.

Finally, NCOA urges the committee to reconsider the issue of
later participation by individuals who do not enroll in the New
G.1. Bill during their first enlistment and the eligibility of
certain VEAP participants. The underlying principle behind the
new G.I. Bill is an exchange of education benefits for honorable
service in the armed forces. In part it is designed to encourage
quality soldiers to reenlist. NCOA therefore believes it would
be logical to allow those who have not previously participated in
the program to reconsider upon reenlistment. The armed forces
will benefit from the continued service of an experienced
noncommissioned or petty officer. Additionally, the
servicemember wili have an opportunity to reconsider a decision
more maturely. °~f pay forfeitures are retained as a part of the
program they will likely be more manageable for the experienced
servicemember and conversion of previous contributions could nay
for the participation of VEAP eligibles.

Conclusion

The New G.I. Bill in the association's opinion is a
tremendous asset to the nation as a veterans benefit. 1Its
sponsors and supporters should be commended. However, NCOA
believes the program should be modified as outlined in this
statement to eliminate the fee which discriminates against the
participation of many; to accommodate the career servicemember
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caught in the void between education programs; and, to make the
benefits of higher education avajlable to those who continue in
service. NCOA also urges the committee to advance legislation
making the program permanent and retaining its funding as a
function of the Veterans Administration.

O
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Statement of
Colonel. ¢, Judson Lively, Jrx., USA (Ret.)
Director for Retirement
Reserve Officers Association of the United States
Before the
Committee on Veterans Affairs
Unites States Senate
Concerning the New GI Bill Continuation Act
4 February 1987
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Mr. chairman and Members of the Committec:

The Reserve Officers Association (ROA) appreciates being
provided this opportunity to express ouyr support for S.12,
which, if enacted into law, will continue the New GI Bill beyond

its current June 1988 termination date.

As thi— committee knows, three years ago ROA worked with many
of you in support of a new GI Bill. We believed that tha then
existing VEAP cducational program was not doing the job, and that
a noew GI Bill of the type that was under consideration, and which
became law as a test program, would have a benefizial impact on
recruiting, retention and on the quality of the force. We also

believe that we have been proven right on all three counts.

All reports that ROA has received indicate that the New GI
Bill has been a great success. In fact, when continued funding
for this program was not included in the administration's budget
request for F¥87, ROA's Mid-Winter Conference adopted an
emergency resolution last January urging the administration "to
abandon any initiatives to terminate the New GI Bill and urging
the Congress to continue, extend, and fund this effective
educntional assistanc: progran." We were pleased to note that
the Congress did take the necessary action to fund the GI Bill

for FY87 and we strongly support the legislation under
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consideration today which will delete the -termination date of 30
June 1988 for the current GI Bill and change its status from a
test program to that of an ongoing military service based

educational assistance program.

As the distinguisbed Chairman of this Committee mentioned in

his floor statement when he introduced S.12, the GAO has reported

that Army statistics show a marked recruiting improvement under
the New GI_Bill and data obtained from the Reserve and National
Guard components of the Army and Air Force also show

impx svements in enlistment, reenlistment and retention

statistics since the start of the New GI Bill.

The attractiveness of this program to the individual service

member is clearly illustrated by the fact that in the active

. Army, during the period of July 1985 to September 1986, 74% of
those eligible enrolled in the program. In the Army Reserve
components, fox the sane time frame, over 21,000 applied for the
New GI Bill benefit. These were reserve component members who
had entered a 6 year obligation and had completed 6 months
service as well as their military skill training.

Cchartered by the Congress with a goal of furthering national
security, ROA supports the New GI Bill as a recruiting benefit
applicable to the total force. 5 a voice for Reserves, we would

be remiss in not emphasizing the importance of the program foxr the

reserve component. The New GI Bill provides educational assis-

o
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tance to members of the reserve component for the first time:
without the Bill, Reserves would be without eligibility for
assistance. Given the shrinking numbexr of persons eligible for
military service, competition from the private sector, and the
high retention rate of the active component, the importance of
this educational assistance cannot be overemphasized. At a time
when budget cutting calls for more and more responsibilities to
be shifted to the Reserve, the need for recruiting and retaining
highly qualified men and women in the reserve component has never
been greater.

The Reserve Officers Association believes the New GI Bill is
good not only for the services and the individual service member,
but is also good for our country. If we are to remain vitas and
competitive in today's world, an educated population is
. essential. This is recognized by the large amount of dollars that
go for non-military service related educational loans and grants.
For example, the Department of Education spent over $3.8 billion
in Pell Grants just in FY85, and that is for a GI Bill without
the "GI". ROA believes that if an individual wants to serve his
country, either in the active or the reserve components, it is
highly appropriate for that service to be recognized through an
educational assistance program. Thus, we as an association
applaud this committee for the consideration it is giving to
deleting the termination date for the New GI Bill. ROA supports
the goals and objectives of S.12, the New GI Bill Continuation
Act.

Q .
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Thank you for the opportunity to present ROA's views. Your

support for the men and women who are wearing and have woxn the
uniform of our country, both active and Reserve, is deeply
appreciated. We will be happy to address any questions that you

may have.
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A Statement to the
Senate Veterans' Affairs Coumittee

4 February 1987

I am MG Robert F. Cocklin, AUS retired, and Executive Vice President
of the Association of the United States Army. This association very much
appreciates the opportunity.to express its views on the-legislative propos-
al to make permanent the-current educational assistance test program for
members of the armed gervices.

This association took a leading role in helping to win support in the
Congress when reenstatement of the GI Bill was a major issue on your
legislative calendar back 'in 1981 — 1983. We urged its adoption then and
we do now again, We do so because this program is a proven winaer - — -
everyone benefits. The government benefits, the Services benefit, the
youth of the country benefit, and their hardworking, toax-paying parents
benefit from:'this program.

Benefits to the govermmeui. We have all seen any number of studies
which correlate personal income levels to education levels. Gonerally
speaking higher levels of education mean higher income. For the govern-
nment, higher incomes mean higher tax revenues to fund essentisl programs --
not exactly an unpopular result over here, as I understand it.

As to the question of cost to the government, the GI Bill is a winner
here too. The latest estimate we have which is admitvedly a yrar old now,
is $500 to $700 million per year peak costs. If one romrires ch:.s to costs
in the Department of Education for loans and grants, currently estimated at
about $8 billion, some idea of the government's bargain from the GI Bill
begins to emergs. Add to this that, in most of the loan and grant pro-
grams, there is no other personal obligation on the part of the individual
to the government. Two to 6 years of immediate duty in the Armed Services
is the personal obligation under the GI Bill.

FPinally, I think I should point out tbat the pregent GI Bill is not &n
outright grant. As you well know the service man or woman must contribute
$100 per month for 12 months, and forfeit the entire $1200 1f he/she later
decides not to attend college, Incidentally, $100 per month from a curreant
recruit's pay represents 16:9 percent of his monthly pay; not an insignif-
icant amount.

To aid and encourage those who have made these contributions and who
elect not to stay in the Active Army, .to continue to strive for excellence
. through education, the Army recently entered into a partnership with the
American Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers.
Through this partnership the Army aids each soldier in gaining acceptance
to a college or university before leaving the service.

Benefitc to the Army. It is not my intention to repeat all the
statistics that I know LTG Bob Elton, the Army's personnel chief, has or
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will shortly provide you. However, I think it important to point out to
you that we have seen 2 number of very recent Army studies that convince us
the following are significant benefits to the Amy directly attributable to
the GI Bill.

~ Education benefits expand the available youth market.

~ Education benefits are-a stronger enlistment incentive for high-
quality, College-Oriented youth than higher pay. (Please let me interrupt
nmyself here and add parenthétically that with higher quality accessions
comes reduced attrition presently equating to 13,000 personnel annually in
the Army.)

~ Over 35 percent of the high-quality male. high school graduates
rated education benefits as the single-most important reason for enlisting.

~ Over 40 percent of the high~quality recruits would not have joined
without the GI Bill and the Army College Fund. ’

Benefits to Youth. A college education is the dream of & large
segment of our youth population -- and their parents I might add. For many
the cost is prohibitive, and for some they have not yet discovered a field
of endeavor in which to focus their time, talent and effort. It seems to
us that there is no more economical and socially constructive way for the
govermment to apportion precious resources than to reward military service
to the nation by providing the financial means for higher education of
America's top quality young men and women. It is not a grant; it is not a
give-away program; it is smart business. "

At the beginning of my statement I mentioned that the GI Bill was also
a benefit to parents of our college age youth. My guess is that practical-
ly everyone in this room over the age of 45 has had to face the cost of
college bills to educate their children. For some of us the idea that aon
or daughter could earn money for college through a.stint in one of the
armed services was an answer. It even had the added attraction of perhaps
teaching them self reliance and independence. Today's pareats, I suggest,
are not different; they recognize a bargain when they see it. The GI Bill
is a bargain for all concerned. N

The turn around in the quantity and quality of men and women in the

. ranks that we have seen over the past few years-obviously may not be
attributed solely tc the new GI Bill, which only became effective in July
of 1985. The Congress has seen fit to provide many reicedies in a number of
areas which have combined to give us a fit and ready force. This Associa-
tion, however, is convinced that a major contributor to the improved
persomnel situation in all of the services, and especially in the Army, has
been enactment of the new GI Bill. We further believe that it will, if
made a permanent program, be a major contributor in precluding any return
to a "Hollow Army." I urge you to approve expeditiously this legislation
now before the committee.
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INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman and members of this distinguished Committee, I
am Robert W. Nolan, National Executive Secretary of the Fleet
Reserve Association. The FRA is a service organization comprised
of almost 160,000 enlisted personnel, active duty and retired, of
the U.S. Navy, Marine Corps and Coast Guard. As a retired Navy
chief Petty Officer, it is my privilege to not only appear in
behalé of my Shipmates of the FRA, but to also represent all
active duty personnel of the three Sea Services on this vital
legislation. You can be most assured that they are keenly
interested in the matter of the continuation of the Peacetime
G.I. Bill.
PRESENTATION

Mr. Chairman, the Fleet Reserve Associatfion has always
advocated and fully supported a program which affords young
Americans the opportunity of obtaining higher education through
military service to their nation. The idea is clearly straight-
forward, practical, cost-effective and logical when viewed from
every consideration. 1In today's world, when at first glance the
hope of a college education, because of the cost, seems so
illusive to our nation's young, the Peacetime G.I. Bill is the
only possible way they can achieve their goal.

We are well aware of the history of past G.I. Bills. They
were based upon the philosophy of rewarding those whc served our
nation in wartime. Nobody can question the absolute and complete

success of the philosophy. But we must judge the Peacetime G.I.
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Bill on an entirely different basis, the circumstances and needs
are different in the cold reality of today's world of making the
All-Volunteer Force concept practical and successful. The
philosophy of the Peacetime G.I. Bill is for it to serve as an
incentive to the Qualified youth of our nation to serve in our
Armed Forces.

THE PEACETIME G.I. BILL RECORD TO DATE

FRA acknowledges that the total impact of the New G.I. Bill
cannot be conclusively determined at this time. But in viewing
the New G.I. Bill's effect on military recruiting after 15 months
of operation in comparison with the result of the Veterans
Educational Assistance Program's (VEAP) record, it should be
obvious to one and all that the New G.I. Bill is having
unprecedented success in attracting top quality recruits.

Based upon statistics over the period from 1 July 1985
through 30 September 1986, the New G.I. Bill is one of the most
effective recruiting tools since the implementation of the All-
Volunteer Force. Over fifty-six percent of eligible recruits
have chosen to participate in the New G.I. pili., Comparing the
participation rates of the New G.I. Bill with those of the VEAP

reveals that participation by Service has improved dramatically:

NEW G.I. BILL VEAP

Navy 41% 19%

Marines 60% 8%

Army 74% 20%

Air Force 41% 1%
2
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A close examination of the facts reveals that while only 37
percent of those eligible elected to participate in VEAP, of
those, 48 percent elected to drop out of VEAP and reclaim their
contributions!

At the Naval Training center in orlando, Florida, from
October 1985 through mid-February 1986, 29 percent of all
recruits participated in the New G.I. Bill program. From mid-
February 1986 through October 1986, this participation rate rose
to 40'percent. Navy manpower experts assure us this partici-
pation rate will increase dramatically as the news of the Navy's
new Sea College Program, the Navy's bonus supplement to the New
G.I. Bill, spreads. Last week the FRA participated in hosting
the Navy's Recruiters of the Year Week here in Washington, D.C.
We met and discussed recruiting with the top 20 officer and
enlisted Navy recruiters of 1986. Each and every one of them
unequivocally stated that the New G.I. Bill is their most ’
attractive lure to young potential enlistees in the upper mental
categories.

buring fiscal year 1986, 54 percent of the eligible Marine
recruits at the Marine Corps Recruit Depot at parris Island,
South Carolina, participated in the New G.I. Bill. That is a
caear two-to-one improvement in the participation rate (23
percent) of the recruits who participated in VEAP.

The Navy's Sea College Program, which provides additional
education benefits supplementing the New G.I. Bill benefits for

those willing to serve two years ou active duty and six addi-
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tional years in the Naval ‘Reserve, augurs well for the Naval
Reserve's future personnel requirements. Naval Reserve officials
state the Naval Reserve would be hurt significantly if the New
G.I. Bill's tesmination date is not extended beyond 1988. The
. Naval Reserve has also enjoyed a substantial increase in
reenlistments and extensions under the New G.I, Bill with

v corresponding increases in readiness and Unit stability.
THE COST-EFFECTIVENESS OF THE NEW G.I. BILL

In just 15 nonths of operation, the New G.I. Bill has proven
that like the origina! G.I. Bill of the World War II era, it is a
program that is "bread cast upon the waters." The cost of the
New G.I. Bill is clearly a profitable investment in the future of
America., How can one truly measure the financial returns America

has reaped from the cost ‘of the original G.I. Bill? It is

sufficient to say the rewards are immeasurable because we are
investing in the true basic strength of America, the individual
citizen's future dreams.

Critics and opponents of extending the New G.I. Bill cite
the fact that the reason most often given by the recruits not
participating in the New G.I. Bill is that the personal
contribution would cause them financial hardship. The individual
recruits' contribution to the New G.I. Bill program ($100 a
month) represents one-fifth of a recruit's basic pay. This is

not a flaw in the Mew G.I. Bill, rather it may he an indication




that basic pay rates are too low. At any rate, we do not feel

that the monthly contribution rate ig a deterrent to anyone who
sincerely desires a college education.

In today's technclogical world of sophisticated weaponry,
the Services must attract the brightest and best young Americans
to serve. The New G.X. Bill is helping the Services to do just
this. The improvement in the Ammy's recruiting statistics is
proof positive of this. During fiscal year 1980, 57 percent of
the Army's nonprior Service recruits were in Mental Category IV.
During fiscal year 1986 under the New G.I. Bill program, that 57
percent dropped dramatically to a lov 5f only 4 percent!
CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, we sincerely appreciate the hard choices the
100th U.S. Congress faces in deciding what programs to fund or
not fund in today's real world of budget deficzits, But the one
thing we must fund is military readiress and the one absolutely
indispensable weapon we must assure ourselves of having is
people. The New G,I. Bill is the best recruitment and retention
tool we have today. wWithout it our milit.xy readiness and
stability would deteriorate dramatically while training costs,
attrition and discipline problems would increase.

We appreciate the many resources which the Congress and the
Administration have to evaluate the nceds of military personnel.
By the same token, we who lack these technica{ resources have one
resource upon which to base our decision for the future. That

resource is EXPERIENCE, we have been there. As the Fleet Reserve
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Association's representative, I can truthfully state the enlisted
military community wholeheartedly without reservations supports
the continuation of the New G.I. Bill beyond 1988.

Therefore, we urge you to eunact the provisions of S.12
immediately so as to send young America a message that the New
G.I. Bill is here to stay ¢nd inform our military leaders that
they can continue to count on the beneficial effects of the New
G.I. Bill in their concerted efforts to defend the United States.

T might add that in conversation with the Honorable G. V.
»sonny" Montgomery, Chairman of the House Veterans Affairs
Committee, he informed me that he is introducing identical
legislation to S.12 as H.R. 1400 and presently his measure has
over one hundred fifty House co-sponsors including every member
of the House Veterans' Affairs Committee and the vast majority of
the House Armeg Services Committee membership.

We thank you for‘the opportunity to express our views today.
It is becauce our representative form of government provides this
opportunity to us that we have willingly devoted a major portion
of our adult lives to the defense and perpetuation of that
government. I stand ready to answer any questions to the best of
my ability. oOn behalf of not only my FRA Shipmates but our

enlisted Sea Service personnel e.erywlere, I thank you.
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Statement of

Colonel Charles C. Partridge, USA (Ret)
Legislative Counsel

The National Association for Uniformed Services

Before the

Committee on Veterans' Affairs

U.S. Senate
February 4, 1987

S. 12, New GI Bill Continuation Act

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee, I welcome the opportunity to
present the views of the National Association for Uniformed Services on
the New GX Bill Continuation Act to this distinguished panel.

The National Association for Uniformed Services' (NAUS) membership
represents all grades and ranks of career and non-career service personnel
and their spouses and widows. Our membership includes active, ‘etired,
and reserve personnel of all gseven uniformed services: Army, Navy, Air
Force, Marines, Coast Guard, .Public Health Servicé, and the National
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. With such membership, we are able

to draw information from a broad base for our legislative activities.
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The need for a permanent GI Bill for military personnel is grest and
growing. The current GI Bill has already proven in the test period that
it is a great success as a readjustment device and a recruiting incentive.
It provides a basic benefit administered by the VA for all sersonnel in
recognition of their service to their country and provides the military
services with the option of further specisl financial supplements or
kickers as necessary to obtain hard to recruit skills. It has done more
than any other recruiting incentive to attract top quality young men and
wonmen into our Armed Forces.

The proposed: measure provides for the continuation of the New GI Bill
beyond the June 30, 1988, expiration date. The New GI Bill is
contributory, requiring a decision by the entering recruit to contribute
$100 per month for 12 months. It will return a basic bemefit to the
soldier of $9,000 after two years of service and $10,800 for three years
active duty service. The basic benefit is funded by the Veterans
Administration. Reduced benefits are provided for individuals enlisting
or reenlisting in the Selected Reserve or National Guard.

In addition, through programs such as the Army College Fund, a recruit may
earn kickers for enlisting in the hard to recruit skills the services
need. Beginning in 1985, an ROTC option was also offered in conjunction
with the GI Bill.

The so called kickers are aimed at recruiting rather than readjustment,
and are appropriately funded by the Department of Defense based on

military personnel requirements.
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As ambitious, public spirited, dedicated young men and* women leave
military service after two . more years, they face an increasingly
competitive workplace and from their perspective, in many instancec they
are behind their contemporaries in civilian related skills.
The nation can repay the veteran for this dedicated service and delayed
entry into the civilian job market by providing the GI Bill as a reward
for his service and to prepare him educationally for the future, This
could include service at a higher level in the military through ROTC or
through advancement to senior non-comnissioned officer status.
The cost effectivenesa of the GI Bill as a read justment benefit has been
amply demonstrated over the years in terms of additional taxes as a result
of increased earninga by veterans who otherwise would not have attended
college, With our nation seeking to incresse its competitiveness vis-a-
vis other nations, the GI Bill has become an even more significant part of
our national effort to become more productive and therefore improve our
competitiveness in world markets.
In addition, there are more immediate and more readily apparent benefits
which accrue to the military services. The GI Bill attracts a high
percentage of college-oriented youths in the high-quality mental
categories I-IIIa. These high quality recruits are:

~ more likely to complete their enlistments, thus reducing the number

of recruits needed.
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— Are more easily trained, thus reducing training time and providing
a spark of leadership in the enlisted ranks. This provides _
commanders with the opportunity to reenlist these high-quality
personnel who would not have been available for reenlistment
otherwise.
- Less likely to go AWOL or to desert. Tnis population has
lower crime .rates and a8 lower incidence of drug abuse, resulting in
savings in management time, reduced personnel turbulence, and
savings in.training time. : .
Studies by the Department of the.Army show that the increased number of
high school graduates recruited as a result of the GI Bill produced
savings of about 13,000 personnel, and cost savings of approximately

$200,000,000 annually as a result of lower attrition rates. Further, high

quality soldiers perform about ten percent better than other soldiers and i
provide an example for all soldiers.

As the military services face a rapidly dwindling pool of 18 to 23 year
olds, the GI Bill becomes even more important as an incentive to serve.

In recent studies, education benefits were found to be a stronger .
incentive for high-quality, college-oriented youths than higher pay.
Thirty-seven percent of high-quality male, high uschool diploma graduates
rated educational benefits as the single most important reason for
-enlisting. Porty~-three percent of high-quality recruits would not have

joined without the GI Bill.
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Participation rates by new recruits in the New GI Bill have increased to
85 percent in the Army, 65 percent in the Marine Corps and 50 percent in
the Navy and Air Force.

The Army Recruiting Command reports that education benefits increase the
pool of potential applicants by 500,000 high-quality young people.

Some analysts say that the GI Bill encourages goldiers to leave the
service after their initial period of service. This is contrary to the
military services' experience. The GI Bill encourages a higher quality
rec;uit to enter. Significant numbers of them stay for full careers, thus
providing a high-quality, pr;féssional soldier and leader which the
military would not otherwise have attracted. Of those who do not remain

on active duty, many will go on to college and enroll in ROTC, while

others will join National Guard or Reserve units. With the reserve
; components playing an increasing role in mobilization and readiness, the
% GI Bill is an important part of their recruiting effort.

For all of the above reasons NAUS urges you to make the GI Bill a

permanent program; continue the basic benefit as a readjustment benefit
' funded and operated by the VA, and allow the military services to enrich

the program for recruiting purposes.

The nation, its armed forces and the veteran will all be the

beneficiaries.
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Mr. Chairman, and distinguished members of the panel, thank you' for the op-
portunity to present the views of the Air Force Sergeants Association with

respect to S. 12, the-proposed New G.I. Bill Continuation Act.

Sir, there is solid proof that the New G.I. Bill is a potent recruiting
tool, however; the present success in recruiting quality young men and
vomen could be jeopardized by changing conditions in the future -- condi-
tions for wﬂich we must be prepared or suffer the consequences. With a
diminishing manpower pool throughout the decade of the 1980s and into the
1990s, the risk in trying to cut corners in compensation for military per-

sonnel cannot be ignored.

The New G.I. Bill is a proven winner. Unlike the VEAP program which pro-
duced a dismal 6 percent average participation rate for Air Force recruits
during its six and one-half year tenure, the New G.I., bill has attracted a

solid 42 percent participation rate.

Based on my conversation with enlisted men and women at numerous Air Force
bases, we feel there is an opportunity to double the 42 percent sign-up
rate by making a few minor modifications to the existing program.

«
*

First, we would ask this committez to consider reducing the airman's month-
1y’ contribution from $100 to $60 and spread the paymcuts out over a 20-
month period. when you consider that $100 a month represents almost 20
percent of an airman's pay, after taxes, that presents a difficult decision

for a new recruit to make upon entering military service.

O
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The second modification needed to attract more participants is to allow the
services to refund contributions to the member if he or she decides not to
utilize the New G.I. Bill after separation from the service. Also, if the
servicemember should die, the monies he or she contributed should be re-

funded to the beneficiary.

Sir, we urge this committee to consider thése recommendations to improve

our participation rate.

Mr. Chairman, one of your distinguished colleagues, the Honorable Bill Arm-
strong from Colorado, surmed up the value of the New G.I. Bill when he made

the following comment:

"The G.I. Bill should not be viewed solely as a recruitment measure.
The G.I. Bill is an investment in America's future, one from which everyone
benefits -- the beneficiaries who obtain a college education, the colleges

and universities they attend, our society as a whole."

This concludes my statement and, again, thunk you for this opportunity to
appear before the Senate Committee on Veterans Affairs. I am prepared to
respond to any questions you or your distinguished colleagues may wish to

pose.

-t
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DENNIS M. CULLINAN, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR
NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE SERVICR
VETERANS OF POREIGN WARS OF THE UNITED STATES
BRPFORE THR

COMMITTEF. ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS
UNITED STATES SENATE

WITR RESPECT TO
NEW GI BILL CONTINUATION ACT’
WASHINGTON, D.C. PEBRUARY 4, 1987
MR, CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTER:

Thank you for thia opportunity to preaent the views of the Veterans of
Poreign Wars of the United States with respect to S. 12, the proposed "New GI
3411 Continuation Act,” which would asend Title 38 USC to remove the
expiration date for eligibility for the educational assistance programs for
veterans of the all volunteer force. This bill, aponsored by the Chairman of
thia comeittee, Senator Crauston, and the Ranking Minority member, Senator
Murkowaki, along with Senatora Matsunaga, DeConcini, Mitchell, Rockefeller,
Graham, Cohen sad Hollings, enjoys the full support of the Veterans of Foreign
Wars inasnuch as it would make permanent a program which ia b;th a potent
recruiting tool for the Armed Forces and 1s also an invaluable readjustment
benefit, facilitating the transition of those members of the Armed Porces who
elect to return to civilian life.

As you know, the VFW has long stood for a strong national defense. We
firmly believe that the very fouudation of our ability to protect and defend
our country lies in a atrong and capable troop force which is ready, willing

% WASHINGTON OFFICE %
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and able to respond to the civil and martial exigencies of this modern age.
We believe that our Armed Forces are nov in a position to do fust this, and
the New GI 3111 is playing an essentisl role in achieving and maintaining this
crucisl capability. Data collected on the program leave no doubt that the New
GI B1ill e directly responsible for dramatic gains in military rccruitment and
retention, allowing our nation to maintain and iaprove strength levels for
both active duty and reserve forces while avoiding a return to the draft.

We of the VFW are convinced that the New GI Bill s dollar for dollar the
mnost cost-effective means of recruitaent novw in existence. The Army has
stated that the New GI Bfll 1 saving ft about $234 gillion & year fn milftary

personuel cost. These savings come from attractlog more intelligent and

highly motivated people foto the military. And these are ev=ctly the people
needed to serve in our modern, high-tech Armed Forces.

We point to the fact the sire of this program in dollsrs in return for
service to the pation pales in siguificance when compared to the massive Pell
Educational Grant program of close to four billfon dollars annually. Pell
Grants are provided with no expectation of service to the pation whatsoever in
contrast to the New GI Bill which directly benefits both the participsnt and
the country.

There can be no doubt mbout £t, the New GI 3111 is, across the board, the
best educationsl fncentive the Nepsrtsent of Defense has to offer today.
Furthermore, this educationsl benefit progras is paying for itself by
improving recruiting quality and reducing turnover io personnel,

Along with providiog a highly motivated and capahle Armed Porces, drawn
from a full crose section of the population, the New GI Bill‘'s fndirect
benefit to the pation is also profoundly felt. Tocreased taxes paid oo

increased income more then repays the cost oflthll educational benefit.
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The New GI Bill ia a low cost and highly patriotic meana for this
nation's Yyoung people, who could not othervise afford it, to further their
education and then fully achieve their potential both ua mature individuals
and s& informed citizens. V;uch hriogs us to address ons of the more
important aspecta of the New GI Bill, uamely, the highly heneficial impact
thia educational program has on those Youugr men ond wonen who choose to return
to civilian 1ife afrer having served in the Armed Forces. The VFW fa highly
concerned with the cureer =+d personal needs of those in the service of their
country, both while in the Arwed Forces und after they have returaed to the
private aestor. The VFW has long underatood that the education and trainiag
received while f{no the »silitary service often 18 unot sufficient to adequately
meet carcer Bosla once out of the aervice. Ia this regard, the New GI Bill is

deaigned to provide the finaucial resources so vely neccasary to achieve the

profeasional or vocational akills n ty for in our modern society.

Military service itself, undoubtedly, has u highly heneficial effect on
those Young men und woseu who choose ta serve their nation. The military's
special esphasis on discipline, working for the good of the group and personal
foitiative, the fnsisteace that the fadividual make decistons provides an
eavirooment which fosters strong persoual growth. This enviroameat fovesta s
sung person with un uvausually hiph degree of maturity and self-confidence.
Nonetheless, the transitioa from the rigor and disciplina of military life to
the more capricious and fadefinite contingencies of civiliun & ety 18 often
not easy. Thia 1s where the New GI Bill Fducatioual Progras may serve as an
{avaluable readjustment aid.

The New GI Bill provides not only the meann of achieving the professioaal
ot vocational skilla necessary for financial success, but slso uffords those

reentering civilian 11fe the opportunity to enter wn educational or acadesic
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nilieu, a place of calm and contemplation, wherein their values and views may
be considered 1n a relaxed yet inteilisctually disciplined fashica. They are
given the cheace to carefully compose the intellectual and moral principles
which w11l guide them through the remaioder of their lives. Out of such
carefully constructed principles are boran the finest citizeas this natiocn has
to offer.

Thus, as & transitional mechanism, the New GI Rill provides the means
whereby our young sen and women who have opted to serve ia the Armed Porces
say achieve both financial well beinx and woral aad intellectusl maturity. In
thiv regard, there 18 one other such consideration we will addresa here today.
It pertains aot to the breadth of a 1ife time but, rather, caly & moment.

A young man or wosan may very wisely choose to enter the military aad
then, just ne wisely, choose to leave {r, ¥ven 80, leaviog the certainties of
unilitary service for the uncertsinties of civilian life is, for sany, an
intimidatiog step to take. This is especially true for anyone who comes iicm
the lower economic sector of society and who, therefore, cannot he extected to
have an especially clear or happy view of what the world outside of the
nilitary holds for theam.

Oace again, the New CI Bill can be tremendously beneficial for such youag
men and wowen., Due to the aiy provided by the New GI Aill, these individuuls
koow they have the means of at least achieving » acar ters goal, namely,
educational or vocational betterment which may lead to social and financial
well-befng 1a the future. Ia other words, they do not have to feel that
leaving the military will result in there dbeing left out in the cold. They
are immediately afforded the opportunity to achieve something highly worth=

wvhile io the preseat which will also benefit them in che future. Because of
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the New CI 3111, thess youak wea ead wowen kuow they have o .chnce.

Our nstion 18 served beat by en educeticsal faceative which most improves
our people resource. Perticipation retes now Iandicete thet >he Naw CI Rl fe
the faceative our militery pereonnel will ues the moet ead will therefore
provide the grestest Improvemeant to society se e whole. As @ read jusgment
sechenisw for vetersns returaing to civiliea 1ife, sa foceative to attrect
hijh quality young people fato the m{litary aad & prudeat invest®eat fa our
oetion’s humen Tesource, It would be d1fficult to design e better prokren thea
the New CI B11l, Therefore the Vetereans of Foreigu Ware atroagly eupporte
S+ 12 which would make thie fnveluable readiustmeat progrem permasent.

Hr Chetirman, this concludes sy teatimosy, thenk you sad I will be heppy

to reapond to eay queations you may have.
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STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN VETERANS COMMITTEE
BEFORE THE SENATE VETERANS AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
ON LEGISLATION TO CONTINUE THE PRESENT GI BILL

Pebruary 4, 1987

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

Tha American Veterans Committee welcomes the opportunity to testify before
you today on behalf of the proposed legislation, S. 12, which would provide for
the continuation of the current GI Bill and the program of educational
assistance for members of the Selected Reserve.

My name is Ralph Spencer. As the Vice Chairman of the Amcrican Veterans
Committee, I am very pleased to present the views of the AVC to this Committee
on behalf of this important legislation. During World War II, I served in the
Army Air Force overseas and was a Captain in the Reserves after World War II.

AVC has always supported educational benefits as a positive means of
assisting veterans' return to civilian life, Many of AJC's members, including
myself, have utilized past GI bills and have achieved their professional status
as a result of this historic veteran's benefit.

avC's plaiform spells out our clearcut support for a permanent GI Bill:

AVC believes that experience has shown that the federal
funds used to pay educational benefits for veterans have
been repaid to the Treasury many times over in the form of
higher income taxes collected from those whose education,
£inanced by the GI Bill, has resulted in higher earnings.

AVC supported the original World War II GI Bill and those that came
afterward. In 1972 AVC held a landmark national conference on the "Educational
Problems of Vietnam Veterans® at which new directions for upgrading that GI
Bill for Vietnam veterans were discussed and formulated. AVC has always
preferred the World wWar II model of the GI Bill -- providing veteran-students

separate tuition and living allowances, which gave veteran-students a greater
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choice among colleges and universities. But that form was dropped in favor of
the present single subsidy.

The first GI Bill changed the face of this nation and its educational

profile. It also gave the economy a great boost with the higher earnings and
. subsequent higher taxes of those millions of veterans who might not have gone
on to higher education and higher paying jobs without the monetary support of
the GI Bill.
i. General Omar Bradley reminded the nation of 'this fact on the occasion of
the 25th anniversary celebration of thgjpx Bill:
The World War II GI Bill was an investment in huran beings.
It has paid unparalleled dividends just as the current GI
g Bill is already doing for the young veterans of today . « «
In the GI Bill, Congress offered the veterans a valuable
stake in themselves. They took heart in the knowledge that
the nation stood ready to back their civilian chances in
making good. Veterans wanted only the fair chance to

become self-supporting, self-sufficient, self-respecting
American citizens . . .

The GI Bill . . . provided a uniquely new and different
investment in the proven capabilities of our young men and
women. It gave them the freedom to £ind their own security
B as confidently as they had once sought security for the
. nation . . .

. The GI Bills give our democratic way of life great strxength
and vitality. Today, as was true twenty-five years ago, it
is on America's fighting men that this nation must depend.
Their service honors us all, and today, on this Silver
t Anniversary of the GI Bill, I salute them all.
As General Bradley has so eloquently stated, the first GI Bill was an
investment in human beings. The benefits to the nation from it and its
successors have been enormous: tangible in terms of tax dollars to the U.S.
Treasury: intangible in the quality of life enhanced by higher educational
attainments and subsequent professional advancement for millions of Americans

who passed on these advantages to their children. 1Instead of being the

privilege of the very few, higher education has become the goal of the many, as
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the children and the:grandchildren of the veterans who used the first GI Bill :
have raised their aspirations.

AVC was formed at the end of World War II "to help achieve a more peaceful v,

world.” Four decades later, that task is still before us. Acknowledging t;at
the world we live in is "not the best of all possible worlds,” AVC recognizes
that our national deféhse is a key ingredient to achieving that objective. our
platform states:

The world we live in, with its emphasis on speed of
operation and technical superiority, demands standing Armed
Forces of sufficient size, training, equipment, and
organization to be effective immediately for defense and
counter attack. It is apparent that the Regular Armed
Forces must remain our first line of defense. They must be
of sufficient size and mobility for deployment anywhere on
the globe within a minimum of time so that we may continue
to provide, when necessary, those forces needed for
collective security under our international obligation in
pe.ipheral conflicts occurring in the strategic localities
of the world.

We are very concerned todidy about the ability of the armed forces to

recruit the individuals who can make the Armed Forces the best we can develop. N
The highly sophisticated weaponry and complicated technology that characterize ~
our present military force place many more intellectual demands upon military
personnel than the simpler weapon systems of the past. Evaluation of the
current GI Bill reveals that it has been able to attract more high school
graduates than the previous VEAP program. There is strong reason to believe
that continuation of the present program will continue to attract the high
school graduates who aspire to higher education. Studies in the 70's found
that discipline rates and attrition rates for high school graduates were lower

3

and that high school graduates generally outperform non-high school graduates,
even in the less skilled mos's. It is important or the armed forces to be
able to recruit the kind of personnel that will make the AVP the best we can

have.




The current GI Bill should be continued so that it will be an incentive
for enlistment for more educated and aspiring youth. With the cost of college
education skyrocketing, middle class families are becoming less and less able

to provide their children with post-secordary education. The GI Bill becomes

an important avenue to higher education. Having more middle class youth N

broadens the socio-economic profile of those who serve in the military.

It is our contention that a more representative military force is
desirable both practically and philosophically. Speaking for myself and the
many megbers of my organization, the experience of serving with individuals
from a great variety of backgrounds and different geographical locations is
itselfva unique and important educational experience.

We suggest that. there are important questions that still need to be
addressed by the American public. W%hile the GI Bill hopefully will attract a
more representative mix, is that enough? Does the burden of military service
still fall only upon part of the population? Does the AVF fail to draw upon
the more privileged and wealthy? What are the implications for a society that
£ails to include all segments of the population in the sharing of the defense
of the‘nation? Is it more desirable to have a sampling of all economic and
soéial classges participating in meeting military manpower needs? Would the
nation be better off with a form of national service? Do not these questions
call for a national debate as future manpower po}icies are reviewed?

on philosophical grounés as well as for practical reasons, AVC supports
the indefinite continuation of the present GI Bjll., We specifically urge that
the responsibility for administering the GI Bill be kept by the Veterans
Adnministration, and not transferred to the Department of Defense. In this way,

the GI Bill will continue to be seen as a basic readjustment benefit to assist

in the transition to civilian life of those who serve in the military.
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AVC supports S. 12, The GI pill should provide permanent educational

benefits from a grateful nation. It is about time that public policy be

established that a GI Bill is in the national interest and should not need to

be reenacted by every Congress.

Mr. Chairman, the AVC thanks You for the opportunity to testify on behalf

of this important legislation.
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Mr. Chairmon and distinguished members of the Senate Committee on Veterans
Affairs, The American Legion is pleased to appear before you today in support of S, 12,
the proposed "New Gl Bill Continvation Act." This bill, which would remove the
expiration date for educational assistance eligibility for members of the All-Volunteer
Force and Selected Reserve is, in. our view, essential if the armed. services are-to
continue to meet their recruitment goals during the remainder of this century.

In this regard, we.would like to briefly illuminate the differences that we feel exist
between the new Gl Bill and its predecessor. Prior to the enoctment of the new Gl Bill
educational assistonce programs, .odministered under title 38, were designed to provide
readjustment assistance to veterans whose educational careers were interrupted by
involuntary service or the threat of such service. Indeed, the readjustment benefit
accrued to most veterans regardless of whether their service was through conscription or
enlistment. Honorable service fora specific periad during the term of eligibility was the
only requirement set. by Congress to recelve educational assistance under the old
program.

While the new Gl Bill is similar in that it provides an educational benefit and
therefore some readjustment value after the service member has been released from
active duty, it is clearly a program to improve the ability of the military services to
attract and retain h'igh—qpaliiy recruits. But the differences do not stop here. This
program, unlike its predecessor, is a contributory system in which the service member is
financially investing In his or her own future. Of equal importance, Is that unlike the
universal availability of its predecessor, the new Gl Bill requires that the recruit make a
decislon about future educational plans at the time of enlistment. -Because of this, the
new Gl Bill Is prooctive, requiring a positive action from the .recruit at the time of
enlistment insteqd of at the termination of active service. In addition, the new Gl Bill

provides for kickers or additional monthly benefits for recruits entering certain military
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career cutegories; benefits unavailable under the old systein.

The All Volunteer Force has estcblished o very different set of circumstances
relating to enlistment than were present when conscription was in force. Conscription
oy and or the fear of conscription was a negative motivator to serve in the armed forces.
The All Volunteer Force has eliminated this negative inducement to service. Yet, the
v loss of this negative inducement means that it is essential that an incentive be available
to encourage military service. An incentive that can insure that the military retains
‘accers to-a brood cross-section of American youth. In our opinion the new G! Bill
provides thé best means of maintaining this access and through it the concept of the
; "citizen soldier.”

In order to meet the increasing manpower demands cf the armed forces during the
remainder of this century most experts agree that it will be necessary for the military
services to attract upwards of one half of those eligible to serve. Assuming the
converging factors of an ever-dwindling manpower supply in and expanding civilien job
market and the continuation of the concept of an All Volunteer Force, we are convinced
that the new G Bill Is crucial to meeting the manpower needs of the armed services.

Mr. Chairman, the All Volunteer Force is now fourteen years old. During this time
the military services have experienced continued difficulty in meeting their recruitment
quotas, Earlier attempts to provide contributory educational assistance hod such low
participation rates that they served little practical use in attrocting high-quality
individuals to military service. All the armed services agree that the new Gl Bill, with
its 38 percent participation rate, has clearly reversed the recruiting difficulties
experienced by them over the last fourteen 2ars. For these reasons The American
Legion feels that removing the expiration qute for eligibility for educational assistance
under the new G! Bill is on essential first step in insuring that the services will have
access to high-quality recruits, now and in the future.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes our testimony.
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STATEMENT OF

BOB MORAN, ASSOCIATE LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR

PARALYZED VETERANS OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE
SENATE COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS

CONCERNING

"NEW G.I. BILL CONTINUATION ACT" (5.12)

FEBRUARY 4, 1987

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, it is an honor for me to be able
to participate here today and speak on behalf of the members of Paralyzed

Veterans of America. I am Beb Moran, Associate Legislative Director for PVA.

Initially Mr. Chairman, I want to tal,e this opportunity on behalf of all of
the members of PVA to officially congratulate you on taking over the helm as
Chaiman of this most important Committee. PVA is confident, as in past
Congresses, that with your excellent leadership and ocur good working

relationship, we can address and improve VA programs and benefits that

provide for all of our Nation's veterans and their dependeats.

801 Eighteenth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20006 [202) USA-1300
Chartered by the Co:_sgrm of the United States
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L Also, I would like to welcome back those mezders to the 100th Congress, who
served so adeptly on the Committee last year. PVA looks.fo:mrd to once again
N working with each of you on your specific areas of interest which affect our
Nation's veterans. And lastly, a special welcome to our newest pember of the
Committee, Senator Bob Graham. We lot.)k forward to developing‘a §3od working
relationahip with the Senator from Florida, a state in which the veteran

population is such an important factor and will continue to grow in numbers

: and need.

And now to the business at hand, PVA wholeheartedly supports a bill in-
L troduced by you, Mr. Chairman, the proposed "New G.I. Bill Continuation Act,”
S. 12. This legislation would amend Title 38 and Title 10, United States
Code, removing the expiration date of June 30, 1988, thereby making the

educational assistance program uander Chapter 30 of Title 38 and Chapter 106
; of Title 10 a permanent benefit. .

For over 40 years veterans have been eligible for federal educational
assistance under a variety of educational assistance programs. The new G.I.
Bill {s the best educational incentive the federa) government has to offer
today. It ot only provides for the recruitment of high quality recruits and
their retention within the military, but also serves as a vehicle for
readjustment back into the civilian population. In a relatively short period
of time the New G.I. bill has proven that a more motivated individual, of
higher quality, is being attracted to the Armed Services, which is cost
effective. Along with providing highly motivated and capable military
manpower, drawn from a full cross section of the population, the new G.I.

Bill’s indirect benefit to the nation is also profoundly felt. For example,
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the country benefits from a more highly educated populace. As reported by
the Department of Labor workers with college-degrees had median earnings of
$21,7717. Those who had completed high school had median earnings of about
$18,350 and those with fewer than four years of high school earned only
$14,776. Increased taxes paid on increased income more than repays the cost

of this educational benefit, the new G.I. Bill, borne by the taxpayer.

Analyses show that educational assistance is the most cost effective means of
getting high quality. recruits. According to a recent survey conducted by the
Aray, 35 percent of today's recruits cite the educational benefits as their
principal reason for enlisting. In a letter dated November 17, 1986, from
Representative G.V. (Sonny) Montgomery, Chairman of the House Committee on

Veterans' Affairs, to PVA's National President Richard Hoover, he stated:

The New GI Bill is helping them (recruiters) bring bright, high quality
young people into military service. For example, the Army has told us
that during the first 12 months of the New GI Bill, the average monthly
percentage of high quality graduate contracts written increased to 57.9%
from 50.8% under VEAP. Army Reserve Components report that during the
first 12 months of the New GI Bill, U.S. Artly Resexrve I-IIIA enlisixaats
increased 24%, high school enlistments increased 7% and six year

enlistments increased 19% as compared to the pre-New GI Bill rates.

Whether viewed as a readjustment mechanism for veterans returning to civilian
life, or as an incentive to attract high-quality young people into military
service, or as a prudent investment in our Nation's humsn resources, the new

G.I. Bill should be made 3 permanent program, with the basic benefits paid
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for and administered by the VA, 30 our Nastion can continue the tradition of

revsrding those who secure and protect our freedom.

In conclusion Mr. Chairmsn, we commend you snd the other Committee Hembers,
ss origiaal cosponsors, for introducing this wost worthy legislative
propossl. PVA supports S.12, the "New G.I. Bill Continuatica Act," and haa
slvaya asupported the need and utility of educationsl incentives as an

investsent in our Nastion's future.

That concludes ay atatement and I will be glad to answer any questions that I

can.
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STATEMENT OF
RICHARD P. SCHULTZ
ASSOCIATE NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR
DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS
BEFORE THE
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS
OF THE
UNITED STATES SENATE
February 4, 1987

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE:

On behalf of the more than one million members of the
pisabled American Veterans, I wish to thank you and the members
of the Committee for your invitation to appear here today to
express our views on the proposed "New GI Bill Continuation Act®
(S. 12) and the effectiveness of the "New GI Bill" as a
transition mechanism for members of the Armed Forces who elect
to return to civilian life.

My. Chairman, as you know, the DAV is composed of honorxably
discharged veterans who were wounded, injured or otherwise
disabled in wartime service for this country. It therefore
follows that our organization is primarily concerned with
veterans' educational assistance provided by the Vocational
Rehabilitation Program under Chapter 31 and the Survivors and
Dependents Educational Assistance Program provided un-der Chapter
35 of Title 38, U.S. Code.

Though our organization was founded on the principle that
this nation's first obligation to veterans rests with the
rehabilitation of its service-connected wartime disabled, we
nevertheless are also concerned with those federal programs
which have been designed to enhance the educational
opportunities of veterans in general.

I also wish to add that the DAV fully endorses and supports
a strong national defense to assure that the United States'
Armed Forces are second to none.
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Mr. Chairman, as you know, Title VII of the Department of
Defense Authorization Act, 1985 (Public Law 98-525) established
the "All Volunteer Educational Assistance Program" (commonly
called the "New GI Bill®) undor Chapter 30, Title 38, U.S. Code,
and the "Educational Assistance for Members of the Selected
Reserve" which appears in Chapter 106, Title 10, U.S. Code.
Both programs were initiated as three year "tests" to determine
their value as recruitment and retention tools for our nation's
Armed Forces and are administered by the Veterans
Administration. The Title 38 educational assistance program is
also funded by the VA, however, the Title 10 program receives
its funding from the Department of Defense.

In addition to the educational assistance program offered
undex Title VII of Public Law 98-525, the individual branches of
the military may also offer recruits various "kickers™ in order
to enhance recruitment in critical skill areas or to encourage
longer enlistments. While these supplemental benefits are also
administered by the VA, the individual branch of service
offering the "kicker" is responsible for its {inding.

In order to participate 1n'the Chapter 30 prougram, -
sexvicemembers who enter active duty for ae first time during
the period from July 1, 1985 through June 30, 1388 must agree to
a non-refundable $100 per month reduction in pay during the
first 12 months of their service.

Persons who complete a three year tour of active duty
generally receive $300 per month for 36 months and those
individuals who complete two years' active duty and four years'
sexvice in the reserves receive 36 months of entitiement at $250
per month. .

Also, under the Chapter 106 program, reservists who
reenlist or extend for a period of not less than six yecrs
during the test period can receive educational benefits of up to

Y
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$5,040. The Chapter 106 program, however, does not require a
monutary contribution from the “servicemember.

.

S. 12

As introduced-on January 6, 1987, by yourself, Mr.
Chairman, with Senators Murkowski, Hatsunaéa, DeConcini,
Mitcheil,'Rockefeller, Graham, Cohen and Hollings as original
cosponsors, this measure proposes to amend Sections
1411(a) (1) (A) and 1412(a) (1) (A) of Title 38, U.S. Code, and
Section 2132(a) {1) of Title 10, U.S. Code, by eliminating the
current June 30, 1988 ending date for the educational assistance
programs established by Title VII of Public Law 98-525.

Mr. Chairman, as mentioned in this testimony, as well as in
previous appearances before this Committee and your counterpart
in the House, the DAV focuses its efforts primarily upon those
benefits and services earned as a result of a service-connected
disability or death. Consequently, our membership has not taken
a position on the "New GI Bill," nor do we have an official
position on your measure {S. 12) which proposes to continue the
"New GI Bill" indefinitely.

Having stated this, I must also say, however, that the DAV
fully recognizes the importance of educational benefits as a
recruitment and retention device for our Armed Forces. We note
that various studies and analysis of the "New GI Bill" have
shown that it has prompted a marked improvement in recruitment,
resulted in obtaining high quality recruits in the upper mental
categories and is now considered as the leading reason for
enlistment in the Army.

Mr Chairman, the great contributions made to this country
by the GI Bills of World War IY, Korea, and Vietnam in terms of
educating and training its citizenry, as well as adding to the
Gross National Product and the tax base of nearly every
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community in this country, are well known. Based upon the high
percentage of participants currently enrolled in the "New GI -
Bill," we believe this educational assistance program will

follow in the footsteps of its predecessors. Therefore, we
also believe that the "New GI Bill" will serve as an excellent
"transition mechanism" by enhancing the future employment
opportuﬁities for those individuals who elect to return to
civilian life following their initial period of military service.

This concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman. I again wish to
thank you for the opportunity to appear here today and will be
pleased to answer any queétions you may have at this time.
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VETERANS OF FOREIGN: WARS OF THE UNITED STATES

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

May 21, 1987

X

The Honorable Alan Cranston
Chairsan

Veterans' Affsirs Committee
United.States Senate
Hashington, DC 20510 .

Dear Mr. Chairman: '

Thank you for the opportunity to respond to & question
you were unable to ask due to time restraint at the February
hearing of the Cmittee on Veterans' Affairs vith respect to
the NEW GI BILL. Please {ind enclosed our response to the
question posed.

With best wishes and kind regards, I am

Sincerely yours,

e W fillogn

DENNIS M. CULLINAK .
Aggistant Director
National Legislative Service

DHC/xze
Eaclosure

K WASHINGTON OFFICE %
VFW MEMORIAL BUILDING @ 200 MARYLAND AVENUE, N.E. @ WASHINGTON, D. C. 20002 - 5799 @ AREA CODE 202-543-2289
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TYON — I would, like to pose the -same question to each of
our panelists regarding the longer term need for the GI Bill as
we enter into the 1990's. I believe you heard my question
earlier when you were in the audience .relative to the pool of
17 to 20—yeat-oldn getting smaller—~to 13 million—by 1991 and
thus providing a smaller source to recruit from. We will have
to draw a2 higher percentage from that pool. If you will submit
for the record your reaction to that question, I would
appreciate it.

RESPONSE —~ At this time, the all volunteer armed forces are
generally regarded as a success. But it is generally
understood that the military will come under pressure in-the
next five years because of fewer potential recruits and less
noney.

The pool of those 17 to 20 year clds is shrinking. By ‘late
1991 there will be just over 13 million in the age group, down
fror 17.5 million in 1980, that means the services will have to
draw a higher percentage fron the available pool.

At the same: time, budget pressures are eroding many of the
bonuses and financial incentives the Pentagon relies on to
attract a soldier. Thus, the future of the all volunteer afmed
forces might depend oun the New Gi Bill.

The Veterans of Foreign Wars, for its part, stands ready to do
everything in its power to ensure the continuation of this
invalusble readjustment and recruitment program.
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STATEMENT OF ALLAN V. OSTAR
PRESIDENT, AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF STATE COLLEGES
AND UNIVERSITIES

Pebruary 4,.1987

Mr. Chairman.and Members of.the.Committee:

Thank you for this opportunity to testify ‘on a matter of critical
national importance. As the members of this committee are vell avare,
the New'GI Bill influences much more than just the military services.
Its very positive effects are felt by all segments of American higher
education, the economy, and society in.general.

State Colleges and Universities

The 372 members of the American Association of State Colleges and
Universities (AASCU) are located throughout the United States and in
Guam and the Virgin-Islands. Most vere founded as teacher training
institutions, campuses of state university systems, municipal
universities, or agricultural technical sad community colleges.
Today,- these institutions’represent the rich diversity in American
higher education. They range in size from a small rural college with
a student population 'of just over 400 to a large urban university with

more than 33,000 students.
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AASCU colleges and universities are publicly supported, four-year
institutions that grant baccalaureate, master’s, and doctoral degrees.
They grant more than a quarter million bachelor’s degrees each
e year-approximately 31 percent of the total number awarded in the
United States. They grant approximately 27 percent of the master’s {
- degrees and 5 percent of the doctoral degrees avarded each year. )
AASCU institutions are committed to.maintaining the special role
%9 . that, public colleges are destined to fulfill in American society -
that of providing educational opportunity for all individuals
rega£d1ess of ethnic background.or economic condition. Many of the
more than 2.5 million students who attend AASCU institutions are the
first members of their families to attend college, and 19 percent are
members of minority groups. AASCU institutions are-colleges of
opportunity for students and serve as important cultural and economic
resources for their communities, regions, and states. They are an

important and vital national resource.

Benefits of the New GI Bill . . .

Historically, American investment in higher education,
particularly vhen linked to national service, has been extremely
successful. The roots of the experimental program under consideration
today, are based in the original GI Bill, implemented after World Var
II - America’s first such experiment. Personally, I am somewhat
biased toward that program because it put me through college; just as
it did many of the members of this committee. Howvever, even the most

objective analysts have agreed that the original GI Bill vas a
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substantial factor in building the tremendous strength of the American
economy through the 1950s and 1960s. Indeed, the praises for this
program continue to be sung. Only one week ago the Honorable Jim
Wrigﬁt from Texas, in his Democratic Response to the State of the
Union Address, called the GI Bill one of the greatest investments
America has ever made; for every $1 the government invested, it
recaived .520 in increased. tax revenues.. Thus, the historical
foundation for ‘the New GI Bill could not be stronger.,

The New GI Bill, as demonstrated by the three.year test program,
is a total benefits package. The program’s more obvious benefits are
for the military services. In the last ‘two years the New GI Bill has\
beea directly responsible for substantial increases in recruitment and
retention, particularly for high-quality candidates. It also benefits
the individusl recruit as both & finaacial incentive and an
intellectual challenge for readjustment to civilian life through
continued education. The New GI Bill is alsn an important aid to
American education in general in that it provides confident, motivated
stucdents vho bring needed diversity and a sense of responsibility to
our nation’s college classrooms. Ultimately, the biggest beneficiary
of the Nev(GI Bill may be the people and government of the United
States - through the boost it provides the American economy and
increased tax revenues it generates.

In my 21 years as president of AASCU, I have often said that the
strength of our society is based on a strong and balanced relationship
betveen three firmaments of American life: 1) the national defensz2, 2)
2 productive, healthy economy, and 3) flourishing systems of

education. America cannot be strong if any one leg of ‘the triad is
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weak. In effect, the New GI Bill is the model program for the triad;
it strengthens all three. ’

This Committee has heard, and will continue to hear, from military
experts gb;ut the substantial benefits of the.New GI Bill for our
defense needs. I believe these benefits are justification emough for
making the New GI Bill.a permanent benefit. However, I would like co

add some additional points from an educator’s perspective.
+ « + Por the Veteran=Student

For individual recruits who hope to become coliege students, the

Nev GI Bill is a lifeline. While in the service, the government

-responsibly aids the recruit in channeling and developing his

abilities tovard a college education and, at the same time, securing
the needed resources to finance his goal. Or, if the recruit -chooses,
actually taking college courses while in the service.
.  Recently, I spoke -to President Charles Lyons of Fayetteville State
University in North Carolina. He has spoken to many students, and
potential students, who never even considered going to college; they
never thought it was possible. However, the availability of the New
GI Bill has put higher education within their grasp. They now realize
a college education is not only possible, but they sce already on -the
path to achieving it - through the New GI Bill.

The most obvious aspect of the lifeline is, of course, financial.
Over the last fev years, the federal government has increasingly

shifted its college student aid emphasis from grants to loans. While

this policy does relieve some short-term problems, it has resulted in
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the creation of a debtor class among today’s college students. Debts
of $10,000 or more are not uncommon among recent college graduates.
The student debt burden has reached a crisis.

For many students, particularly those entering lower paying fields
such as teaching or social .work, these debts are unmanageable., Faced
vith this situation, many students simply drop out or choose not to go
to college. .In essence, the debt burden is closing the doors to ’{
higher education for.many. The New GI Bill is an excellent example of ty
how those doors can be opened again. It allows our veterans to break
out of the student debt cycle. The Bill’s provisions, vhich call for
a substantial government contribution for higher education relative to
the student’s contribution, address the college student’s single
biggest concern - expenses. The wisdom of this policy is evilenced by
the experimental program: Over 80X of those recruited elected to
participate in the program.

Once the veteran is admitted to college, he continues to benéfit
grom his overall experience with the Nev GI Bill. In addition to
being financially prepared, he comes into the classroom with mﬁturity,
confidence, motivation, and a focused goal-orientation that military
service breeds. Unlike the student vho enters straight from high
school, the veteran has been thinking, planning and saving for his
college experience for either tvo or four years. He brings more into
the classroom and may get more out of it.

‘ Upon graduation the veteran is in a unique position. In addition
to not being in deb*, he can take great satisfaction. He has not
simply spent two or four years in the classroom. His graduation is a

culmination of a combined military-higher education experience that
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has opened unbound opportunities. And his route, through the Newv GI

Bill, will enhance his appreciation of these opportunities. He has

achieved, and can continue to achieve, his fullest potential.
+ + « For Education

The Nev GI Bill also helps American education in a very important
. vay. In a society vith an information/knovledge-based economy, a
highly educated populace is simply imperative. Hovever, "To Secure
the Blessings of Liberty," the recent report of The National

f Commission on the Role and Puture of State Colleges and Universities
details "a gathering storm” in U.S. public education. The Commission
points,tgi'the follovirg factors vhich portend serious problems for

American education and society: The high school dropout rate is now

over 25 percent; minority participation in higher education is
declining ~ vhile their populations are increasing; the illiteracy
rate is rising; the American population is aging vhile the age 18-22
cohort is dvindling and many of those in this age group are
disconnecting from society.

In a fundamental and positive way, the New GI Rill addresses these
problems. As their numbers shrink, it becomes vital that the country
get the absolute most out of our youth. Rather than competing wvith
higher education foxr these youths, the New GI Bill provides a path for
them to develop and maximize their abilizies, first through military
service and later through higher education, toward productive,

educated and responsible citizenship.
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. + . For the Nation

As has been carefully documented, federal expenditures on the Nev
GI Bill are not lost; they are invested. And the investment has a
sound return. For each $1 spent the government receives $3-$6 In
increased tax revenues. This alone justifies the investment.

The government also receives benefits that cannot be measured in
dollers. It receives the countless benefits vhich accrue from the
ultimate social security: an informed citizenry.

For all these reasons, I think the Committee chould support S. 12
a;d‘nake the New GI Bill a permanent benefit. I thank you, Mr.

Chairman and Hombers.of the Committee, for this opportunity to share

ny views vith you today. I also thank you and your colleagues fov your
outstanding work on behalf of the Nev GI 8ill; you have the support

and gratitude of America’s state colleges and universities.
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New GI Bill Continuation Act
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Edward J. Liston
President, Community College of Rhode Island
Member, Board of Directors,
Anerican Association of Community and Junfior Colleges
Vice Chair, Joint Commissicn on Federal Relations
of the
Anerican Association of Community and Junior Colleges
and the
Association of Community College Trustces
Member, Natfonal Council of State Directors
of Community and Junior Colleges
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Y.S. Senate
February 4, 1987
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Mr. Chairman, I am Edward J. Liston, President of the Comzunity College of
Rhode Island. It might be said that I appear herc wearing four hats. As
President of CCRI, I also represent Rhode Island in the National Council of
State Directors of Community and Junfor Colleges. As a mexber of the Board of
Directors of the American Association of Comzunity and Junfor Colleges. 1
currently serve as Vice Chair of the Joint Commission-on Federal Relations of
AACJC and the Association of Comnun&ty College Trustees (ACCT), vhich is the

Comnission that speaks for both Associations on legislative aims.

The community colleges commend you. Mr. Chairman, for moving ahead so

vigorcasly and decisively on the reauthorization of the New GI Bill. Chairman

Montgomezy of the House would be ‘the first to tell you, we believe, that the
community colleges were his principal supporters froa the higher education
communit ' {n the long atruggle that produced this exceptional program. And our
members have found no cause to regret that support. On the contrary, we are
convinced the New GI1 Bill is exceeding its expectations as a three-year pilot
and i{s novw making vital contributions-to the national interest on at least
three fronts: national security, postsecondary lducational access, and a nore

competitive American skill base.

Its contributions to national security derive essentially from the marked
ipprovezents in the general quality of personnel entering the armed services,
particularly the Army. We know these improvements sre being graphically
documented for you by the Army. If the White House continues to opposec the New
CI Bill, it vill do so in the face of strong evidence that the program i{s the

key to the increasing succcss of an all-volunteer milftary.
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The most {cportant innovation in the New GI Bfll, in our view, {s the
collegy incentives it offers for Reserve and Natfonal Guard members who take
sixsyrar enlistments. Those of us vho have supported this innovation from the
bezinning have often referred-to it as an "up front" GI Bill, By allowing the
Cuard and Reserve enlistees to take college courses while serving cheir
nilitary obligation. the defense system is reaping the direct benefit of the
enhanced skills -- this {n contrast with the traditional G} Bill, in which the
skill enhancoment comes after the service. Regardless of the sophiscication of
our weapons systems., our defenses can be only as strong as the skills of the
personnel vho staff those systems., It scems axiomatic, in fact, that the nore
sophisticated armaments become, the more dependent our security is on those

skills.

Mr. Chairman, chis mixing of military service and college crafning
strengthens both national security and the economy, in both , short and the
long run. The college benefits that Guard and Reserve menmbers receive during
their enlistments will surely strengthen their civilian careers, Many will
apply the skills so gained i{n defense work., or fn extended enlistzents, or

both,

A perhaps nore subtle benefit of the New CI Bill {s {cs potential for
alleviating the competition among the military, indusiry and higher education
for the reduced flow of high school graduates -. conspetition that poses

hardships for all three sectors.

In the jargon of affirmative action, great nusbers of the Guard and

Reserve enlistees who use their New GI B{ll beaefits will becoma “two-fors® and
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nthree-fers.” That is, they will be college students, serving as part-time

soldiers, whose training then may lure them into part-time employment as well.

It is worth noting, Mr. Chairman, that a recent analysis by Carol Frances,
a consulting economist who is the former chief economist of the American
Ceuncil on Education, shows that the biggest single step that a working
American takes up the pay ladder is the completion of the two-year college
degr;e. It shows that a worker with a two-year college degree earns an average
of 80 percent of what a bachelors degree holder earus, while the individual
with only a high school diploma earns an average of just 70 percent of what a
community college graduate earns. Many of the Guard and Reserve members who
use the New GI Bill benefits in community colleges will pur'sue the technical
training that fits the skill needs of the local military unit in which they
serve., They are bound to see this as a way to better themselves in rank and

pay within the military.

Our higher education ;;stem in Rhode Island is working closely with both
Reserve and Guard recruiters and training officers to maximize this kind of
utilization of-young talent in the Rhode Island economy. At the Comaunity
College of Rhode Island, for Example, we signed a contract with the Rhode
Island National Guard t;; years ago in which the college agreed to offer an
Associate Deg;;e program to National Guard officers at the National Guard
Armory. Last June General John W. Kiely, Adjutant General of the Rhode Island
National Guard, presented diplomas to the first three graduates of this program
at CC%I commencement exercises. This year we expect to graduate another 22

Guardsmen. There are currently about 115 National Guardsmen enrolled in CCRI

courses. This program is growing cvery year thanks to the New GI Bill and the
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potential for further expansion is evidenced by the fact that there are over

2,500 menbers of the Rhode Island National Guard who are eligible to enroll in

Associate Degree programs under the New GI Bill.

I am privileged to serve as a member of the State of Rhode Island
Committee for Employer Support of the National Guard and Reserves. In that
capacity I have developed an appreciation of the significant role of the
citizen soldier and the need to continually find avenues to upgrade the skill

and educational levels of our military personnel. The New GI Bill makes that

possible.

Mr. Chairman, we should not underestimate the importance of the New GI
Bill to the American dream of universal postsecondary educational opportunity.
With a marked decline in the purchasing power of Pell Grants, as measured
against full costs of college attendance, increasing numbers of high school
graduates are likely to turn to the New GI Bill as their surest path to a

college education.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the community colleges are enthusiastic about
the opportunities for greatec productivity that the New GI Bill offers both to
individual Americans and to the national economy alike. We are confident the
Congress will see it as a proven plank in the quest to bolster American global
competitiveness. We thank you again, Mr. Chairman, and all your colleagues who
have supported and are supporting the New GI Bill in the Senate, and we applaud
again the dauntless leadership and vision of Congressman Montgomery in building

this program. Please count on the continued support of the community colleges.

Q
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ecause the U.S. Army has been

mare farsighted and aggressive

than the other services in push-
ing the New GI Billas a recruitment
incentive, the army is now attracting
remuts of higher overall quality than

any other time in its history, The
New GI Bill has indpired the project
lhe army calls Reaching for Excellence
to increase soldier awareness and in-
volvement in education.

community colleges that are not
yet actively working with military
recruiters in their dutricts—particu-
larly the Natiorial Guard, the Alr Na.
tional Guard, and the reserve units of
‘the 'various services—may be missing
their most important growth oppor-
tunity of the 1880s. Among other con-
ﬁmmmmpgye mnxur%u the nation's

er. The National Guard’

alone has some thirty-four hundred
upanu units operating in the fifty

Alloflheguudmdnservemem-\
bers who have taken six.year enlist. *
ments since July 1, 1985, nreebgible
if they are high school
draw $140 2’'month wnmndlhdr
local colleges, forupwthxny-six

monthsof study, Coupled with month-

ly drill pay and 2 possible Pell Grant,
this amcents to the best support sys-
tem for « Jow~income student of any
package ince the original GI Bill.

In recent weeks the Department of
Defense has done 2 complete turn-
about on the New GI Bill and
informed House Veterans Affairs Com-
mittee Chairman G V. (Sonny) Mont-
gomery, the architec: of the New GI
Bxll, that Tt xntgnds to support theu,

the in the

PIYg

new Congress. .
The New GI Bill will be all the more

helpful to national productivity if t.e
community colleges talk to their locz}.
guard and reserve units about their

cnuml skill needs and then help those™"

units to encourage their members to
take courses in those skills. Training in
eritical skills could easily prove the
surest road to both military and career
success: in many instances, the same
skills are in short supply in industry.

The New GI Bill has led the army
into 2 whole new philosophy toward
education, Colonel Bruce Battey, direc-
tor of the army continuing education
system, has described 1t eloquently to
the House Committee on Veterans Af-
fairs in & testimony that he titled
“U.S. Army Philosophy on Educational
Opportunity and Growth.” This impor-
tant testimony follows:

10
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New GI Bill Inspires U.S. Army’s New Ediicational Philosophy

and commander awareness of the value
of edocation, The value that new
wl&mplwemedu«bonisdnﬂ\'
evident In the numbers who are enroll-
ing in the New GI Bill. The New G!
Bill is recognized by new soldsers as an
fnvitation to the pursuit ¢ gher learn-
ing. The Army readily ack_owledges
and welcomes that desire for self-

the Army are pt epuredwbd that
sddm”MforExceﬂmce today
and tomorrow,

The Army has the capacity and the
desire to be the national leader in pro-
viding educational opportunities. Secre-
uryol!heAmyJohnO Marsh and
Army Cheef of Staff John A. Wickham
haved stated that soldiers must not
“yiew their time in the service as time
lost from the campus and that all
soldrers must recogriz. . .that educs-
ton is a Lfelong process.” Thousands of
young men and women enter the Army
from civilan Lfe and return to thas Lie

have a lasting effect on society. OQur
Abﬂxtywbmﬂl,:;feml:;l‘nﬂnzu:m
personal and professional enge
rewltmt.on!yinan Army better pre-
pared for the future. but a ration as
well. The New GI Bill enhances our
ability to recruit young men and women
who are committed to self-growth

thrwgh education.
Informing soldiers of the significant
role education plays in therr future

recepti

tion. The New GI Bill bnefing stresses
the important relationship between self-

growth and success, regardless of
mer intentions. There, new soldiers
learnonhemmy'sdeasr:lwbeafun
partner in that growth. Soldiers moti-
vated to develop the whole person—
personally and professionally, in the
community and at home with family=
become our highest performung soldiers.
And high-performance soldiers form
high-performance units that ensure
force readiness. Education is fundamen-
1al to all that we do in Lfe, and the
Army relies on education’s vital con-
tribution to organizational growth It
determines how well we thunk, anuivze
and eomxpuni'calf. V{hﬂl;r it is traning

and manning, oF sustaning the force=
education is the capstone, Soldiers
actively involved in educational pursuits
are highly motivated, more mature and
committed,

Today’s Army is the best ever—qual
ity p;:f!de sbdter trained and better
o Gll, we recognuze that
change is constant and that our need to
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working together, can ensure better

mldmnndumamdyhmvmd

2 stronger nation.

In more recent testimony to the
AACJC-ACCT Joint Commission on
Federal Relations, Colone] Battey
noted:

lnneemymtheqmmyolAmy
recruits has improved in terms of edu-
cation and Armed Forces Qualification

Test scores. Today over 90.percent of

Army recruts are high school grad-

T

uates, compared to 5§ percent in 1980
The reduced attnition resuiting from
this increase in high achool graduates
saves the Army about 13,000 personnel
annually-almost an entire division. The
New Gl Bll is ssgmificantly improving

percen! 6.
soldiers) as & result of the New Gl BilL

It is fortunate that the military has
come to admowledge ;he vital lmkage

ty. Highly advanced weapon sys!ems
can secure our, defense cnly when in
the hands of fully skilled personnel.
These skills service members and
veterans add to the general economy
are also vital to American success in
global competition.

If one third to one half of the males
completing high school enter military
service, and if the New GI Bill is
renewed by Congress as expected, the

will not only contnbute heavi.

program

ly to the skill base the nation must
have to meet the global challenge, it
will also substantially alleviate the
competition among industry, military,
and colleges for the same limited pool
of young talent.

Fronk Measl, vice-prasidest for fodersl
relations, is aise director of federal relations for

1he Association of Communtty Ceflege Trustass. |
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TESTIMONY BEFORE THE U.S. SENATE
COMMITTEE ON VETERAN AFFAIRS

February 4, 1987

To the Honorable Senator Alan Cranston, Chairman, and Distinguished
Members of the Committee:

I am Dr. Edward C. Keiser, past president of the National
Association of Veteran Program Administrators (NAVPA). Ms. Bertie '
Rowland, current president of NAVPA, sends her regrets that she
is unable to be present. NAVPA is most grateful for the oppor-
tunity to share with you some of our thoughts and concerns regard-
ing the New G.I. Bill, Chapter 30 and Chapter 106.

NAVPA strongly supported passage and implementation of the
New G.I. Bill, which we viewed as a prudent, wise, and cost- T
effective investiment in our nation's human resources. By the
same token, NAVPA now strongly supports S-12 which provides for
continuation of Chapter 30 and Chapter 106 of the New G.I. Bill,
due to expire on June 30, 1988.

Both chapters of the New G.I. Bill are educational assist-
ance programs designed to improve the quality of the all-volunteer
armed forces. Evidence from the military services, most dramati-
cally that provided by the Army, as weii as current statistical
data, clearly demonstrates that Chapter 30 nas had an extremely
positive impact on recruiting more qualified personnel for the
military.

It must be ?oted that a large percentage of high school
graduates going into the services choose to participate in the

1
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New G.I. Bill program as a way to earn money for college. Many
of these young people could cualify for Pell grants. Nonetheless,
they are making a commitment to their country through military

service, and at the:same time earning funds that will subsequently

‘enable them to attend college and gain additional training:neces-

sary to become more compatitivg,in our technological society. As
Richard Halloran wrote in the December 5, 1986, issue of Thé New
York Times, "The Army has found in a survey that the prospect of
money for college is now the leading reason young men and women
enlist, replacing a negative motivation: inability to get a
civilian job."

The senators and congressional representatives who established
Chapter 30 must be pleased by the fact that so many young men and
women have chosen to participate in the program, demonstrating by
this choice their initiative and responsibility for earning edu-
cational benefits to attend college. As educators, we in NAVPA are
confident that these young people are highly motivated and will be
more mature and serious about their collegiate studies when they
leave their military service.

The impact of Chapter 106 is equally dramatic. Findings of
the Government Accounting Office survey regarding the increase in
extensions ;nd enlistments in the Reserves is noteworthy: There
has been a significant increase in re-enlistments in the Air
Force Reserve (198%), Air National Guard (150%), and Army National
Guard (135%). It makes sense to provide educational incentives

in order to retain qualified and trained reservists. The benefits

e
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of Chapter 106 are twofold. First, qualified, trained personnel

-gtay with their units ‘longer, and‘§egond, they enhance their
knowledge and training by attending college.

The well-documented positive impact of previous and current
G.I. Bills on the education and developiment of our veterans is
’ siénifigant. Continuation of the New G.I. Bill will reaffirm our
nation's commitment to establishing a more qualified military
force, while enabling service personnel and veterans to better
prepare" themselves to compete in business and- industry.

Demographic studies indicate that the traditional pool of
service rec;uit§ between 17 and 20" years old will diminish over
the next several years. The recruitment of highly qualified
individuals in ;ﬁis group will become more difficult, if not )
impossible, if.the New G.I. Bill is terminated. It is reasonable
to predivt that, without educational benefits, the notion of an
all-volunteer military force-would not be feasible, and we Qould
*have~t; return to the notion of conscription.

This nation spends billions of dollars every yvear on-develop-~
ing new and more sophisticated weaponry. It follows that there
is an equally urgent needfto recruit and retain highly qualified
technical personnel to operate these weapons. As indicated previ-
ously, the New G.I. Bill has already contributed significantly to
meeting this need. NAVPA views tge New G.I. Bill as a significant
program providing our young men and women with the opportunity to

attend college and prepare themselves to participate more competi-

tively in business and industry.

c . 187
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NAVPA supports the position. that funding for the New G.I.
: Bill should be a Veterans ‘Administration budget item. Histori-
cally, the V.A. has been the agency providing these benefits and
N services to veterans, Funding of these programs through the, V.A.
5 provides the opportunity and incentive to update and streamlineé,
the rules and regulations governing administration of educgtional
E ’ \ benefits. Funding of the VEAP "kicker" programs and Chapter 106
under the Department of Defense has caused- significant delays, ,
- confusion, and lack of accurate information, all of which have
significant impact on the veteran. While there is certainly room
for improvement of V.A. functiofiing, most would agree Fhat it has
. an excellent record in serving veterans.
Finally, there exists much concern about the need for this "
; nation to become competitive in the world market. "We believe
‘ that S-12 will provide the incentive aré the\means to keep our .
miiitéry forces strong while providing the educational opportunity
for veterans to be better educated and more competitive in our
industrialized, technological society.
We thank you for the opportunity to share our thoughts and
. concerns regarding the enormous value of continuing the New G.I.

Bill.

L;;:;é;‘ | ].ESC)
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Amencan Association of State Colleges and Universities
One Dupont Circle/Swuite 700+Washington. DC 20036-1192+202/293-7070~Cable, AASCU-Washington. DC

May 21, 1987 N

parrel Kehrer :
Senate Committee on Veterans’ Affairs

Room 414, Russell Senate Office Building

washington, DC 20510 !

Dear Darrel:

The following is in respense to your inquiry about minority N
participation rates in higher education as they relate to

minority populations in qeneral.

According to a 1985 AASCU study, Student Afd and Minorit

Enrollment, there has heen a dramatic decline In college L
participation rates of minority high school graduates in recent o
years. The decline has been caused by several factors, including o

changes in financial aid patterns, rising college costs, and
declining family income. The report concludes that minority
students are less able now to afford to go to college than they
were five years ago and that the "availability of resources to
pay frﬁ: college is an important determinant in whether people go
to college.”

The study found that while the number of black high school
graduates increased by 29 percent between 1975 and 1981, their
college participation rate declined by 11 percent, The same data
show the muzber of Hispanic high school graduates increasing by
38 percent during that same period, and their college
participation rate dropping by 16 percent. The number of white
high school graduates increased by 7 percent, and their college .
participation rate remained virtually unchanged. " '

c 4 ge

The report says that while the number of Hispanic college-age
young ple increased by 42 percent from 1975-1981, the nmumber
receiving bachelor’s degrees increased by only 21 percent and the
aunber receiving master’s degrees rose by one to 22 percent. .

President, T¢ D sy Wilum ) Marwell, Clity Sute College 1IN} Margaret
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R Further, it found that the number of black college-age young
o ¢ people increa:ed by 18 percent during that time, and yet the

number receiving bachelor’s degre2s increased by only 2 percent,
and the number receiving master’s degrees actually dropped by 16
percent.

i I hope this is helpful. If you need more information, I have
enclosed the report for you - or feel free to give me a call.

; Sincerely,

7 e é,..
\
l.wren(:-e—l Eiser
Assistant to the President

. enclosure .
LEE
.
5"
AR
.
i .
.
3
13
.
£ .
‘ <
.
L)
. Tt
b i
O
 ERIC 160 “
. :
)

+

o Ly ' ) > s ) e ond
o e s S . . S e . 2. . P - .




&
M

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

e e

157 ’

STUDENT AID AND MINORITY ENROLLMENT IN
HIGHER EDUCATION

Prepared for:

Anerican Association of State
Colleges and Universities
1 Dupont Circle, Suite 700
Washington, DC 20036

Prepared by:

Applied Systems Institute, Inc
1910 K Street, NW, Suite 600
Washington, OC 20036

Dr. John 8. Lee
Max K, Rotermund
Jo Ann Bertschman

AST 2261

January 1985




ERIC

» Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

158

Executive Summary

This study provides information on changes In the
participation of black and Hispanic students in postsecondary
education between 1978 and 1983, Racial and ethnic stazus ofzen
has not been exanined i{n studies such as this one for lack of
reliable data on minority students. Although that sisuatisn is
improving, the results of this study should be taken as
suggestive. The purpose of the paper Is to describe both she
changes in college participation rates and in receipt of student
aid by different student populations. The primary information
sources used here are the October Current Population Surveys
(CPS) and the Freshman Norms survey of the Cooperative Instizu-
tional Research Program (CIRP),

The major Zindings of this ssudy are:

¢ On the ninority population,

- The black and Hispanic proportion of the total
population will be greater than 25 percent in the year
2029, <ompared to less than 28 percent in 198@.

= Growth in median income of black and Hispanic families
has not kept pace with growth {n median white family
income. On this measure, black and Hispanic familles
were poorer in 1982, relative to whites, than they were
in 1972,

& On the postsecondary education enroliment of black and
Hispanic students, )

- 0f all Hispanic students, 54.2 percent are enrolled in
two-year public schools.

- 0f all black students, 41.1 percent are enrolled in
two-year public schools.

- Only 35.3 percent of white students are enrolled in
two-year public schools.

- white students receive a disproportionate share of
degrees granted, although black and Hispanic students
gained a slightly greater share of degrees in 1981 than
they had in 1976.
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e On meeting the Costs of cCollege,

- Black and Hispanic students use more f£inancial ald per
student than do white students, but the differences are
becoring smaller 8s white students use nore aid.

= White students met 13,3 percent more of their Costs
using departmental aid in 1983 than in 1978, while
black and Rispanic students met 6.4 and 4.5 percent
more of thelr costs, respectively.

- The Department of Education provided 73.4 percent of
all aid in 1983, compared to 61.9 percent i{n 1978,

~ The current net price of postsecondary education, l.e.,
the ~uz-of-pocket family contribution, increased Ly
J%.8 percent between 1978 and 1983, after adjustment
for inflation.

Hispanic families saw thelr current net pricCe inCrease
by 21.5 percent; white families, by 12.2 percent; and
black families, by 0.9 percent between 1978 and 1983,

e .0n participation !{n postsecondary education,

- Overall, the participation rate in pozstsecCondary
education incresased by 5.3 percent between 1978 and
1982, Among the college-eligible population aged
18~24, 28.4 percent were enrolled in 1978 and 29.)
percent in 1982, Dependent individuals were slightly
less 1ikely to be in school in 1982 and {ndependent
individuals were more likely to be enrolled.

- Dependent individuals from families with income under
$28,08090 (inflation-adjusted) were less likely to be
enrolled in 1982 than they were -in 1978, Enrollment of
dependent individuals with family inCome above $20,000
inCreased betueen the two Years.

These £indings suggest that it is more difficult econo-
mizally to enroll {n colleje now than it was in 1978, Llowver-
income families, among whom are a disproportionate share of
ainorisy students, lost resources ¢uring this period both in she
forn of family income and in student ald dollars. They becane
less 1ikely to send thelr children to college. Higher-inzone
fanllies becane nore likely to send their children to twWo-year
public schools, the lowest-Cos: institutlons, than to nors
expensive schools. Thus, there is indication of trading dovn
among students, from mora expensive to less expensive schools and
fron less expensive sthools to non-enrollnent.

. A
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1.0 INTRODUCTION

The Paper examines changes in minority
collegiate enrollment and participation
in student aid. The availability of
resources to pay for college is an im-
portant determinant in whether people
attend college.,

The purpose of this paper is to describe some of the
enrollméh: patterns of the black and Rispanic population in
colleges and universities. Particular attention will be paid to
the way in which college costs are financed. BSecause minority
populations in this country are more likely to be low-incoame and
thus lag behind the majority population in income, student
f£inancial assistance is a critical factor in financing the costs
of their attending postsecondary institutions.

Although minority enrollment rates have increased over the
last three decades, in recent years they have stabilized below the
majority enrollment rate. There is evidence that esnrollment rates
for the lowest-income minority groups have declined since the
mid-1978's. Recent economic problems, including inflation and
unexployment, have had the greatest negative impact on the poorest
members of the population. The poor are poorer today than they
were in the mid-1978's and there are more of them. Median famiiy
income dropped by 12,6 percent between 1978 and 1982, after
adjustment for inflation. :

Federal and state programs of student financial assistance
have not kept up with the increasing cost of college attendance.
Many of the prograas instituted in the 1960's and early 197¢'s, as
part of the national commitment to rectify historical neglect of
minorities, have not received enough increases in funding to
assure that the maximum student aid grants are adequate to pay
today's costs at the same rate as was the case when :ﬁe programs
were instituted. For example, the Pell program would need to
provide a maximum grant of approximately $3,200 today to equal the
purchasing power of the $1,600 maxinun grant available 1974, Over
the last decade, colleges have had to increase tuition and fee
charges to keep up with inflation. Public colleges increased

-1-
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these charges by 94 percent between 1973-74 and 1982-83. During
the same time period, private college costs increased 119 percent
(NCES, 1984). As a result, an increasingly poorer population has
faced steadily higher costs.of education with shrinking amounts of
ald. The loss of Social Security benefits and the decline in
eligibility for veteran student benefits have had a significant
impact on minorities who make up a dispropor:ionate snare of
recipients relative to their share of the populativn. 1t is to be
expected that under these conditions enrollmoent of minoritlies in
college will no. continue to expand and nay even decline.

The lapoctance of student ald for minority and lower-income
students was I%retsed at a pollcy seminar titled "Who Gets “tudent
Aid" {American council on Education, 1984}. Evidence presenzed at
the seminar suggests that the proportion of mlnority students
receiving federal aid at pudlic schools declined between 1981-1982
and 1983-1984.

The avallability of student ald may be the critical factsr in
whether an incivicual enrolls in college, but it is not the only
deterninant. Terkla and Jackson {1984, o. 4} ldentify the basic
criteria in the college~going choicc question as "a combination of
students®' aspirations, academic achievement, and the assessment ~f
the availabflity of resources...” So, while this study focuses on
the resources minority students use to pay for college, no clain
is made that student aid is the sole determinant for college-going
behavior.

This paper first reviews some of the characteristics of the
r!  .ity population in the nation, including enrollment in
collejge. I: then describas the way minority students finance
thelr educational costs. Two measures of equizy are used *»
evaluate the fairness of current student financlal assistance
programs. The indications are that the programs are :¢ss
equitable now than they were in the nid-1978’s.

- -

-
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2.8, DEMOGRAPHIC AND SOCIOECONOMIC FACTORS

Members of all minority groups will
comprise more than' 3@ percent of the
U.S. population in the year 2828 (1988
= 19,1 percent), Black and Hispanic
families are falling further behind
white families according to a number

of economic measures. While white in-
dividuals are as 11ke1¥ to attend college
now as in the mid-1978's, black and
Hispanic participation has fallen off.
Once enrolled in college, black and
Hispanic students are less llkely to
receive degrees than are white students.

In 1988, black and Hispanic Americans constituted 18.1
percent sf the total population. More significantly, however,
while the total population increased by approximately 58 percent
between 1953 and 1983, the Hispanic population grew by 255
percent. Over the same time period, the number of black Americans
increased by more than 150 percent {Cary, et. al., 1983, g.8}.

The rapid growth of both black and Hispanlic populations in the
U.S. is likely to continue through the beglinning of the next
century. Table 1l presents population projections (numbers and
percent of totals) of white and minority groups out to the years
2080 and 2823. By 2028, between 25,4 and 28.7 percent of the
population will be efther black or Hispanic, depending on annuai
net immigration. 1In contrast, the percent of the population which
is non-Hispanic white is shown as declining between 1380 and 2820
fron 79.9 percent to 69,5 percent (with low Immigration) or 44.9
percent (with high immigration).

Black and H} .panic Americans are younger than white Ameri-
cans. Data frc. the 1988 Census of the Population show that the
median age .or white Americans was 31.3 years, for black Amerlcans
24.9 years, and for Hispanic Americans 22.1 years. 1In the years
ahead, the number of black and Hispanic individuals of college age
will grow faster than the number of white individuals.

The ninority population is not evenly distributed geographi-
cally. The largest number of black Americans reside In the South,
with a greater Hispanic concentration in the South and West.

-3~
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TABLE )

C.S. POPULATION 1980 AND AS PROJECTED FOR 2000 and 2020

1980 2000 2020
Humber Percent Number Percent Number ~ Percent
Groups (mil.) of Total (mil.) of Total (mil.) of Total

Annual Net Immigration = 500,000

Total U.S.

Population 226.5 100.0 267.4 100.1 291.5 100.0
white 181.0 79.9 158.9 74.4 202.7 69.5
Black 26.5 11.7 35.2 13.1 41.7 14.3
Hispanic! 14.6 6.4 23.8 8.9 32,4 1.
Asian and Other 4.4 2.0 9.5 3.6 14.7 5.0 §

‘Annual Net Immigration = 1 million
Total U.S.

Population 279.1 100.0 316.9 100.0
white 200.3 71.7 205.6 64.9
Black 36.4 13.0 44.4 14.0
nispanict 10.3 10.8 46.6 14.7
Asfan and Other 12.1 4.3 20.3 6.4
l....-..........._.........._........._.._....................-........-........-_.__—-

May be of any race.

Source: Leon F. fouvier and Cary B. Davis, The Future Racial Composition of the United
States (Washington, D.C.: Demographic Informatlon Scrvices Center of the Populatlon
ficTefince Bureau  1982),

'3
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Twelve states (New York, Pennsylvania, Ohio, Illinois, Michigan,
virginia, *orth Carolina, Georgia, Florida, Loufisfana, Texas and
Californja) have over 65 percent of the black population in the
U.S. Almost 63 percent of Hispanic Americans live in just three
states. New York, California and Texas. Table B~l of Appendix 38
shows resident population by region and state, based on the 1988
Census. *

The iispanic population is diverse and not easily catego-
rized. A rocent study using 1989 data documents the diversity
among Americans of Hispanic heritage. Mexican-Americans have the
lowest proportion of students in college compared to other
Hispanic groups. Cuban-Anericans are closer to white Americans in
terms of family income and college attendance. The college
attendance rate of the Puerto Rican-heritage population {s higher
than than that for Mexican-Americans, although their family incone
is generally lower. The remaining group, a combination of all
other Latinos, tend to have higher family incomes and college
attendance rates {Lee, 1984}.

Black and Hispanic families have lost economic power relative
to white families over the last decade. 1In 1982, the median
incomes of Hispanic and black families, as a percent of white
fanily income, fell to their lowest point since 1972 (66 percent
and 55 percent, respectively). Figure 1 shows the inflation-
adjusted medfan income for white, black and Hispanic families.
White family incomes grew faster than did minority family incomes.
.Furthermore, a higher proportfion of black and Hispanic families
live below the poverty level (See Appendix B, Tables 3-2 and 3-3).
Figure 2 depicts this income plicture for 1982, and shows hisgh
concentrations of black and Hispanic Americans {n the lower family
fncome categories. Not evident in the numbers on family incone
and proportion of the population {n poverty s the fact tha: black
and Hispanic Americans represent a larger proportion of families
with dependent children and, thus, their income supports more
people than that of white fanilies {Amerizan Council on Education,
p. 2}.

-5-
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TABLE B-3
POVERTY RATE OF HI§PANIC: SLACR AND WHITE FAMILIES:
1973-1982
Percent of Families Ratio of Ratio of
Below Poverty Level Hispanic Black
to White to White

N Poverty Rate Poverty Rate
Year Rispanic Black white
1973 19.8% 28.1% 6.6% 3.0
19874 21.2 26.9 6.8 3.1 .
1975 25.1 27.1 7.7 3.3
1976 23.1 27.9 , 7.1 3.3 .
1977 21.4 28.2 7.0 3.1 .
1978 20.4 27.5 6.9 3.0 .
1979 20.3 27.8 6.9 2.9 .
1980 23.2 28.9 8.0 2.9 .
1981 24.0 30.8 8.8 2.7
1982 27.2 33.0 9.6 2.8 .

Source: U.S. Bureau
Series P-60, Nos. 13

8 and 140.
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N TABLE B-4

- ENROLLMENT IN INSTITUTIONS OF HIGHER EDUCATION
BY RACIAL AND ETHNIC GROUP AND ggNTROL AND TYPE OF INSTITUTION .
FALL 82 N

Type and Control

. of Institution White Black Hispanicl

All Institutions
Number 9,997,117 1,101,499 519,250
Percent 100.0 100.0 100.0

Public Universities: B
Number 1,853,299 99,742 44,184
‘ Percent 18.5 9.1 8.5

Private Universities:
Number 596,202 44,565 ZI,EBi

Percent 6.0 4.0

Public Other 4-Year:
Numbez 2,404,628 320,985 119,960

Percent . 24.1 29.1 23.1

Private Other 4~-Year:
Number 1,451,450 147,008 43,239
Percent 14.5 13.3 8.3

Public 2-Year:
Number 3,526,771 452,390 281,502

Percent 35.3 41.1 34.2

Private 2 Year:
Number 164,767 36,809 9,079
Percent 1.6 3.3 1.7

Total 2-Year:
Percent 36.9 44.4 55.9

lﬂay be of any sace.

Source: National Center for Education Statistics, Unpublished
Statistics (Washington, D.C.), Table A-21.
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Figurt 1

HEDIAN FAMILY INCOME IN CONSTANT 1982 DOLLARS
BY RACE AND SPANESH ORIGIN, 1972-1982

L wnite: —_—
Black: -
Spanish Origin: s

l 1 2 ] 1

1972 73 74 75 76 77
Year

Sumce: ILS. HBureau of the Census, Statistical

Table Ho. 763, p. 403.
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FIGURE

2

MONEY INCOME OF FAMILIES--PERCENT DISTRIBUTION BY INCOME LEVEL
BY RACE AND ggANISH ORIGIN
1982

White: — \\
3 Black: | rm———— \
L Spanish Origin':  wwwmwwmummonon
[ Il + ) 1 L ] 1
g
Gy B, T s % % % g,
Yy By B %, % W % -
s < k7 5 3 K 7.
%, %. z_p *9, Y 5 'a.? %7
2 % 9, %% % % X

Income Level

Source: U.S. Departrent of Commerce, Sureau of Census, Statistical
Abstract of <he United Statas, 1984, Table 762, p. 463.

]Persons of Spanisn Origin may be of any race.
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2.1 Postsecondary Institutional Enrollment

While enrollment rates for white individuals were generally
stable over the last decade, there was a significant surge In
black enrollment between 1978 and 1975, a phenomenon generally
attributed to the concurrent expansion of federal progranms %o
assist minorities and low-income students in gaining access to
institutions of higher education and an increased concern about
ninority achievement in American schools. By 1975, the percent of
black high school graduates going on to college was zlmost at the
level of the white population, although black high school
graduation rates continued to be lower (U.S. Department of
Education, 1983, pp. 3-4}. Betwsen 1975 and 1981, however,
although the actual number of black students in college increased,
the enrolleel as a percentage of all collego-eligible black
Anericans declined slightly from 1975 levels. Similarly, while
the nunber of Hispanic students golng to college between 1975 and
198]1 remalned steady, these students as a percentage of Hispanic
high sEhool graduates dropped markedly. Table 2 describes the
college enrallment of whites, blacks and Hispanics In the 18-to-24
yecr sld category between 197¢ and 1981.

Another Important aspect of ninority higher education
entollment {s the type of institution in which they are enrolled.
Hispanic and black students are concentrated in the two-year
community colleges. By comparison, in 1982 white students were
twice as likely to enter public universizies and nmore likely to
enroll in private universities than were black or fii1spanic
students. The significance of thase enrollment patterns Is found
in the avallability of resources 'hich differentiztes the rour~
year institutions, especlally universities, from :swo-year
Sommunity colleges. According to Alexander astin, rore than twize
the number of students In four-year institutions conplete a
Buchelor's degree within nine years than do those who begin their
higher education at two-year colleges {Aszin, 1982, p. 132). The
enrollnent figures by type and control are presented in Tabla B5-4
of Appendix 3.

-8~
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TAULLE 2

POPULATION, I11GI SCHOOL GRADUATES, AND COLLEGE EHROLLMENT
OF 18-TO-24 YEAR OLDS, BY RACIAL/ETINIC GROUP:
1970, 1975 AND 1981

College
College Earollment asg
Raclal/tthaic Itigh Enrollment as a Percent of
Group School College a Porceat of t1igh School
and Yoor Population Graduates Eaxollment Population Graduates
uumbo:s! In _Thousands Percent
ite
19700 eennnn 19,608 15,960 5,305 27.1 31.2
1976...1... 22,703 18,883 G.116 26.9 32.4
1981....... 24,486 20,123 6,549 26.7 32.5 —
Black a
1970..... . 2,692 \U 1,602 416 15.5 26.0
1975, ..., .. ),zu]\-l. 2,081 655 20.4 a"" 31.5 ‘\‘l..
1981....... 3,778(" 2,678 750 19.97 28.07’
itispanic .
1970.. .... . - - - -
1975....... L6 [y 032 295 20,4 .l 385, 11t
1981....... z,osz"\,\vr' 1,144 342 16,7 29.9}

Hote: Mlispanics may he of any raece.

Source: LS. Departmenl of Commarce, Carront Populatio~ Reports, “School Enrol Iment-Social

and Economic Charactoristics of Studeald [ * “0&e {es™0-24, "ls. “Z33, 303, 362, Figures (or
1981 from ‘:‘I!I;!l‘l!l_ﬁl_":l?l!l_;lt_LQLBEEQELB_, Series P-20, No. 373 (Advance Report, October 1981),

tasued Pebruary 1983,
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In 1983, the 182 Traditionally Black Insiitutfons (1B1's)
enrolled about one out of five black college students. Nonethe-
less, black enrollment trends during the :978's and 1980's have
been Increasingly away from TBI's into other institutions {v.s.
Department of Education, 1983, pp. 9-11}.

2.2 Degree Completion

Another neasurement of minoriy participation in anmerican
higher educazion Is the number of students who actually comflese
degree programs at various levels and in what fields of study.
Table 3 summarizes and compares the graduasion rates for white,
black and Hispanic srudents Zor 1975-76 and 1983-B1 at the
Bachelor's, Mastrr's, Ductorate, and First Trofessional degree
levels. At firat perusal, the numbars show little chazge for the
three groups at all degree levals wver tae six-year period.
Nevertheless, when setzing thesc figures against the rapialy
growing Hispanic and black college-age pouls, they suggest that
these two groups are indeed under-represented at each point of
graduation and have, in fact, made litsle or no progress since the
nid-1970"'s,

This conclusion i{s confirmed by the National Longitudindl
Study which found that 34 percent of white, 24 percent of hlack
and 13 perzent of Hispanic students who entered college in 1972
received their Bachelor's degree by 1976 {Astin, 1982, p. 48},
The lower retention rates for black and Hispanic students reflect,
in part, a concurrent finding that, for all students, the highast
witildrawzl rates were in the two-yen: Solleges, where black and
Hisparifc students have 2 high proporticasl enrollment. Another
deteraination irom the study was that, regardless of racial or
ethnic dackground. students vecelving tinancial assistance lef:
college at a lower rate than those receiring no ald {3rown, et.
al.. 1980, p. 184},

Finally, frem 1988-81 data colleczed by the U.S. Departaent
5f Educazion's Offica of Clvil Rights, the Azerican Council on
Education and the Hispanic Higher Education Coalition, a skewed
pattern of black and Hispanic representation in various selected

_10_
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TABLE 3

DEGREES CONFERRED BY INSTITUTIONS OF RIGHER ZDUCATION IN THE
50 STATES anD D.C., BY RACIAL/ETHNIC GROUP FOR 1975-76, 1980-81

NOTE: Excludes degrees not reported by racial/ethnic group. More than
99.5 percent of the degrees conferred at each level were reposted by
racial/ethnic group.

1Hay be of =2ny race.

2Othe:s include American Indian/Alaskan Native, Asian or Pac:ific
Is)ander, and Nonresident Alienc.

Soutce: YU.S. Department of tducation, Office of Civil Righis, 2aza on
Fatned Degrees Conferzed by Institutions of Higher Education by Raca,
Ethnicity and Sex, academic Year 1980-81 and unpublished :abulasions.
Special tabulation prepared by the Hispanic tducation Coalizion fo: he
American Council on Education.
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% of % of
Degree Racial/Ethnic Group 1975-76 Total 1980781 Total
Bachelor's White 811,599 88.4 804,469 86.4
Black 89,122 6.4 60,533 6.5
wispanict 17,964 2.0 21,751 2.3
other? 29,703 3.2 44,850 4.8
Master's White 262,771 85.0 241,215 82.0
Black 20,345 6.5 17,133 5.8
Yispanicl 5,299 1.7 6,461 2.2
other? 20,848 6.7 25,373 10.9
Doctorate White 27,434 8.2 25,908 73.8
Black 1,213 3.6 1,265 3.3
Yispanict 396 1.2 379 1.5
other? 4,744 14.0 5,210 15.9
Firse
Professional .
Degree White 56,332 90.7 64,492 93.9
Black 2,694 4.3 2,929 4.
Hispanicl 1,079 1.8 1,950 2.3
other? 1,960 3.2 2,304 3.2
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fields of study is also evident. .'Education has the highest
concentration of black and Hispanic graduates, while engineering
and the physical sclences are at the lower end of the scale at all
degree levels. This tendency may result, at least in part, to low
levels of academic preparation in mathematics and science at the
nigh school level {Astin, 1982, PP. 73=74},

2.3 Sunmmary

These trends have important implications for American
postsecondary education and for federal and state policy in this
area. On the one hand, black and Hispanic americans are anong the
fastest growing and poorest segments of the U.S. population. on
the other hand, their progress toward achieving representation in
postsecondary institutions reflective of their actual nuab.ss has
stalled, {f not suffered a setback, since the nid-197¢'s.

Minority students continue to be nore likely to enroll in less
selective institutions and are less likely to recelve a degree if
they do enroll in colliege.

The continuing problem of lagging minority enrollment can be
explained in part by the failure of federal student assiszance
appropriations %o keep up with inflation. College costs have
risen more rapidly than maxi~ua student aid grants for the lowest
inconme groups. This zoupled with the increasing number of people
£alling below the poverty line has made it doubly d;fficult for
the poor to attend college. Because such a large proportion of
the ¥.S. mincrity population is poor, the combined effects have
nade ccllege attendance for minorities more difficult now =han was
the case five years ago. The next seczion examines the Suestion
of student aid in the contex: of how students pay for their
college education.

-12-
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3.4 PAYING FOR COLLEGE

Families pay over 75 percent of the cost
of college attendance. Between 1978 and
1983, the share paid by student aid de-
clined from 24.6 percent to 23.7 percent.
White students increased thelr use of
student aid to a greater degree than did
minority students. Student ald paid 2
smaller share of costs for black students
in 1983 compared to 1978, This may ac-
count in part for the decline in the
probability of college enrollment among
minorities evident in the data compared
to the stable probability found for white
individuals.

Students use a range of resources to pay the costs of
attending college., These sources include parents, the student's
owh income, public assistance and other private sources. 2
student's family carrles the primary responsibility for meeting
the cost of college attendance. The original purpuse of federal
assistance was to equalize the ability of families to pay for
college by providing a subsidy for the lowes" -income fanilies.
Tinancial aid in the form of 3rants and loans, in effect, reduces
the price of attendance for those families who qualify for the
aid. The principal Departneyt of tduca=ion aid programs (Pell,
Supplementary Educational Opportunity Grants; National ODirect and
Guaranteed Student Loans; and College Work Study) are designed to
reduce the economic barriers for those families who otheruise
could not afford to send their children to college. The prograns
promote equity in che availability of college to rveryone.

Federal student ald policy has been undergoing significant
changes over the past few years. The £irst change has been in
the concentration of programs in the Department of zducatisn.

The demise of Soclial Security student benefits and the decline in
the number of individuals eligible for veteran's benefits have
resulted in an increased concentration of student alé dollars in
the Department's programs. The second change has been the shifs
from grant asslstance to self-held (l.e., loan and work)

-13-
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assistance. The most significant {nsrease in aid over the last
few years has been In the Guaranteed Student Loan Program. The
third change has been an easing of income restrictlons for
student aid eligibility. More middle~income students are
eligible for aid now than was the case in the mid-1976's. A: the
same time, i{nflztion has eroded the purchasing power of the
maxinum grant, up!~h has not been increased appreciably in the
last ten years. -This means thit low-income students have
suffered while middle~income students have benefited.

In 1978, $9.3 billion in federal graats went to students.
That amount declined to $4.6 billion in 1983. Federal
appropriations for student loans {acreased from $2.4 billion in

.1978 to $4.3 billion in 1883. There was roughly half as much

grant moNey and nearly twice as much loan money available to
students in 1983 compared to 1978. .

During this veriod, the real cost of college attendance
increased. ramilies contributed more and received fewer student
aid dollars relative to the cost of attendance. After adjuszasnt
for inflation, the amount of federal student aid has been
declining since 1986. In 1978, federal grants and federally
guaranteed loans amounted to $15.5 billion (in 1983 dollars). 8y
1983, this aid equaled $19.5 billion and then 2eczlined to an
estimated $13.1 billion for 1983. The amount of federal aigd
available in £all 1983 was 15.5 perczent less than that available
in 1978.

3.1 Student aAid

Minority families are less likely to be able %o pay for a
collegz education than are majority families. as indicated !n in
Section 2.9 of this paper, black and Hispanic families have lower
incomes than do white families. Consequently, black and Hispaniz
students nust depend on financial aid ts a greater degree than do
white students to finance their coliege education.

8lack and Hispanic students racelve more student aid, on
average, than do white students. In the £all of 1983, the sum of
grants and loans uscd by black studeats averaged $1,854; the

~14-
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anount used by Hispanic students averaged $1,554; and the amount
used by white students averaged $1,260. These values are
presented In Table 4. Since elligibllity for most student aid is
based on family income, these data, calculated from responses
nmade by first-time, full-time freshmen {n the annual Preshman
Norams sample of the Cooperative Institutional Research Program
(CIRP) "(Astin, et. al., 1984}, are consisten’ with the general
pattern of black families having the lowest a rage incomes. and
Hispanic families having incomes intermedlate to black and whize
fanilies.

The inflation-adjusted trend in student ald per student
since 1978 shows full-time freshmen received 6.4 percent more ald
in 1983 than they did in 1978 (Table 4). Ald to white students
increased by 7.9 psrcent, and to Hispanic students by 6.4
psrcent. In contrast, black student aid decreased by 4.7
percent. The wealthiest population enjoyed the larges:
increases, while the poorest had their ald reduced. All sources
of grarts and loans are included in this analysis. The College
Work Study program is not included, however, as it is more
properly a subsidy for institutions than for students. Students
must earn thls money through work.

The evidence suggests that all students are more dep;ndent
now on financial aid programs managed by the Department of
Education than they were in 1978. 1In 1978, the Department
provided 51.8 percent of all non-family financlal assistance. 3y
1983, the departmental share had increased by 12.4 percent o
73.4 percent. White students reported being 13.3 percent more
dependent on this source of 2id, while black and Hispanic
students reported only 5.4 percent and 4.5 percent greater
dspendency, respectively. Thls suggests that white students have
increased their share of Department of Education student aid more
rapidly than =minority students. As a result, the difference in
dependency between white and black students, the highest- and
lowest-incone students, decreased between 1978 and 1983,

In general, the share of student ald provided by the
Department of Education was higher at lower-cost schocls than a:

=15~
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: TABLE 4
. ADJUSTED STUDENT AID
8Y RACE, HISPANIC AND TYPE AND CONTROL
1978, 1983
‘ % Change
’ 1978 1983 1978-1983
All Scheols
White $1,168 $1,260 +r 7.9%
3lack 1,945 1,854 - 4.7
Hispanic 1,464 2,554 + 5,1
Tetal 1,238 1,317 + 6.4
2-Year Public
White 943 967 + 2.5
3lack 1,074 1,125 + 4.7
Hispanic 870 752 -13.5 .
Tetal 950 ) 968 + 1.9 ’
4-Year Public
white 878 934 + 6.4 -
B 3lack 1,779 1,654 - 7.0
4 Hispanic 1,275 1,301 + 2.0 .
Total 970 1,026 + 5.8 :
All private ’
white 2,032 2,348 +15.6
3lack 2,844 2,790 - 1.9
Hispanic 3,238 3,092 - 4.5
Tetal 2,147 2,421 +12.8
Scurce: CIRP; 1978, 1983
_16_
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higher-cost schools. Two-year schools were least able to provide
institutional aid. Almost 88 percent of the aid used by two-year
public school students came from the Department. ‘Approximately
65 percent of the aid used at private schools came fron
departmental programs.

The income tests,used in deternining eligibility for student
aid ensure that lower-income students, generally those with the
greater need, receive more assistance than do higher-income
students. The data confirm the greater dependence of lower-
income students on student aid. That white students increased
their proportionate utilization of student aid whils black
students decreased thelr usage suggests that student ald programs
were less equitable in 1983 than they were in 1978. Expansion of
departamental program eligibility to higher-income, .students
without a corresponding increase in funding and raising of
maxinum award size has dilured the capacity of these programs %o
aaintain the level of suppor. lower-income students received
prisr to the eligibility changes.

3.2 Current Net Price

Department of Education aid is provided as neans of
encouraging the offspring of lower-income families to attend
college. That aid should reduce che ~Cznonic burden on these
families.

One way to assess the equity of federal student aid and
prograns is to note changes in the current net price faced by
families. Current net price Is the cost of colleje to the family
afcer the price has been reduced throu h use of grants or loans.
that is, the family contribution. In shorg, it is the current
out-of-pocket cost of sending an offspring to college. Equity is
achieved when lower-income families pay proportionately less tlhan
do hinher~income families to scud their children to college.
Public funds replace the support which is not avaiiable from the
fanily.

Increases have been evident across the board: in cost, aid
and family contribution. Cost has increased the most, followed

“17-
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by family contribution. Al¢ has increased the least. CIRP data
for 1978 and 1983 indicate that the families of white students
contributed more to their children's education than did Hispanic
families, who, in turn, contributed more than did black families.
This finding is reflected in Table 5. Agalin, as in the case of
f£inancial aid, this is the expected result based on the general
incone distribution of the three groups.

However, it should be noted that the increase in the amount
contributed by fanmilieS between 1973 and 1983 exceeded the
increase in the average financial aid award. Thus, while the
anount of aid increased by 6.4 percent, family contribution
fncreased by 11.8 percent. 1In 1978, families contributed an
average of $3,793 (expressed in 1983 dollars). By 1983, they
contributed $4,246. The contribution of black families remalined
unchanged ($3,255 in 1978, $3,283 in 1983). The average
contribution of white families increased by 12.2 percent from
$3,847 to $4,317 between the two years. The contribuzion of
Hispanic families grew by the largest amount, from $3,337 %o
$4,055, up 21.5 percent between 1978 and 1983.

With student aid and family contribution increasing between
1978 and 1983, albeit at different rates, the average cost of
education rose by 18.5 percent, from an {nflation-adjusted 5,031
fn 1978 to $5,557 in 1983. Hispanic students experienced the
largest cost Increase (~156.5 percent), while black students
experienced little change (-1.2 percent). Costs for white
students were up oy 11.2 percent.

The cost of college after student ald (i.e., net price)
increased nearly 12 percent between 1978 and 1983 (after
correction for inflation--see Table 5). Hispanic students
experienced the largest increase and black students, the
smallest. Hispanic students are going to more expensive schools,
on average, while black institutional enrollment trends are
changing very little. White students are attending higher cost
schools than either of the minority groups. These £indings
suggest that college cholice has improved for whize and Hispanic
students, but there has been little change in choice of

-18~
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All Schools
Whice
Black
Hispanic
Total

2-Year Public
White
Black
¥ispanic
Total

4=-Year Public
White
Black
Hispanic
Total

All Private
White
Black
Hispanic
Total

TABLE 5

ADJUSTED CURRENT NET PRICE
BY RACE, HISPANIC AKD TYPE AND CONTROL
1978, 1983

1978

$3,847
3,255
3,337
3,793

2,892
2,722
2,910
2,882

3,577
2,657
2,976
3,478

5,438
4,487
4,224
5,309

% Change

1978-1983

+12.2%
+ 0.9
+21.5
+11.8

+20.9
+ 5.3
- 4.5
+19.8

+ 3.9
+ 2.4
+21.3
+ 3.4

+14.4
- 0.3
+29.6
+14.4

Scurce: CIRP; 1978, 1983
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institutions for black studeats, who tend to have the lowest
family income among the three groups.

The shifting patterns of student aid have resulted in
increased assistance to white and Hispanic students and reduced
aid to black students. This shift i{s due to increasing reliance
on loan assistance by middle~income students with little increase
in funds for grant assistance which benefits the low~st-income
students. The relative income of the three groups . . the basic
explanation for these outcomes. One possible effect of this
policy has been to enable white and Hispanic students to attend
more expensive schools, while black students have not had the
same options o do so.

3.3 Participation Rates

Higher-incone fanilies have always been more likely to sand
thelr offspring to college than have lower-income families, It
is expected that {f the cost of college attendance i{s reduced by
student ald, there shuuld be an increase in the proportion of the
college~eligible population going to college. If, on the other
hand, the current net price of education rises, fewer families
should be able to send their children to college. This notion
may be tested through analysis of college-going participation
rates. The participation rate i{s the ratio of those individuals
who are attending college over their corresponding college-
eligible subpopulation. Equity is achieved when lower-income
individuals enroll in college in proportions similar to the
enrollment rate of higher-income individuals. The Census
Bureau's October Current Populationm Survey (CPS) is the source
for the participation rate data. The picture that emerges fron
the CPS data confirms the previously suggested notion that it is
more difficult economically to go to college now than it was in
1978,

Table § reports the proportion of eligible individuals, aged
18-24, who attended college in 1978 and 1982 on an FTE %asis.
Because of constraints in the data, it is not possible to repor:
the participation rates for older age groups at this t.me.

-20-
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TABLE 6
FTE PARTICIPATION RATLS I'OR SUBPOPULATIONS

FOR THE COLLIGE-LLIGIBLE AGLl 18-24 POPULATION
BY FAMILY INCOML AND TOTALS BY TYPE & CONTROL

1978, 1982
(Percentage)
smure suacy e, ToTAL
§ Changs 4 Changs 4 Changs
118 1183 LI 1928 1902 192002 192 nn 1920:02 1 1982
All schooly
& ":::Zr’mou 2.6 23,8 -6 n.? 2.7 =106 2.8 M.y a6 . 3.2 -16.0
7 $10,000-619,799 )6.8 N.e =11.0 02.) 2.2 =-0.) M2 2.9 =N. 6.0 )2,y - b6
620,000-529,000 2.1 260 ¢+ 1.0 .5 )5.7 ¢ )8 224) N.» ¢ 1.0 36.) M. * 2.0
$)0,800-01u0 4.8 1.8 ¢ 4.0 4. 4.6 - 4.3 4.0 40.¢ *15.1 4.9 $1.7 ¢ .0
2411 Dependent 42 4.9 - 0.7 )5.6 n.s 1.5 1.6 n.a2 =) 42.4 9. “ 1.7
1ndependent k1N 12,8 14,7 1.4 10.9 12,1 1na na - 4.0 11.4 11.0 €2,)
Al Students .l na IR R} 27,0 4.0 *30.8 n.y .y *10.1 204 2.9 ¢ 5.
At 2-Vesr Pudlie 2.8 19 2241 64 [R] 1647 e 1) 2.0 "o 7.2 8
At 4=Yeas Fudlic 15.0 8.7 R ] 15,8 1.4 1. 10.1 .5 - 5.9 15, 15,7 . 2.6
1.) 1.2 - 1.4 $.7 S8 + 1,8 4.1 4.5 ¢ 9.0 Y. 7. .

At A} Prdvete

Source: CPS; 1978, 1982.
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Participation rates generally increase as family inconme
increases. Approximately half of the individuals from fanilles
with income over $30,066 attend college. Only a guarter %o a
third of the individuals fron families under $13,403 attend
college. Overall, there was little change in participation retes
between the two years. 1In 1978, 28.4 percent of high school
graduates who had not graduated from college were attending the
first four years of college. The proportion increased o 29.9
percent by 1982,

However, the disparity in participation rates between
higher- and lower~income groups was more pronounced in 1982 than
it was i{n 1978, ramilies wisth under-$26,000 incomes were less
likely to send thelr children to college in 1982 than in 1978,
while higher-income families became more likely to send their
¢hildren to college,

In 1982, white individuals aged 18-24 were more likely to be
in college than was the case in 1978. A similar trend exists for
Hispanic individuals over this period. Black participation
rates, however, actually declined between 1978 and 1982. In
1982, the least likely to be in college were Hispanic
individuals, with the probability for black enrollment slightly
higher. white individuals continued %o bs the nost likely to go
to college.

Among the population aged 18-24 who were dependent on thelr
parents for financial support, a slightly lower nroportion were
enrolled in 1982 than were enrolled in 1978. That is, 4147
percent of the college-eligible population aged 18-24 was
enrolled in 1982, a 1.7 percent decline from =he 42.4 percent who
were enrolled in 1978. Participation rates of zhe non-minority
population changed little over che period, from 43.2 percent to
42.9 percent. Hispanic participation rates declined from 31.6
percent to 31.2 percent. Black participation rates dropped most
sharply from 35.6 percent to 31.5 percent.

Earollment of independent individuals aged 18-24 increased
12,3 percent between 1978 and 1982. This percentage rise s
accounted for by the increase in white independent students, as

=22-
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the enrollment of both Hispanic and black i{ndependent ‘individuals
declined between these years.

It is helpful ry compare participation rates by three
institutional sectors: two-year pudlic, private, and pudlic
four-year schools. There was a strong inctease in the parzicipa-
tion rates of students going to two-year pudblic schools between
1978 and 1982. In contrast, the propor:ion of students attending
private colleges did not change. At the same time, there was a
modest increase in the proportion of students going zo four-year
public colleges. Since 1978, most of the relative grouth in
student enrollament has been the lowest Cost, public two-year
sector.

These parzicivation rate £indings are consistent with the
results obtained from whe analysis of how college costs are met.
The data show a greater family financial burden associated wish
college attendance in 1983 than in 1978. This burden was
relatively greatet for minority families than for white families.
The participation rate data for dependent individuals, who more
Cclosely resexble the first-time, full-time freshmen respondents
in the CIRP data, indicate that a smaller proportion of this
subpopulation attended college in 1982 than in 1978, with the
biggest declincs evident amonj the generally lower-i{ncome
ainority groups. While there are many reasons for going or not
going to college, this analysis is consistent with zhe purely
econonic arjument that a college education is beconing more
expensive and that lower-income individuals, among whom the black
and Hispanic college-eligible population is concentrated, need
=more £inancial and educational assistance ro svercome the
barriers to a college education.
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4.8 CONCLUSION

This study suggests enrollment in
colleje was more difficult to Jchieve
fn 1983 then in 1978. PFurther Ce-
search {s necessary to determine {¢
students are trading down from more
to less expensive schools and from
enrollment to non-enrollment. That
appears to be the most logical ex-
planation from results obtained here
on the i{ncreasing femily burden,
shrinking contribution of student aid
and the decreasing probablility of
enrollment for lower-income students.
The o€p|ron: decline in oqu(:{ in
the distribution of student ald may
be keeping minority members of the
population from being able to attend
college.

The evidence that i3 presented in this paper {s consistent
with the hypothesis that lower-.ncome students are £inding it
nore difficult to attend ¢dllege. Costs of attendance are
increasing euan after student aid {s token into considerazion.
Student ald going to the lowest-income groups in our society has
not kept pace with {nflatlion. Assistance going %o niddle-income
students has increased.

The result appears tc be that individuals are nore likely 2o
go to lower-Cost schools, reflected by the Increase in the
enrollaent share going to two-year public schools. The other and
perhaps nore distressing conclusion is that the lovest-inconme
groups in the U.S5. ar2 less 1lk31y to go to college now than {n
1978. 7The erosion of participation rates {s mos: noticeadle for
the black population, the group with the lowest ardian income of
the three jroups analy:zed here.

As black college participation rates have Zeslined,

Hispanic participation rates have increased. Evin though zhe
Hispanic college-going rate s3il® lags behind the bdlack

rate, the difference is only sllbh:ly more %han one percent.
There has been an increase in Hispanic enrollaent in both

1572
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two-yesr and four-year schools, while black participation rates
have declined in all sectors.

The groups showing an increase in participation rates are
those students from families with over-$36,008 annual income and
independent students. In both cases: the increase is accounted
for by increases among white students, which offset the declines
among -Hispanic and black students.

There appears to be less equity today than there was in
1978. Students from higher-income fanmilies are more likely to go
to college than they were ia 1978 and students from lower-income
fanilies are less likely to attend.

The changes in participation rates are only partially
attributable to federal student aid policy. The residual effect
of inflation followed by unemploymen:-reduéed incomé, especially
for lower-income groups, is another factor. Not analyzed here
are other factors that influence the college-going decision.
However, given the increasing proportion of niroritiec in the
college-age group, minority enrollment would have to increase
just to sustain a constant participation rate.

7he evidence points to the need for increasing student
financial assistance, especially grant aid, aimed at the
lowest-income population. This renewal of the nation's
commitment to help provide access to college for the poor loons
as an increasingly important goal“*as the young minority
population becomes a more significant factor in Anerica's futura.
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APPENDIX A

STUDENT AID ANALYSIS METHODOLOGY

This appendix provides greater catafl on the data sources
and methodology used in Section 3.8 of this study.

Data Sources

The éooperacive Institutional Research Program (CIRP) of
UCLA annually samples first-time, full-time freshnmen to
determine, among other guestions, their sources of support. This
survey is the only means available for assessing this guestion.
Unfortunately, CIRP data require careful interpretatzion pecause
of methodological limitations of the survey. Except for the-case
of the traditionally black schools, no attempt {s made to weight
the sanple by the minority status of respondents. Secondly, a
low participation rate in CIRP by two-ycar colleges results in
responses from these schools being weighted rather heavily.
Furtheraore, Hispanic-origin students are represented iIn the
survey only by those who claim Puerto Rican or Mexican heritage.
Other Hispanic-origin students are grouped with Asian and other
heritage students. There {s great diversity within this
population. The cumulative effect of these limitations is
under-representation of black students, and more significantly,
Hispanic students In CIRP. Consequently, the data reported here
are presented only as an indication of how minority students pay
for college. More definitive research is needed on this
question. -

Data on the proportion of college-eligible individuals who
attend college by family income level and origin are available
from the October surveys of the Census Sureau. Believed to be
more reliable as a source of fnformazion on minority students
than CIRP, the Census October survey tends to> undercount
enrollment at two-year schools. This is more applicable for
earlier years than for more recent years. However, the
proportions of individuals reported here appear to be consistent
with information collected by other means. The analyses
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conducted on how students pay for ccllege and the proportions of
various subpopulations enrolled in college attempt to minimize
the effects of these limitations.

Methodology

Students report in CIRP the support they receive from 13
d(fferﬁnc sources. These include own savings, in-school earnings
(including CWS), spouses, federal, state, institutional and
private (non-family) funds. Students also specify an amount as
being the family contribution.

The family contribution amount reported by students is
considered the least reliable figure. Much of a family*s
contribution to the cost of college may be an in-kiad contribu-
tion, e.g., housing, food, clothing. Students are least likely
to be able to judge the value of the family contribution. They
are nore likely to know what they have ¢arned and saved. Ia
addition, student aid is a subject of currespondence, making it
likely that the student will know the .mounts involved. No such
corroboration exists for the %an(ly coatribution amount.

Consequently, this analysis used an {mputed figure for the
family contribution, the current net price. That i{s, the current
net price is taken as the remainder after all grants and losans
are subtracted from the {astitutionally-reported cost of atten-
dance. This operational definition may result in overstatement
of the fanily's actual contribution. However, the imputed
current net price is thought to be generally more accurate than
are the student reports.

Cost of attendence is reported on the Departnent of
Education-issued public use tape. The cost figure is imputed
based on average costs developed by the College Scholarship
Service (CSS). The cost reported for each survey respondent s
the average cost calculated by CSS for that type of studeat
(dependent or independent; resident, commuter or living at honme)
at the student's institutlon. Non-resident studeats are credited
with 2 fixed cost of living even though they may pay nothing for
room and board. This tends t> raise the reported cost of
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education. Nevertheless, it is consistent with the practice

- followed by the Department in setting individual ald awards. In
any case, students' acttal costs may vary considerable around the
reported average cost. ’

Current net price i{s a measure directly related to the
standards the Department uses in determining student eligibilicy
for student aid. Ald awards are a function of the family's
ablility to pay and the cost of education.

The data on current net price are reported in calculated
dollars related to the average student In an income class. Thi's
was done in a three-step procedure. First, students were

. classified according to thelr CPI-adjusted family {ncome stated
in 1983 dollars. At this polnt, the cost of education and amount
of support reported on each student record was also adjusted =2
reflect i{nflation. Second, the current net price was calculated
€or each student record. These products were aggregated to
deternine the mean net price. This step ylelded, for each incoze
class, the net price to the family unit as a whole.

Statement of net price as a percentage of cost can be

. difficuls to interpret as the pattern of education costs diffar
for familles at different income levels. As a result of this

v difference, a third step was taken. The percentage of costs
calculated in the second step was recalculated into dollar =erms.
Thls last step allows presentation of the data in a manner that
reflects simultaneously a family's ability to pay and the cos: 5¢
their chlld's education.

other investligations using CIRP data for 1978 and 1983 as
well as other years suggest that family income s related to =he
fanily burden (Lee, 1983). That is, higher-income students tend
to go to kigher-priced schools than do lower-income students.
Further, since grants and loans generally are distributed on =he
basis of family income, the remaining net price should show
changes nore than proportional zo Income changes. The CIRP
by-income data has an insufficlient number of respondents in each
income level cell for Hispanics to be used in analyzing th!s
question. However, to a limited degree, race and Hispanic-origin

Q -
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can be used as a proxy for family income levels based on the
income distributions of these subpopulations. It can be assumed
that aggregations of white, Hispanic and black students will
generally have average family incomes with the white students
being wealthier than Hispanic students and with black students
having the lowest family income.
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TABLE 3-1

ISH ORIGIN POPULATION IN U.S.
Y RIGIOR AND STATE
Tor 1490, in Thousands

Reglon and State w¥hite Black Spanish origin
Total 199,372 26,495 14,609
Regions
> Northeast 42,326 4,848 2,604
North Central 52,198 5,337 1,277
South 58,940 14,000 44
West 34,890 2,262 $,254
2,973 9946 33
30 14 0
2,41 75 “l
Arkansas 1.9%0 N 19
Califernis 28,038 1,819 4,544
Colorade 2,571 102 340
Connecticut 2,799 7 124
Delaware a8 96 10
Dist. of Coluadis 2 449 18
Tlorids 9,195 1,343 "%
Ceorgis 3,2 1,448 b
Howaii 2 17 n
1dshe
1llinels
indi1sns
lows
Xansas
Xentueky
Louisisns
Maine
land
Massachusetts
Michiqan
Minnesozs
Hiss13s1ppd
M1s80Ur1
Montana
Nebrasxs
ds
Haspshire
New Jersey
Naw Mexico
New York

North Caroling
North Daxots
Ohie

Oxlshons
Oregon
Pannsylvanis
fhode lsland

Tennesses
Texss
Utah

Vernons
Virginia
Washiagion
West Virginis
Wisconsin
Wyeaing

sS. Buress of
Vol. 1, Chapzer
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TABLE B-2

MEDIAN FAMILY INCOME IK CONSTANT 1982 DOLLARS

BY RACE AND SPANISH ORIGIN

1972-1982

Spanish Origin
F

amily Black Fanily
Income as Income as

Spanish Percent of Percent of

Year origin Black White White Income wWhite Income
1972 $8,183 $6,864 $11,549 71s 59%
1973 8,715 7,269 12,595 69 58
1974 9,540 8,006 13,408 71 60
1975 9,551 8,779 14,268 67 62
1976 10,259 9,242 15,537 66 59
1977 11,421 9,563 16,740 68 57
1978 12,566 10,879 18, 3€3 68 59
1979 14,169 11,574 20,439 71 57
1980 14,716 12,674 21,904 67 58
1981 16,401 13,266 23,517 70 s6
1982 16,227 13,598 24,603 66 55

Source: U.S. Bureau of the Census, Statistical Abstract of the

ERIC

United States, 1984, Table No. 763, pP. 463.
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